MANUSCRIPT



Incompressible limit for the free surface Navier-Stokes system

Nader Masmoudi^{1,2} · Frédéric Rousset³ · Changzhen Sun⁴

Received: 1 November 2021 / Accepted: 16 February 2023 / Published online: 1 April 2023 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2023

Abstract

We establish uniform regularity estimates with respect to the Mach number for the three-dimensional free surface compressible Navier-Stokes system in the case of slightly well-prepared initial data in the sense that the acoustic components like the divergence of the velocity field are of size $\sqrt{\varepsilon}$, ε being the Mach number. These estimates allow us to justify the convergence towards the free surface incompressible Navier-Stokes system in the low Mach number limit. One of the main difficulties is the control of the regularity of the surface in presence of boundary layers with fast oscillations.

Keywords Uniform regularity · Low Mach number limit · Free surface viscous fluids · Boundary layer

AMS subject classifications 35B34 · 35B35 · 35B65

Nader Masmoudi masmoudi@cims.nyu.edu

Frédéric Rousset frederic.rousset@universite-paris-saclay.fr

Institut de Mathématiques de Toulouse - UMR 5219, Université de Toulouse; CNRS, Université Paul Sabatier, 118 route de Narbonne, 31062 Toulouse Cedex 9, France



 [□] Changzhen Sun changzhen.sun@math.univ-toulouse.fr

NYUAD Research Institute, New York University Abu Dhabi, PO Box 129188, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates

Courant Institute of Mathematical Sciences, New York University, 251 Mercer Street, New York, NY 10012, USA

CNRS, Laboratoire de Mathématiques d'Orsay (UMR 8628), Université Paris-Saclay, 91405 Orsay Cedex, France

9 Page 2 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Contents

1	Introduction	2
	1.1 Reformulation of the system in a fixed domain	7
	1.2 Conormal spaces and notations	9
	1.3 Main results	10
	1.4 Main difficulties, general strategies	14
	1.5 Remarks on the slightly well-prepared data assumption	15
	1.6 Sketch of the proof	16
2	Uniform a-priori estimates	22
	Preliminaries I: Useful lemmas	24
	3.1 Product and commutator estimates	24
	3.2 Regularity of the extension and some further commutator estimates	26
	3.3 Energy identities and Korn inequality	28
4	Preliminaries II: Reformulations of the boundary conditions	29
	Preliminaries III: Projection operators	30
	5.1 Definition of the projection	30
	5.2 Elliptic estimates	32
6	Regularity of the surface	40
		42
•	7.1 Energy estimate I: Highest order energy estimates	42
	7.2 Energy estimates II: High-order energy estimate for the compressible part of the system	51
8	Control of the low-order energy norms	60
	Uniform control of high order energy norms-I	68
	9.1 Uniform estimates for the compressible part	68
	9.2 Energy estimates: Incompressible part	71
10	\mathcal{E} —dependent high order energy estimate-II	88
	Uniform control of high order energy norms-II	92
	$11.1L_t^{\infty}L^2$ type norm for the compressible part	92
	11.2Uniform control of the gradient of the velocity-II	95
	11.3Estimate of the second order normal derivatives of the velocity	110
12	2 Control of the $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ norm	111
	3 Proof of Theorem 1.1	120
	4 Convergence	123
17	14.1Uniqueness of limit system	126
15	5 Remarks for other reference domains	128
	6 Appendix	130
	eferences	130

1 Introduction

We consider the motion of a slightly compressible viscous fluid with a free surface. It takes the following form:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_{t} \rho^{\varepsilon} + \operatorname{div}(\rho^{\varepsilon} w^{\varepsilon}) = 0, \\ \partial_{t} (\rho^{\varepsilon} w^{\varepsilon}) + \operatorname{div}(\rho^{\varepsilon} w^{\varepsilon} \otimes w^{\varepsilon}) - \operatorname{div} \mathcal{L} w^{\varepsilon} + \frac{\nabla P(\rho^{\varepsilon})}{\varepsilon^{2}} = 0, (t, x) \in \mathbb{R}_{+} \times \Omega_{t}^{\varepsilon}, \\ \rho^{\varepsilon}|_{t=0} = \rho_{0}^{\varepsilon}, \ w^{\varepsilon}|_{t=0} = w_{0}^{\varepsilon}, \end{cases}$$

$$(1.1)$$



where $\rho^{\varepsilon} > 0$, $w^{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{R}^3$ are the density and the velocity of the fluid, $P(\rho^{\varepsilon})$, a smooth function of ρ^{ε} , stands for the pressure. The viscous tensor $\mathcal{L}w^{\varepsilon}$ takes the form:

$$\mathcal{L}w^{\varepsilon} = 2\mu Sw^{\varepsilon} + \lambda \text{div}w^{\varepsilon}\text{Id}, \quad Sw^{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{2}(\nabla w^{\varepsilon} + \nabla^t w^{\varepsilon}).$$

Here, μ , λ are the viscosity parameters that are assumed to be constant and to satisfy the conditions: $\mu > 0$, $2\mu + 3\lambda > 0$. The parameter ε is the scaled Mach number which is assumed small, that is $\varepsilon \in (0, 1]$. We focus on a fluid domain given by:

$$\Omega_t^{\varepsilon} = \{ x = (y, z) | y \in \mathbb{R}^2, -1 < z < h^{\varepsilon}(t, y) \},$$

where the upper surface is free and the bottom is fixed. Here $h^{\varepsilon}(t, y)$, the surface of the fluid domain, is unknown and needs to be solved together with $(\rho^{\varepsilon}, w^{\varepsilon})$. Since the fluid particles do not cross the surface, h^{ε} solves

$$\partial_t h^{\varepsilon} - w^{\varepsilon}(t, y, h^{\varepsilon}(t, y)) \cdot \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} = 0, \quad h^{\varepsilon}(0, y) = h_0^{\varepsilon}(y) \quad y \in \mathbb{R}^2$$
 (1.2)

where $\mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} = (-\partial_1 h^{\varepsilon}, -\partial_2 h^{\varepsilon}, 1)^t$ denotes the outward normal vector to the surface $\Sigma_t^{\varepsilon} = \{x = (y, z), z = h^{\varepsilon}(t, y)\}$. We supplement the system (1.1) and (1.2) with the following physical conditions. At the upper boundary, the continuity of the stress tensor reads:

$$\mathcal{L}u^{\varepsilon}\mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} (P(\rho^{\varepsilon}) - P(\bar{\rho}))\mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} \quad \text{on} \quad \Sigma_{t}^{\varepsilon}$$
 (1.3)

where $\bar{\rho} > 0$ is a reference constant density. At the bottom, we prescribe a slip boundary condition:

$$w_3^{\varepsilon} = 0$$
, $\mu \partial_3 w_j^{\varepsilon} = a w_j^{\varepsilon}$ $(j = 1, 2)$, on $\{z = -1\}$, (1.4)

where a is a constant that quantifies the effects of the friction at the boundary (this can be easily generalized to a smooth function a, see [55]). The case of the Dirichlet boundary condition at the bottom raises other difficulties even without the presence of a free surface and is left for future work. Note that we could also consider the case of a strip with infinite depth, see Section 15.

The system (1.1) can be obtained from a suitable scaling of the original physical variables. Indeed, we get (1.1), (1.2) by performing the following scaling:

$$\tilde{\rho}(t,x) = \rho^{\varepsilon}(\varepsilon t,x), \ \tilde{w}(t,x) = \varepsilon w^{\varepsilon}(\varepsilon t,x), \ \tilde{h} = h^{\varepsilon}(\varepsilon t,x), \ \tilde{\mu} = \varepsilon \mu, \ \tilde{\lambda} = \varepsilon \lambda,$$

where $\tilde{\rho}$, \tilde{u} , \tilde{h} satisfy:

$$\begin{cases}
\partial_{t}\tilde{\rho} + \operatorname{div}(\tilde{\rho}\tilde{w}) = 0, \\
\partial_{t}(\tilde{\rho}\tilde{w}) + \operatorname{div}(\tilde{\rho}\tilde{w} \otimes \tilde{w}) - \operatorname{div}\tilde{\mathcal{L}}\tilde{w} + \nabla P(\tilde{\rho}) = 0, \\
\partial_{t}\tilde{h} + \tilde{w}(t, y, \tilde{h}(t, y)) \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{N}} = 0,
\end{cases}$$
(1.5)

where $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}\tilde{w} = 2\tilde{\mu}S\tilde{w} + \tilde{\lambda}\text{div}\tilde{w}$.



9 Page 4 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

The aim of this paper is to study the low Mach number limit problem, that is to study the behavior of (strong) solutions to (1.1) when ε tends to 0. Formally, due to the singular term $\frac{\nabla P(\rho^{\varepsilon})}{\varepsilon^2}$, the pressure (and hence the density ρ^{ε}) is expected to tend to a constant state in some suitable space, one thus expect that the limit of the solutions to (1.1), if it exists in a sufficiently strong sense, will be the solution to the following incompressible free surface Navier-Stokes system:

$$\begin{cases}
\bar{\rho}(\partial_t w^0 + w^0 \cdot \nabla w^0) - 2\mu \operatorname{div} S w^0 + \nabla \pi^0 = 0, \\
\operatorname{div} w^0 = 0, & (t, x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \Omega_t^0, \\
w^0|_{t=0} = w_0^0, h^0|_{t=0} = h_0^0,
\end{cases} (1.6)$$

supplemented with the boundary conditions:

$$\begin{split} & \partial_t h^0 - w^0(t, y, h^0(t, y)) \cdot \mathbf{N}^0 = 0, \quad (t, y) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^2, \\ & S w^0 \mathbf{N}^0 = \pi^0 \mathbf{N}^0 \quad \text{on} \quad \{z = h^0(t, y)\}, \\ & w_3^0 = 0, \quad \partial_3 w_j^0 = a w_j^0 \, (j = 1, 2) \quad \text{on} \quad \{z = -1\}, \end{split}$$

where
$$N^0 = (-\partial_1 h^0, -\partial_2 h^0, 1)^t$$
.

On the one hand, the mathematical study of free boundary problems has received much attention since the last four decades. For the compressible viscous systems, local well-posedness was established by Secchi-Valli [65], Zajaczkowski [77], Tani [69] with or without surface tension. As for the incompressible free surface Navier-Stokes equations, we refer to Solonnikov [66], Beale [9], Tani [70] for the local well-posedness and Guo-Tice [35] for global well-posedness. For the well-posedness of free surface inviscid incompressible system, the first local existence result was due to Wu [74, 75] for a layer with infinite depth and irrotational data. Later on, similar results are obtained by Lannes [45] for a layer with finite depth and by Zhang-Zhang [78] for rotational data, see also the work [4]. The global well-posedness of 3d gravity water waves system was established by Germain-Masmoudi-Shatah [31] and Wu [76] independently, and is then generalized to the case with surface tension [19] and 2d gravity water waves system [6, 37]. For the compressible free-surface Euler equations, one can refer to [14, 47, 71] for local well-posedness.

On the other hand, the rigorous justification of the low Mach number limit has been studied extensively in different contexts, depending on the generality of the system (isentropic or non-isentropic), the type of the system (Navier-Stokes or Euler), the type of solutions (strong solutions or weak solutions), the properties of the domain (without boundaries, with fixed or free boundaries), as well as the type of the initial data considered (well-prepared or ill-prepared). The mathematical justification of the low Mach number limit was initiated by Ebin [24], Klainerman-Majda [43, 44] for local strong solutions of compressible fluids (Euler or Navier-Stokes), in the whole space with well-prepared data (div $u_0^{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$, $\nabla P_0^{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^2)$) and later, by Ukai [72] for ill-prepared data (div $u_0^{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{O}(1)$, $\nabla P_0^{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$). These works are then extended by several authors in different settings. One can refer for instance to [2, 13, 57, 58] for the study of the non-isentropic (Euler or Navier-Stokes) equations under ill-prepared initial data whenever the domain is the whole space or the torus, and also [22, 25, 42,



63] for bounded domains with well-prepared initial data. There are also many other related works, one can see for example [1, 10, 16, 18, 20, 27, 34, 38, 39, 49, 50, 52]. For more exhaustive information, one can refer for example to the well-written survey papers by Alazard [3], Danchin [17], Feireisl [28], Gallagher [30], Jiang-Masmoudi [41], Schochet [64].

The analysis of the low Mach number limit problem for the isentropic compressible Navier-Stokes (CNS) system in domains with fixed boundaries, which is more related to the interest of the current paper, has been done in two different directions. Roughly speaking, for (CNS) in fixed bounded domains, one can either justify the limit process directly from global weak solutions, or prove that local strong solutions exist on a time interval independent of the Mach number and use compactness arguments to pass to the limit. For the first case, Lions and Masmoudi [49] investigated the convergence of weak solutions to (CNS) in bounded domains with various boundary conditions. Later on, for the same problem in bounded domains with Dirichlet boundary conditions, the authors in [21, 40] noticed that under some geometric assumption on the domain, the acoustic waves are damped in a boundary layer so that local in time strong convergence $(L_{t,x}^2)$ holds. One can also refer to [27] for the justification of the convergence towards a solution of the incompressible Navier-Stokes system in unbounded domains by using the local energy decay for the acoustic system. All these results hold true for illprepared initial data. Concerning the local strong solutions, uniform high order energy estimates are established in [42] with Dirichlet boundary conditions and in [60] with Navier-slip boundary conditions by assuming the initial data to be well-prepared. Recently, we established in [55, 67] uniform high regularity estimates in bounded domains with Navier-slip boundary conditions and ill-prepared initial data. To match the boundary layer effects due to the fast oscillations and the ill-prepared initial data assumption, we proved uniform estimates in an anisotropic functional framework with only one normal derivative close to the boundary.

There are only a few works dealing with the low Mach number limit problem for systems in the presence of free boundaries. They deal with inviscid systems. In [48], Lindblad-Luo prove uniform a-priori estimates for the free boundary compressible Euler equations in the case of a bounded reference domain. More recently, this result is extended by Luo [51] for unbounded reference domains and by Disconzi-Luo [23] for a bounded reference domain but with surface tension. All these results are based on the assumption that the initial datum is sufficiently well-prepared in the sense that the time derivatives up to at least order two are bounded initially, an assumption which is stronger than the usual well-prepared data assumption which requires one time derivative to be bounded initially. Regarding viscous fluids, the author in [59] considered the 1d compressible Navier-Stokes system with free boundaries and established uniform estimates with respect to the Mach number and the Froude number for both well-prepared and ill-prepared initial data. Nevertheless, within our knowledge, there is no related work for multidimensional viscous systems. Indeed, in the multidimensional case, there are several difficulties that do not appear in the 1d case, as will be explained later, a boundary layer appears in the multidimensional case which will

¹ After the completion of this work, we are informed by Junyan Zhang that the usual well prepared case for the free surface compressible Euler system could also be recovered.



preclude the uniform control of higher order (≥ 2) normal derivatives of the solution. The aim of the current work is thus to investigate the low Mach number limit problem for 3d viscous fluids solving (1.1)-(1.4). For the simplicity of presentation (compared to the case of general bounded domains) we choose a channel with finite depth as the reference domain. Nevertheless, one can extend easily our analysis to the cases where the reference domain is the half space or a bounded domain, we shall explain more about this aspect in Section 15.

The core of the analysis in this paper is to establish some uniform high regularity estimates in order to get the existence of a local strong solution on a time interval independent of ε . Due to the presence of the diffusion term as well as the singular linear term, a boundary layer correction to the highly oscillating acoustic waves appears and creates unbounded high order normal derivatives of the velocity. Therefore, we need to work in a functional framework based on conormal Sobolev spaces that minimizes the use of normal derivatives near the boundary in the spirit of [26, 54, 73]. Note that in the current situation, we have to handle simultaneously fast oscillations in time and a boundary layer effect so that the difficulties and the analysis will be very different from the ones in [56], where compressible slightly viscous fluids are considered. Indeed, the energy estimates for conormal derivatives cannot be directly obtained since tangential vector fields do not commute with the singular part of the system. Moreover, to include only slightly well-prepared data (we will explain later what it means), it will be impossible for us to get uniform estimates for time derivatives. In [55], we could establish uniform estimates for the isentropic compressible Navier-Stokes system with Navier boundary condition in smooth fixed domains and ill-prepared initial data. For free surface fluids, there are extra difficulties essentially related to the control of the regularity of the free surface. Indeed, because of the occurrence of the singular terms, the compressible part of the system behaves at time scale $\tau = t/\varepsilon$ like a small viscosity approximation of the acoustic system, we thus cannot obtain uniform extra regularity for the surface from the diffusion term. This is the main reason for which some kind of well-prepared assumption will be needed. We could nevertheless impose an assumption that we call slightly well-prepared which is weaker than the usual well-prepared assumption that requires one time derivative to be of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ and thus much weaker than the assumption made for the free surface Euler system, for example in [48], where two derivatives of the solution are assumed to be $\mathcal{O}(1)$ initially. We only require the first time derivative of the solution to be of order $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}$, this is thus intermediate between ill-prepared $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-1})$ and well-prepared $\mathcal{O}(1)$, see also Remark 1.2. The main heuristics is that despite the extra difficulties arising from the boundary layer effects (note that the presence of a boundary layer is a feature of the viscous problem and is absent in the inviscid case), the presence of the diffusion term can help us to gain some regularity of the surface (not necessarily uniform). It thus allows us to include more general data compared to the corresponding works on inviscid systems [23, 48, 51]. We shall explain more precisely below after the reformulation of the system and the statement of the main results.



1.1 Reformulation of the system in a fixed domain

Let us set

$$\varrho^{\varepsilon} = \frac{P(\rho) - P(\bar{\rho})}{\varepsilon},$$

the system (1.1) can be rewritten into the following symmetric form:

$$\begin{cases}
g_{1}(\varepsilon \varrho^{\varepsilon}) \left(\partial_{t} \varrho^{\varepsilon} + w^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla \varrho^{\varepsilon}\right) + \frac{\operatorname{div} w^{\varepsilon}}{\varepsilon} = 0, \\
g_{2}(\varepsilon \varrho^{\varepsilon}) \left(\partial_{t} w^{\varepsilon} + w^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla w^{\varepsilon}\right) - \operatorname{div} \mathcal{L} w^{\varepsilon} + \frac{\nabla \varrho^{\varepsilon}}{\varepsilon} = 0, \quad (t, x) \in \mathbb{R}_{+} \times \Omega_{t}^{\varepsilon}, \\
w^{\varepsilon}|_{t=0} = w_{0}^{\varepsilon}, \quad \varrho^{\varepsilon}|_{t=0} = \varrho_{0}^{\varepsilon}
\end{cases}$$
(1.7)

where the scalar functions g_1 , g_2 are defined by:

$$g_2(s) = \rho^{\varepsilon} = P^{-1}(P(\bar{\rho}) + s), \quad g_1(s) = (\ln g_2)'(s); \quad s > -\bar{P} = -P(\bar{\rho}).$$
 (1.8)

Moreover, the boundary condition (1.3) is transformed into

$$\mathcal{L}u^{\varepsilon}\mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} = \frac{\varrho^{\varepsilon}}{\varepsilon}\mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} \quad \text{on} \quad \Sigma_{t}^{\varepsilon}. \tag{1.9}$$

In the following, we shall work on the system (1.7), (1.2) with boundary conditions (1.4), (1.9).

We then choose an appropriate change of coordinates to reduce the free-surface domain to a fixed one. One natural possibility is to use Lagrangian coordinates, nevertheless, since we shall consider the problem in the conormal Sobolev setting, the Lagrangian transformation would be also only bounded in the conormal setting, this would raise additional difficulties. Therefore, instead of using Lagrangian coordinates, we shall use the following smoothing diffeomorphism [46], where the map will enjoy the usual Sobolev regularity. Let us set $S = \mathbb{R}^2 \times [-1, 0]$, and consider the map

$$\Phi_t^{\varepsilon}: \mathcal{S} \to \Omega_t^{\varepsilon}
(y, z) \mapsto \Phi^{\varepsilon}(t, y, z) = (y, \varphi^{\varepsilon}(t, y, z))^{t}$$
(1.10)

where

$$\varphi^{\varepsilon}(t, y, z) = z + \eta^{\varepsilon}(t, y, z)(1+z). \tag{1.11}$$

Here η^{ε} is given by a smoothing extension

$$(\mathcal{F}\eta^{\varepsilon})(t,\xi,z) = e^{-\delta_0(1+|\xi|^2)z^2}(\mathcal{F}h^{\varepsilon})(t,\xi)$$
(1.12)



9 Page 8 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

where \mathcal{F} stands for the Fourier transform with respect to the horizontal variable $y \in \mathbb{R}^2$, δ_0 is a small parameter such that $\det(D\Phi_0^{\varepsilon}) > 0$, which ensures that Φ_0^{ε} is a diffeomorphism. Note that

$$\det(\mathrm{D}\Phi_0^{\varepsilon}) = \partial_z \varphi^{\varepsilon}(0, x) = 1 + h^{\varepsilon}(0, x) + (\eta^{\varepsilon} - h^{\varepsilon})(0, x) + \partial_z \eta^{\varepsilon}(0, x)(1 + z) > 2c_0 > 0$$

as long as

$$1 + h^{\varepsilon}(0, x) \ge 3c_0 > 0, \ \forall x \in \mathcal{S}, \tag{1.13}$$

$$\|(\eta^{\varepsilon} - h^{\varepsilon})(0)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S})} + \|\partial_{\tau}\eta^{\varepsilon}(0)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S})} < c_0, \tag{1.14}$$

where $c_0 > 0$ is a fixed constant. Let us notice that (1.14) holds if $||h^{\varepsilon}(0)||_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} < +\infty$, for some s > 2 and δ_0 is chosen sufficiently small. Moreover, we have that

$$\|\nabla \varphi^{\varepsilon}(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim |h^{\varepsilon}(t)|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^{2})},$$

which means that we gain one half derivative.

Let us now set

$$u^{\varepsilon}(t,y,z) = w^{\varepsilon}(t,y,\Phi^{\varepsilon}(t,y,z)), \quad \sigma^{\varepsilon} = \varrho^{\varepsilon}(t,y,\Phi^{\varepsilon}(t,y,z))$$

where u^{ε} and σ^{ε} are defined in S. Then we set, $\partial_{j}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}u^{\varepsilon} = (\partial_{j}w^{\varepsilon}) \circ \Phi^{\varepsilon}$, $\partial_{j}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}\sigma^{\varepsilon} = (\partial_{j}\varphi^{\varepsilon}) \circ \Phi^{\varepsilon}$, where j = 0, 1, 2, 3 with $\partial_{0} = \partial_{t}$, $\partial_{3} = \partial_{z}$ which yields

$$\partial_i^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} = \partial_i - \frac{\partial_i \varphi^{\varepsilon}}{\partial_z \varphi^{\varepsilon}} \partial_z, \quad i = 0, 1, 2, \quad \partial_z^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} = \frac{1}{\partial_z \varphi^{\varepsilon}} \partial_z.$$
 (1.15)

The equations (1.7), (1.2) and the boundary conditions (1.9), (1.4) are reformulated into the following systems:

$$\begin{cases} g_1(\varepsilon\sigma^\varepsilon) \left(\partial_t^{\varphi^\varepsilon} \sigma^\varepsilon + u^\varepsilon \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^\varepsilon} \sigma^\varepsilon \right) + \frac{\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^\varepsilon} u^\varepsilon}{\varepsilon} = 0, \\ g_2 \left(\varepsilon\sigma^\varepsilon \right) \left(\partial_t^{\varphi^\varepsilon} u^\varepsilon + u^\varepsilon \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^\varepsilon} u^\varepsilon \right) - \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^\varepsilon} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi^\varepsilon} u^\varepsilon + \frac{\nabla^{\varphi^\varepsilon} \sigma^\varepsilon}{\varepsilon} = 0, (t, x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathcal{S} \\ u^\varepsilon|_{t=0} = w_0^\varepsilon (\Phi_0^\varepsilon(x)) := u_0^\varepsilon, \quad \sigma^\varepsilon|_{t=0} = \varrho_0^\varepsilon (\Phi_0^\varepsilon(x)) := \sigma_0^\varepsilon, \end{cases}$$

(1.16)

$$\partial_t h^{\varepsilon} - u^{\varepsilon}(t, y, h^{\varepsilon}(t, y)) \cdot \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} = 0, \tag{1.17}$$

$$\mathcal{L}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} = \frac{\sigma^{\varepsilon}}{\varepsilon} \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} \quad \text{on} \quad \{z = 0\},$$
(1.18)

$$u_3^{\varepsilon} = 0, \quad \mu \partial_z^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u_j^{\varepsilon} = a u_j^{\varepsilon} \quad (j = 1, 2), \quad \text{on} \quad \{z = -1\}.$$
 (1.19)



1.2 Conormal spaces and notations

Before stating our results, we need to introduce some notations. We define the conormal vector fields:

$$Z_0 = \varepsilon \partial_t$$
, $Z_1 = \partial_{y_1}$, $Z_2 = \partial_{y_2}$, $Z_3 = \phi(z)\partial_z$

where the weight function is $\phi(z) = z(1+z)/(2-z)^2$. We then introduce the spacetime conormal space as follows, for $p = 2, +\infty$,

$$L^p_t H^m_{co} \big(\mathcal{S} \big) = \{ f | \ Z^\alpha f \in L^p([0,t]; L^2(\mathcal{S})), |\alpha| \leq m \},$$

with the corresponding norms:

$$||f||_{L_t^p H_{co}^m} = \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} ||Z^{\alpha} f||_{L^p([0,t], L^2(\mathcal{S}))}, \tag{1.20}$$

where $\alpha=(\alpha_0,\alpha')=(\alpha_0,\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3)\in\mathbb{N}^4$. Moreover, we shall also use the $L^\infty_{t,x}$ type norm defined by:

$$|||f||_{k,\infty,t} = \sum_{|\alpha| \le k} ||Z^{\alpha} f||_{L^{\infty}([0,t] \times \mathcal{S})}.$$
(1.21)

To distinguish the number of time and space derivatives, we introduce also the norm:

$$||f||_{L_t^p \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} = \sum_{\alpha_0 < j, |\alpha'| < l} ||Z^{\alpha} f||_{L^p([0,t], L^2(\mathcal{S}))}, \tag{1.22}$$

and to simplify, we use

$$\mathcal{H}^j = \mathcal{H}^{j,0}. \tag{1.23}$$

To measure the regularity along the boundary, we use:

$$|f|_{L_t^p \tilde{H}^s} = \sum_{j=0}^{[s]} |(\varepsilon \partial_t)^j f|_{L_t^p H^{s-j}(\mathbb{R}^2)},$$

$$|f|_{k,\infty,t} = \sum_{|\alpha| \le k,\alpha_3 = 0} |Z^\alpha f|_{L^\infty([0,t] \times \mathbb{R}^2)}.$$
(1.24)

Finally, to measure pointwise regularity at a given time t (in particular also with t=0), we shall use the semi-norms:

$$|f(t)|_{\tilde{H}^s} = \sum_{i=0}^{[s]} |(\varepsilon \partial_t)^j f(t)|_{H^{s-j}(\mathbb{R}^2)},$$
 (1.25)



9 Page 10 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

$$||f(t)||_{H_{co}^{m}} := \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} ||(Z^{\alpha} f)(t)||_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})},$$

$$||f(t)||_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} := \sum_{\alpha_{0} \le j, |\alpha'| \le l} ||(Z^{\alpha} f)(t)||_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})},$$
(1.26)

$$||f(t)||_{k,\infty,\mathcal{S}} := \sum_{|\alpha| \le k} ||(Z^{\alpha}f)(t)||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S})}.$$
(1.27)

1.3 Main results

Before stating our main result, we first introduce the definition of the compatibility conditions which are necessary to obtain smooth enough solutions for the initial-boundary value problem of parabolic systems.

Definition 1.1 (*Compatibility condition*) We say that $(\sigma_0^{\varepsilon}, u_0^{\varepsilon})$ satisfy the compatibility condition up to order m if for $j = 0, 1 \cdots m - 1$,

$$\begin{split} &(\varepsilon\partial_{t})^{j} \left(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \right) |_{t=0} = (\varepsilon\partial_{t})^{j} (\sigma^{\varepsilon}/\varepsilon) \big|_{t=0}, \quad \text{on} \quad \{z=0\}, \\ &\varepsilon^{j} \partial_{t}^{j+1} h^{\varepsilon} |_{t=0} = (\varepsilon\partial_{t})^{j} (u^{\varepsilon} \cdot \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon}) |_{t=0} \quad \text{on} \quad \{z=0\}, \\ &\left((\varepsilon\partial_{t})^{j} u_{3}^{\varepsilon} \right) \big|_{t=0} = 0, \quad \left((\varepsilon\partial_{t})^{j} \partial_{z}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u_{j}^{\varepsilon} \right) |_{t=0} = \frac{a}{\mu} (\varepsilon\partial_{t})^{j} u_{j}^{\varepsilon} |_{t=0} \quad (j=1,2) \quad \text{on} \quad \{z=-1\}. \end{split}$$

$$(1.28)$$

Note that the restriction of time derivatives of the solution at the initial time is defined inductively by using the equations. For instance:

$$(\partial_t h^{\varepsilon})|_{t=0} = u_0^{\varepsilon}|_{z=0} \cdot (-\nabla_y h_0^{\varepsilon}, 1)^t$$

$$(\varepsilon \partial_t u^{\varepsilon})|_{t=0} = \frac{1}{g_2(\varepsilon \sigma_0^{\varepsilon})} (-\varepsilon \underline{u}_0^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla u_0^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon \operatorname{div}^{\varphi_0^{\varepsilon}} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi_0^{\varepsilon}} u_0^{\varepsilon} - \nabla^{\varphi_0^{\varepsilon}} \sigma_0^{\varepsilon}),$$

where

$$\underline{u}_0^{\varepsilon} = \left(u_{0,1}^{\varepsilon}, u_{0,2}^{\varepsilon}, (u_0^{\varepsilon} \cdot \mathbf{N}_0^{\varepsilon} - (\partial_t \varphi^{\varepsilon})|_{t=0}) / \partial_z \varphi_0^{\varepsilon}\right)^t, \quad \varphi_0^{\varepsilon}(\cdot) = \varphi^{\varepsilon}(0, \cdot) = z + \eta^{\varepsilon}(0, \cdot)(1+z).$$

We remark that $\partial_t \varphi^{\varepsilon}|_{t=0}$, $\partial_z \varphi_0^{\varepsilon}$ are determined by $(\partial_t h)^{\varepsilon}|_{t=0}$ and h_0^{ε} respectively through (1.11) and (1.12).

We now define the space for the initial data:

$$Y_{m}^{\varepsilon} = \left\{ (\sigma_{0}^{\varepsilon}, u_{0}^{\varepsilon}, h_{0}^{\varepsilon}) \in H^{3}(\Omega_{0})^{4} \right.$$

$$\left. \times H^{m-\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^{2}) \middle|_{\text{compatibility condition up to order } m \right\},$$

$$(1.29)$$



where

$$Y_{m}^{\varepsilon}(0) = : |h_{0}^{\varepsilon}|_{H^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |h_{0}^{\varepsilon}|_{H^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} ||\nabla\sigma^{\varepsilon}(0)||_{m-5,\infty,\mathcal{S}} + ||\nabla u^{\varepsilon}(0)||_{1,\infty,\mathcal{S}}$$

$$+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} ||(\sigma_{0}^{\varepsilon}, u_{0}^{\varepsilon})||_{H^{3}(\mathcal{S})} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (||(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})(0)||_{H^{m}_{co}(\mathcal{S})} + ||\nabla(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})(0)||_{H^{m-1}_{co}})$$

$$+ ||(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})(0)||_{H^{m-1}_{co}} + ||\nabla(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})(0)||_{H^{m-2}_{co}}$$

$$+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} ||\partial_{t}(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})(0)||_{H^{m-1}_{co}(\mathcal{S})} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} ||\partial_{t}\omega^{\varepsilon}(0)||_{H^{m-4}_{co}(\mathcal{S})}.$$

$$(1.30)$$

In the above, expression, $\omega^{\varepsilon} = \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon}$ stands for the vorticity. To prove Theorem 1.1, we introduce the following quantities:

$$\mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{E}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{A}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} = : \mathcal{E}_{low,T}^{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{E}_{high,m,T}^{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{A}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}. \tag{1.31}$$

Here, $\mathcal{E}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}$ is composed of the low order energy norms $\mathcal{E}_{low,T}^{\varepsilon}$ and the high order energy norms $\mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon}_{high,m,T}$:

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon}_{low,T} &= \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})\|_{L^{\infty}_{T}L^{2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{3}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \|\nabla^{4}u^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}}, \\ \mathcal{E}^{\varepsilon}_{high,m,T} &= \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |h^{\varepsilon}|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})\|_{L^{\infty}_{T}H^{m}_{co}} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla u^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}_{T}H^{m-1}_{co} \cap L^{2}_{T}H^{m}_{co}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{2}u^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}_{T}H^{m-2}_{co} \cap L^{2}_{T}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \\ &+ |h^{\varepsilon}|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t}(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})\|_{L^{\infty}_{T}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t}\nabla u^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}_{T}\mathcal{H}^{m-1} \cap L^{2}_{T}H^{m-2}_{co} \cap L^{\infty}_{T}H^{m-4}_{co}} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|(\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}\sigma^{\varepsilon}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}u^{\varepsilon})\|_{L^{\infty}_{T}H^{m-2}_{co} \cap L^{2}_{T}H^{m-1}_{co}} \\ &+ \|(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-1}_{co}} + \|\nabla u^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}_{T}H^{m-4}_{co} \cap L^{2}_{T}H^{m-1}_{co}} \end{split}$$

whereas $\mathcal{A}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}$ contains the $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ norms:

$$\mathcal{A}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} = \|\nabla u^{\varepsilon}\|_{1,\infty,T} + \|(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}), \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}\sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}u)\|_{m-5,\infty,T}
+ \|(\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon\partial_{t})(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})\|_{m-4,\infty,T}
+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\nabla u^{\varepsilon}\|_{m-3,\infty,T} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})\|_{m-2,\infty,T} + |h^{\varepsilon}|_{m-2,\infty,T}.$$
(1.33)

Our main result is the following:

Theorem 1.1 (Uniform estimates) Define $0 < c_0 < \frac{1}{2}$ such that

$$\sup_{s \in [-3c_1\bar{P}, 3\bar{P}/c_1]} |(g_1, g_2)(s)| \in [c_0, 1/c_0]$$



9 Page 12 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

where $0 < c_1 < \frac{1}{4}$ is a fixed constant. Given $m \ge 7$ an integer, suppose that the initial data belongs to Y_m^{ε} , is such that

$$1 + h_0^{\varepsilon}(x) \ge 3c_0 > 0, \quad \sup_{\varepsilon \in (0,1]} Y_m^{\varepsilon}(0) < +\infty,$$
$$-c_1 \bar{P} \le \varepsilon \sigma_0^{\varepsilon}(x) \le \bar{P}/c_1, \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{S}, \quad \forall \varepsilon \in (0,1],$$

and δ_0 (the parameter appearing in (1.12)) is chosen such that (1.14) holds for t=0 so that

$$\partial_z \varphi_0^{\varepsilon} \ge 2c_0, \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{S}, \quad \forall \varepsilon \in (0, 1].$$

Moreover, (taking c_0 smaller if necessary), we can also assume that

$$|(\nabla \varphi_0^{\varepsilon}, \nabla^2 \varphi_0^{\varepsilon})(x)| \le \frac{1}{2c_0}, \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{S}, \quad \forall \varepsilon \in (0, 1].$$

Then there exist $T_0 > 0$, $\varepsilon_0 \in (0, 1]$, such that for any $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0]$, the system (1.16)-(1.19) has a unique solution which satisfies: $\mathcal{N}_{m,T_0}^{\varepsilon}(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}) < +\infty$. In particular, we have the uniform estimate

$$\begin{split} \sup_{0<\varepsilon\leq\varepsilon_0} & \big(\|(\sigma^\varepsilon,u^\varepsilon)\|_{L^2_{T_0}H^m_{co}(\mathcal{S})\cap L^\infty_{T_0}H^{m-1}_{co}(\mathcal{S})} + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^\varepsilon}u^\varepsilon,\nabla\sigma^\varepsilon)\|_{L^\infty_{T_0}H^{m-2}_{co}(\mathcal{S})\cap L^2_{T_0}H^{m-1}_{co}} \\ & + \|\|\nabla u^\varepsilon\|\|_{1,\infty,T_0} + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\|(\nabla\sigma^\varepsilon,\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^\varepsilon}u^\varepsilon)\|\|_{m-5,\infty,T_0} \big) < +\infty. \end{split}$$

Moreover, the following properties hold: for any $(t, x) \in [0, T_0] \times S$, $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0]$,

$$\partial_z \varphi^{\varepsilon}(t, x) \ge c_0, \quad |(\nabla \varphi^{\varepsilon}, \nabla^2 \varphi^{\varepsilon})(t, x)| \le 1/c_0,$$

$$-2c_1 \bar{P} \le \varepsilon \sigma^{\varepsilon}(t, x) \le 2\bar{P}/c_1. \tag{1.34}$$

Remark 1.2 In view of the definition of Y_m^{ε} , we have assumed that the first time derivative of the solution is of size of order $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}$, which is better than the usual well-prepared data case (where $\partial_t(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})|_{t=0}$ is assumed to be order 1). This assumption is crucial in our analysis to control the regularity on the surface. We shall give more details in Subsection 1.5. Note that our assumption is thus much weaker than the one in [23, 48, 51] for the inviscid system where two time derivatives are assumed to be bounded initially.

Remark 1.3 It is also possible to prove the uniform estimates by imposing an alternative assumption on the size of the acoustic waves, we can assume them to be of order ε in a low regularity H_{co}^1 space and of order 1 in a higher regularity H_{co}^m norm.

Remark 1.4 In view of the definition (1.32), one has three kinds of bounds for the solution. The first two lines of (1.32) only imply that the highest order norm with pointwise estimates in time $L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^m$ of $(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})$ can be unbounded and has a size $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}})$. Nevertheless, in the two last lines of (1.32), we are able to get that the L_t^2



type norm with maximal number of derivatives, $L_t^2 H_{co}^m$ of $(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})$ and the $L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}$ norm (so with one less derivative) are uniformly bounded. Moreover, the first term in the fourth line of (1.32) shows that the compressible part of the remains of size $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}})$ in $L_T^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2} \cap L_T^2 H_{co}^{m-1}$.

Theorem 1.5 (Convergence) Assuming that $(u_0^{\varepsilon}, h_0^{\varepsilon})$ tends to (u_0^0, h_0^0) in $H^1(\mathcal{S}) \times L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and the assumptions made in Theorem 1.1 hold. Let $(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}, h^{\varepsilon})$ be the solution to (1.16)-(1.19). Then $(P(\bar{\rho}) + \varepsilon \sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}, h^{\varepsilon})$ converge in $C^{\gamma}([0, T_0] \times S) \times S^{\gamma}$ $C([0, T_0], L^2_{loc}(S)) \times C([0, T_0], H^s_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^2))$ to $(P(\bar{\rho}), u^0, h^0)$ where $0 \le \gamma < \frac{1}{2}$ and 0 < s < m - 1/2. Moreover, u^0 has the additional regularity:

$$u^{0} \in C([0, T_{0}], \mathcal{H}^{0, m-2}), \quad \nabla u^{0} \in L^{2}([0, T_{0}], \mathcal{H}^{0, m-1}) \cap L^{\infty}([0, T_{0}] \times \mathcal{S}) \quad (1.35)$$

and one can find $\pi^0 \in L^2([0, T_0], \mathcal{H}^{0,m-1})$ such that (u^0, π^0, h^0) solves uniquely the following incompressible free-surface Navier-Stokes system:

$$\begin{cases}
\bar{\rho}(\partial_{t}^{\varphi^{0}}u^{0} + u^{0} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{0}}u^{0}) - \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{0}}S^{\varphi^{0}}u^{0} + \nabla^{\varphi^{0}}\pi^{0} = 0, \\
\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{0}}u^{0} = 0, & (t, x) \in [0, T_{0}] \times \mathcal{S}, \\
u^{0}|_{t=0} = u_{0}^{0}, h^{0}|_{t=0} = h_{0}^{0}
\end{cases}$$
(1.36)

with boundary conditions:

$$\partial_t h^0 + u^0(t, y, 0) \cdot \mathbf{N}^0 = 0, \tag{1.37}$$

$$S^{\varphi^0} u^0 \mathbf{N}^0 = \pi^0 \mathbf{N}^0 \quad on \{z = 0\},$$
 (1.38)

$$u_3^0 = 0, \quad \frac{\mu}{\partial_z \varphi_0} \partial_z u_j^0 = a u_j^0 \quad (j = 1, 2) \quad on \{z = -1\}.$$
 (1.39)

Here φ^0 is defined in (1.11) (replacing h^{ε} by h^0), $\mathbf{N}^0 = (-\partial_1 h^0, -\partial_2 h^0, 1)^t$.

Remark 1.6 Due to the absence of estimate for the second order normal derivatives of the velocity u^0 (and thus for the strong trace of the normal derivative), the solution to (1.36)-(1.39), must be interpreted in the following sense: $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^0} u^0 = 0$ holds in $L^2([0,T_0]\times\mathcal{S})$ and for any vector field $\psi=(\psi_1,\psi_2,\psi_3)^t\in\left[C_c^\infty(\overline{Q_{T_0}})\right]^3$ with $\psi_3|_{z=-1} = 0$, the following identity holds: for any $0 < t \le T_0$,

$$\bar{\rho} \int_{\mathcal{S}} u^{0} \cdot \psi(t, \cdot) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}^{0} + 2\mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} S^{\varphi^{0}} u^{0} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{0}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{0} ds$$

$$+ \bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (u^{0} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{0}} u^{0}) \cdot \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{0} ds$$

$$= \bar{\rho} \int_{\mathcal{S}} u^{0} \cdot \psi(0, \cdot) \, d\mathcal{V}_{0}^{0} + \bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} u^{0} \cdot \partial_{t}^{\varphi^{0}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{0} ds + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \pi^{0} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{0}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{0} ds$$

$$+ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0} (u^{0} \cdot \mathbf{N}^{0}) u^{0} \cdot \psi \, dy ds + a \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=-1} (u_{1}^{0} \cdot \psi_{1} + u_{2}^{0} \cdot \psi_{2}) \, dy ds$$

$$(1.40)$$



9 Page 14 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

where $dV_t^0 = \frac{1}{\partial_z \varphi^0}(t, \cdot) dy dz$.

Remark 1.7 Note that we do not end up in the classical space of existence and uniqueness for the free boundary incompressible Navier-Stokes system, nevertheless, the uniqueness of the solution in our functional spaces can be obtained by taking benefits of the control of the Lipschitz norm of the solution. One can refer to subsection 14.1 for the proof.

1.4 Main difficulties, general strategies

Due to the simultaneous presence of the singular term in the equation as well as the viscous term and boundaries, we are confronted with both difficulties resulting from boundary layer effects and fast time oscillations. These two phenomena are well understood when they occur separately, but some new difficulties occur when they occur at the same time. Indeed, on the one hand, regarding the vanishing viscosity limit problem (see for instance [54, 56]), one can estimate the high order tangential derivatives by direct energy estimates, and then use the vorticity to control the normal derivatives. Nevertheless, for the system with low Mach number, the tangential derivatives (∂_{ν}) are not easy to control uniformly, since they do not commute with $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}$, div $^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}$ and thus create singular commutators. Without the a priori knowledge of the tangential derivatives, the estimate of the vorticity cannot be performed. On the other hand, for the compressible free boundary Euler system with a low Mach number, uniform estimates are established for example in [23, 48, 51]. Besides the difficulties arising from the Taylor sign condition and the regularity of the surface, the idea behind getting uniform estimates is to control first weighted time derivatives $(\varepsilon \partial_t)^k$ and then to recover space derivatives by using the equations and by direct energy estimates for the vorticity. Here, in the case of viscous fluids, the vorticity is not easy to estimate due to the lack of information on its trace on the boundaries. We shall explain more precisely in the following. For the sake of notational convenience, we will drop the ε -dependence of the solution.

Indeed, the vorticity $\omega = \text{curl}^{\varphi} u$ solves a transport-diffusion equation with Dirichlet boundary condition (see (4.5), (4.8)) under the form

$$\omega|_{\partial \mathcal{S}} \approx \partial_{y} u + \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u|_{\partial \mathcal{S}}.$$
 (1.41)

Let us consider the simplest case, the heat equation with zero source and initial data but with nonhomogeneous Dirichlet condition in a half space :

$$\bar{\rho}\partial_t f - \mu \Delta f = 0, \quad f|_{t=0} = 0, \quad f|_{z=0} = f^{b,1}, \quad (t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^3_-,$$
(1.42)

By using the heat kernel, we obtain

$$||f||_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} |f^{b,1}|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m-1}}.$$



By applying this estimate to ω , we see that the boundary contribution when estimating $\|\omega\|_{L^2_t H^{m-\frac{1}{2}}_{co}}$ is more or less $|(\partial_y u, \operatorname{div} u)|_{L^2_t \tilde{H}^{m-1}}$, which requires the foreknowledge of the tangential derivatives and which indicates the loss of half derivative. One could also use the (tangential) smoothing effects of the heat equation to overcome this loss of derivative. Nevertheless, in this way, it seems impossible to extract the extra ε or T which are essential to close the estimate. More precisely, by using maximal regularity, one gets that

$$\|\omega\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} \leq C|(\partial_{y}u, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + \text{other terms}$$

$$\leq C(\|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + \|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}}) + \text{other terms}$$

which does not gain anything. Note that the constant C is independent of T and ε .

To overcome these problems, we split the velocity u into a compressible part $\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi$ and an incompressible part v (see definition (5.2), (5.3)). On the one hand, the compressible part is governed by the elliptic equation $\Delta^{\varphi}\Psi = \text{div}^{\varphi}u$ with mixed boundary conditions (with homogeneous Dirichlet boundary condition on the upper boundary and homogeneous Neumann boundary condition on the bottom). Hence the estimate for its gradient $\nabla^2 \Psi$ can be deduced from the estimate of $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u$. We then use induction arguments and the equations to establish high-order estimates of $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u$. On the other hand, the incompressible part v, solves, up to the control of non-local commutators, a transport-diffusion equation and hence one can use direct energy estimates to get some suitable estimates (say $\|\partial_y^{m-1}v\|_{L_t^{\infty}L^2}$ and $\|\nabla v\|_{L_t^2H_{co}^{m-1}}$), which together with the estimates on $\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u$, lead to the uniform control of $\|\partial_y^{m-1}u\|_{L^{\infty}_tL^2(\mathcal{S})}$ and $\|\nabla u\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}}$. The final task is to estimate $\|\nabla v\|_{L^\infty_t H^{m-4}_{co}}$ which stems from a careful study on $\omega \times \mathbf{n}$. We remark that this strategy has been employed by the authors in [55] where uniform in low Mach number estimates are established in the case of smooth fixed bounded domain with Navier boundary condition and ill-prepared initial data. However, as will be explained in next subsection, there are various extra difficulties for the free boundary problem arising from the control of the regularity of the surface.

1.5 Remarks on the slightly well-prepared data assumption

In the free surface setting, a very sensitive part of the analysis is the control of the regularity of the surface. This is the reason why we have to allow the initial data to be slightly well-prepared. Indeed, since the incompressible part v^{ε} satisfies the boundary condition (see (1.51), (1.52))

$$(2\mu S^{\varphi}v - \pi \operatorname{Id})\mathbf{N}|_{z=0} = 2\mu (\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\operatorname{Id} - \nabla^{\varphi}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\mathbf{N}|_{z=0},$$

in order to perform energy estimates for v at order m-1, it requires information on $\|\nabla^3\Psi\|_{L^2_tH^{m-3}_{co}}$, which, by elliptic estimates, can be controlled by $\|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m-2}_{co}}$ and $|\tilde{h}|_{L^{2}_{t}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}$. Nevertheless, due to the fast oscillations, we cannot expect $|h|_{L^2_t \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}$ (or alternatively $\|\nabla u\|_{L^2_t H^m_{co}}$) to be uniformly bounded. A similar



Page 16 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

problem occurs when one recovers the $L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}$ norm of $\nabla^2 \Psi$ from the one of $\mathrm{div}^\varphi u$ by elliptic estimates. To overcome this problem, we assume the data to be slightly well-prepared so that $\|\mathrm{div}^\varphi u\|_{L_t^\infty H_{co}^1}$ can be proved to be of order ε^ϑ , $(0<\vartheta<1$ to be chosen). This can make an extra ε^ϑ appear in front of $|h|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}$ in the process of the elliptic estimates (one can refer to Step 3 of the following subsection for more details). In turn, to control uniformly the term $\varepsilon^\vartheta |h|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}$, which reduces to the estimate of $\varepsilon^\vartheta \|\nabla u\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^m}$, we must assume that the compressible part $(\mathrm{div}^\varphi u, \nabla \sigma)$ has the size of $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{1-\vartheta})$ in $L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}$. Indeed, when performing the highest-order energy estimates, we need to be careful with the singular term

$$\varepsilon^{2\vartheta-1} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha} \sigma \underbrace{\left[Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \right] u}_{\left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial z \varphi} \cdot \partial_{z} \right] u} + Z^{\alpha} u \cdot \underbrace{\left[Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi} \right] \sigma}_{\left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial z \varphi} \partial_{z} \right] \sigma} d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds, \quad |\alpha| = m. \quad (1.43)$$

By direct computations, these terms can be bounded by (up to other good terms and upon the foreknowledge of $|\varepsilon^{\vartheta}h|_{L^{2}_{\cdot}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}$)

$$\varepsilon^{\vartheta-1} |\varepsilon^{\vartheta}h|_{L^{2}_{t}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} \big(\|Z\sigma\|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m-1}_{co}} \|\nabla u\|_{0,\infty,t} + \|u\|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m}_{co}} \|\nabla\sigma\|_{0,\infty,t} \big) \Lambda \big(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \big),$$

which can be uniformly bounded if

$$||Z\sigma||_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{1-\vartheta}), \quad |||\nabla\sigma|||_{0,\infty,t} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{1-\vartheta}).$$

By optimizing, $\vartheta=1-\vartheta$, we shall thus prove the uniform estimates by assuming that $(\nabla \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u)|_{t=0} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}})$. By using the same ideas, it would be also possible to establish uniform estimates by assuming that the compressible part is of size at $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{\vartheta})$ ($\frac{1}{2} < \vartheta \le 1$) in a low regularity space (say H_{co}^1) and $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{1-\vartheta})$ in a higher regularity space (say H_{co}^{m-1}).

One may wonder whether the introduction of the Alinhac good unknown which is used frequently in free boundary problems can help us to avoid to lose derivatives on the surface and to get uniform estimates without any size assumption on the data. However, this quantity does not seem useful here. Indeed, the use of the Alinhac good unknown would require the validity of the Taylor sign condition $(\partial_{\mathbf{n}}^{\varphi}\sigma|_{z=0}>0)$, which seems out of reach for ill-prepared data since σ solves a transport equation with a source term of size of $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-1})$.

1.6 Sketch of the proof

Let us explain the main steps for the proof of Theorem 1.1. The uniform energy estimates will be established in the following steps:



Step 1: ε – dependent high-order energy estimates and ε – independent high-order time derivative estimates.

In this step, we aim to obtain two kinds of energy estimates. The first one is the estimate of $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|(\sigma,u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m}_{co}}$ and $\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\sigma,u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}}$. Since the spatial conormal vector fields Z_{1},Z_{2},Z_{3} do not commute with ∇^{φ} and $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}$, it seems hard to get the uniform estimate of $\|(\sigma, u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m}_{co}}$ by direct energy estimates. Nevertheless, it is easy to get an ε -dependent estimate involving the control of $\|\nabla(\sigma, u)\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}}$. This can be done by applying $Z^{\alpha}(|\alpha| \leq m)$ to the system (1.16) and then by performing standard energy estimates making use of the symmetric structure. We remark that at this stage we do not lose regularity on the surface. Indeed, besides the term listed in (1.43) (setting $\vartheta = \frac{1}{2}$), the possible most problematic commutator term is

$$\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha} \mathbf{N} \cdot \partial_z \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u Z^{\alpha} u \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds, \, d\mathcal{V}_s = \frac{1}{\partial_z \varphi} \, dy dz$$

which can be bounded by: $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |h|_{L^2_t \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} ||u||_{L^2_t H^m_{co}} |||\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_z \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u||_{\infty,t}$. Note that the estimate of $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|h|_{L^{2}_{t}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}$ is available owing to the control of $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\nabla u\|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m}_{co}}$ and $\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_z\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u\|_{\infty,t}$ by the terms appearing in $\mathcal{A}_{m,t}$, using the equation of the velocity.

The estimate of $\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t(\sigma,u)\|_{L^\infty_t\mathcal{H}^{m-1}}$ can also be derived by straightforward energy estimates. The main observation is that: although the weighted time derivatives $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\varepsilon \partial_t)^k \partial_t$ do not commute with ∇^{φ} , their commutator can be uniformly controlled even for the singular term. Indeed, direct computation shows that for $k \leq m-1$,

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \frac{[(\varepsilon \partial_t)^k \partial_t, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] u}{\varepsilon} = \varepsilon^{k - \frac{1}{2}} \left[\partial_t^{k+1}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right] \cdot \partial_z u$$

whose $L_t^2 L^2(\mathcal{S})$ norm is uniformly controlled as long as $k \geq 1$ thanks to the boundedness of $|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t^2 h|_{L^2 \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}}$ (see (6.2)). We remark that in view of the definition (1.12), the boundedness of N can be derived from that of h. The case k=0 needs to be treated differently and is explained in the next step.

The second kind of estimate is for the terms $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{L^{\infty}_{t} H^{m-1}_{co}}, \ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}$ $\|\nabla^{\varphi}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m-1}_{co}}$, which follows again from direct energy estimates, we thus do not detail more here.

Step 2. Uniform lower order energy estimates. In this step, we aim to show the boundedness of $\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t(\sigma,u)\|_{L^{\infty}L^2}$. We remark that a naive energy estimate fails due to bad commutators with the singular term. Actually, the $L^2_t L^2(\mathcal{S})$ norm of the term $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}[\partial_t, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]u = \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t(\mathbf{N}/\partial_z\varphi) \cdot \partial_z u$ is out of control. The trick to avoid this problem is to multiply $\partial_t^{\varphi}(1.16)_1$ by $\varepsilon\partial_t\sigma$ and multiply $\partial_t(1.16)_2$ by $\varepsilon\partial_t^{\varphi}u$. In this way, the singular term can be dealt with as:



9 Page 18 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \, \partial_{t}^{\varphi} u + \partial_{t}^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \, \partial_{t} \sigma \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds
= \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0}^{t} \partial_{t}^{\varphi} u \cdot \mathbf{N} \partial_{t} \sigma \, dy ds + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_{t}^{\varphi} u [\partial_{t}, \nabla^{\varphi}] \sigma \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds,$$
(1.44)

where $dV_s = \partial_z \varphi \, dy dz$. The first boundary term combined with another boundary term which comes from the integration by parts of the viscous term, result in a good term that can be controlled. Namely

$$\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{z=0} \partial_t \left[-\mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u + \frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon} \operatorname{Id} \right] \mathbf{N} \cdot \partial_t^{\varphi} u \, dy ds =$$

$$-\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{z=0} \left(-\mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u + \frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon} \operatorname{Id} \right) \partial_t \mathbf{N} \cdot \partial_t^{\varphi} u \, dy ds.$$

Note that the trace of $\frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon}$ on the upper boundary can be expressed as the spatial tangential derivatives of the velocity (see (4.1)) which can be easily treated by the trace inequality. The second term in (1.44) is also manageable since $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| [\partial_t, \nabla^{\varphi}] \sigma \|_{L^2_t L^2(\mathcal{S})}$ can be roughly bounded by $\| \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L^2_t L^2(\mathcal{S})}$.

It should be mentioned that the above strategy does not apply for the control of $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|(\partial_y, Z_3)\partial_t(\sigma, u)\|_{L^\infty_t L^2}$ due to the bad commutator terms. We thus use the strategy of the splitting mentioned before to deal with them in the following steps.

Step 3. Recovering high order spatial derivatives of $(\nabla \sigma, \nabla \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi)$ by induction. Denote by $\nabla^{\varphi} \Psi$ the compressible part of the velocity which is defined by the unique solution to the elliptic equation with mixed boundary conditions:

$$\begin{cases}
-\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi = -\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u, \\
\Psi|_{z=0} = 0, \\
\partial_{\mathbf{n}} \Psi|_{z=-1} = 0.
\end{cases}$$
(1.45)

In this step, we aim to control the $L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}$ norm of $\nabla^{\varphi}(\sigma, \nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)$, which can be reduced to the control of $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| (\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u) \|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}}$. We will use the equation and induction arguments to recover the latter. Indeed, let us rewrite the system (1.16) as follows:

$$\begin{cases}
-\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u = g_{1} \varepsilon \partial_{t} \sigma + \varepsilon g_{1} \underline{u} \cdot \nabla \sigma, \\
-\mu \varepsilon \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \omega - \nabla^{\varphi} \left(\sigma - (2\mu + \lambda) \varepsilon \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \right) = g_{2} \varepsilon \partial_{t} u + \varepsilon g_{2} \underline{u} \cdot \nabla u.
\end{cases} (1.46)$$

where

$$\underline{u} = (u_1, u_2, u_z) =: \left(u_1, u_2, \frac{u \cdot \mathbf{N} - \partial_t \varphi}{\partial_z \varphi}\right).$$



In view of (1.46), one wants to show that for $j + l \le m - 1$,

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}) \lesssim \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j+1,l-1}} + \mathcal{O}(1),$$

$$(1.47)$$

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j+1,l}} + \mathcal{X}_{m,t} + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}})$$

$$\lesssim \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j+1,l-1}} + \mathcal{X}_{m,t} + \mathcal{O}(1), \tag{1.48}$$

where

$$\mathcal{X}_{m,t} \approx \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}$$

which has been controlled in the first step. These two inequalities in hand, we can conclude by induction arguments. Note that the inequality (1.47) results from the equality $(1.46)_1$ and the product estimate (3.8). To obtain (1.48), we take $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}$ of the equation (1.46)₂ and use the boundary condition (1.18) to get the following elliptic equation:

$$\begin{cases}
\Delta^{\varphi}(\varepsilon\theta) = \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \left[\bar{\rho} \varepsilon \partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi + \varepsilon \left(\frac{g_{2} - \bar{\rho}}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_{t} + g_{2} \underline{u} \cdot \nabla \right) u \right] =: \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \tilde{G} \\
\varepsilon \theta|_{z=0} = -2\varepsilon \mu (\partial_{1} u_{1} + \partial_{2} u_{2}) + \varepsilon (\omega \times \mathbf{N})_{3}|_{z=0} \\
\partial_{\mathbf{n}} \theta|_{z=-1} = \tilde{G} \cdot \mathbf{n} + \mu \varepsilon \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \omega \times \mathbf{n}|_{z=-1}.
\end{cases}$$
(1.49)

where $\theta = \sigma/\varepsilon - (2\mu + \lambda) \text{div}^{\varphi} u$. Inequality (1.48) is thus the consequence of the elliptic estimates in the conormal setting (see Section 5). We remark that the trace of $\omega \times \mathbf{N}$ involves only tangential derivatives of the velocity on the boundary (see (4.2)).

Now that $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u$ has been bounded, we can control the compressible part of the velocity $\nabla^2 \Psi$ by again elliptic estimates. Nevertheless, there will be a loss of one derivative on the surface if no smallness condition is made on the compressible part. Indeed, as $\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi$ solves equation (1.45), we have by the elliptic estimates that

$$\|\nabla^{2}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{0,m-1}} \lesssim (|h|_{L_{t}^{2}H^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} + \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{0,m-1}})\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)$$
(1.50)

where Λ denotes a polynomial. This estimate involves more regularity of the surface than that we can afford since we have only the control of $|h|_{L^2_t H^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}$. Nevertheless, checking the proof of the elliptic estimates for $\nabla^2 \Psi$, we find that the main problematic term is indeed $\nabla \Psi Z^{\alpha} \nabla \mathbf{N}$ ($|\alpha| = m - 1, \alpha_0 = 0$), whose $L_t^2 L^2(\mathcal{S})$ norm can be bounded by

$$\|\nabla \Psi\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,x}}|h|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{3,\infty,t}\right)\|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{1}_{tan}}|h|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

The right hand side can be controlled if $\|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{1}_{tan}} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}})$. Hopefully, once assuming $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\partial_t \sigma, \partial_t u)(0)$ to be bounded uniformly in $H^1_{co}(\mathcal{S})$, we can show that



9 Page 20 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

 $\|(\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma,\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{1}_{co}}=\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}})$. This is one reason that we need the initial data to be slightly well-prepared.

Step 4. Uniform energy estimate of the incompressible part of the velocity. Set $v = u - \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi$ the incompressible part of the velocity. By the computations in Section 5, we find that v solves the following system:

$$\begin{cases}
\bar{\rho}\partial_{t}^{\varphi}v - \mu\Delta^{\varphi}v + \nabla^{\varphi}\pi = -(f + \nabla^{\varphi}q + \bar{\rho}[\mathbb{P}_{t}, \partial_{t}^{\varphi}]u), \\
\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}v = 0, \\
(2\mu S^{\varphi}v - \pi \operatorname{Id})\mathbf{N}|_{z=0} = 2\mu(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\operatorname{Id} - (\nabla^{\varphi})^{2}\Psi)\mathbf{N}|_{z=0}, \\
v_{3}|_{z=-1} = 0, \ \mu\partial_{z}^{\varphi}v_{j} = au_{j}|_{z=-1}, \ j = 1, 2,
\end{cases}$$
(1.51)

where \mathbb{Q}_t , \mathbb{P}_t are time-dependent projectors defined in (5.2) (5.3) and

$$f = \left(g_{2}u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}u + \frac{g_{2} - \bar{\rho}}{\varepsilon}\varepsilon\partial_{t}^{\varphi}u\right), \nabla^{\varphi}q = -\mathbb{Q}_{t}(f - \mu\Delta^{\varphi}v),$$

$$\nabla^{\varphi}\pi = \mathbb{P}_{t}\left[\nabla^{\varphi}\left(\frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon} - (2\mu + \lambda)\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\right)\right].$$
(1.52)

Note that $\nabla^{\varphi}\pi$ does not vanish identically since $\mathbb{Q}_t\nabla^{\varphi} \neq \nabla^{\varphi}$ and that $\nabla^{\varphi}\pi$ is actually not singular though it seems to involve σ/ε . Indeed by the definition of \mathbb{Q}_t and the boundary conditions (4.1) (4.2), π solves the elliptic equation:

$$\begin{cases} \Delta^{\varphi} \pi = 0, \\ \pi|_{z=0} = -2\mu(\partial_1 u_1 + \partial_2 u_2) - 2\mu(\Pi(\partial_1 u \cdot \mathbf{N}, \partial_2 u \cdot \mathbf{N}, 0)^t)_3, \\ \partial_z^{\varphi} \pi|_{z=-1} = 0. \end{cases}$$

The key point is that the trace of π on the upper boundary can be uniformly bounded. In view of (1.51), we expect to perform energy estimates to get a priori control of $\|v\|_{L^\infty_t H^{m-1}_{co}}$, $\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t v\|_{L^\infty_t H^{m-2}_{co}}$ and $\|\nabla^\varphi v\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}}$, $\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \nabla v\|_{L^\infty_t H^{m-2}_{co}}$. Of course, due to the interaction with the compressible part through the boundary, their control rely also on the information for the compressible part $\nabla^\varphi \Psi$ and we cannot get higher order estimates.

Step 5. Control of the normal derivative of the velocity. We have obtained the estimates of $\|\nabla^{\varphi}u\|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m-1}_{co}}$ in Step 3 and Step 4. It remains to control $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\|(\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma,\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-2}_{co}}$ and $\|(\nabla v,\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla v)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-4}_{co}}$, which is useful to control the $L^{\infty}_{t,x}$ norm of the solution. The former quantity can be obtained again by induction arguments while the latter quantity can be deduced from that of $\omega \times \mathbf{n}$. Indeed, we have roughly the estimate:

$$\begin{split} \|(\nabla v, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \nabla v)\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{m-4}_{co}} &\lesssim \|(\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t)(\omega \times \mathbf{n})\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{m-4}_{co}} + \|(v, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t v)\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{m-3}_{co}} \\ &+ |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t h)|_{L^{\infty}_t \tilde{H}^{m-2}}. \end{split}$$



Let us explain the estimate of $\|(\mathrm{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t)(\omega \times \mathbf{n})\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-4}_{co}}$. Direct computations show

$$\omega \times \mathbf{n}|_{\partial \mathcal{S}} = -2\Pi(\partial_1 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_2 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^t \tag{1.53}$$

where $\Pi = \operatorname{Id}_{3\times 3} - \mathbf{n} \otimes \mathbf{n}$. We define the modified vorticity $\omega_{\mathbf{n}} = \omega \times \mathbf{n} + 2\Pi(\partial_1 v \cdot \mathbf{n})$ \mathbf{n} , $\partial_2 \mathbf{v} \cdot \mathbf{n}$, 0), so that:

$$\omega_{\mathbf{n}}|_{\partial \mathcal{S}} = -2\Pi(\partial_1 \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_2 \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^t.$$

The advantage of working on $\omega_{\mathbf{n}}$ rather than $\omega \times \mathbf{n}$ is that the former one only involves the compressible part of velocity on the boundary, whose estimates have been established in Step 3. To estimate ω_n , we shall thus instead use a lifting of the boundary conditions by using the Green's function of the solution to the heat equation with nonhomogenous boundary conditions and control the remainder by energy estimates.

More precisely, let ω^h solves the heat equation (1.42) with boundary condition $\omega^{b,1}|_{z=0} = \omega_{\mathbf{n}}|_{z=0}$, we use (1.42) to get roughly that:

$$\begin{split} \|(\operatorname{Id},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t})\omega_{\mathbf{n}}^{h}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-4}} &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}}\big(|(\operatorname{Id},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t})\nabla\Psi|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-3}} + |(\operatorname{Id},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t})h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-3}}\big) \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}}(\|(\operatorname{Id},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t})\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-3}} + |(\operatorname{Id},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t})h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-3}}). \end{split}$$

The remainder $\omega_{\mathbf{n}} - \omega_{\mathbf{n}}^h$ can then be controlled by direct energy estimates.

Step 6. $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ estimates. This final step is dedicated to the estimates of the $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ type norms defined in $A_{m,T}$. Most of them can be controlled thanks to the Sobolev embedding and the quantities appearing in $\mathcal{E}_{m,T}$. The estimate of the remaining terms $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla \sigma \|_{m-5,\infty,T}$ and $\| \nabla u \|_{1,\infty,t}$ are obtained from the maximum principle of the damped transport equation satisfied by $\nabla \sigma$ and the estimate for the heat equation satisfied by ω .

Structure of the paper: We state the uniform a-priori estimates in Section 2, which are shown in the following sections. Some preliminaries (useful lemmas, identities, projections, and elliptic estimates) are first shown in Sections 3-5. The control of the energy norm $\mathcal{E}_{m,T}$ is achieved in Sections 6-Section 11. The $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ type estimates are established in Section 12. Theorem 1.1 and Theorem 1.5 are then proved in Section 13 and Section 14 respectively. In Section 15, we explain how our results can be extended to the case when the reference domain is changed into a channel with infinite depth. Finally, one technical product estimate is presented in the appendix.

Further notations

- We denote $\Lambda(\cdot, \cdot)$ a polynomial that may differ from line to line but independent of $\varepsilon \in (0, 1]$.
- The traces on the upper boundary $\{z=0\}$ and lower boundary $\{z=-1\}$ for a function $f \in H^1(\mathcal{S})$ are denoted by $f^{b,1}$ and $f^{b,2}$ respectively.
- We use the notation \lesssim for $\leq C(1/c_0)$ for some number $C(1/c_0)$ that depends only on $1/c_0$.



9 Page 22 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

- We use the notation $L_t^2 L^2 = L^2([0, t] \times S)$.
- We denote $||f||_{E^{k},t} = ||f||_{L^{2}_{t}H^{k}_{co}} + ||\nabla f||_{L^{2}_{t}H^{k-1}_{co}}.$

2 Uniform a-priori estimates

Our main a priori estimate is the following:

Theorem 2.1 Let $c_0 \in (0, \frac{1}{2}]$ such that:

$$\sup_{s \in [-3c_1\bar{P}, 3\bar{P}/c_1]} |(g_1, g_2)(s)| \in [c_0, 1/c_0]$$
(2.1)

where $0 < c_1 < \frac{1}{4}$ is a fixed constant. Suppose that for some $0 < T \le 1$, for all $(t, x) \in [0, T] \times S$, $\varepsilon \in [0, 1]$, it holds that:

$$\partial_z \varphi^{\varepsilon}(t, x) \ge c_0, \quad |(\nabla \varphi^{\varepsilon}, \nabla^2 \varphi^{\varepsilon})(t, x)| \le 1/c_0, \quad -3c_1 \bar{P} \le \varepsilon \sigma^{\varepsilon}(t, x) \le 3\bar{P}/c_1.$$
(2.2)

Then there exist two continuous functions P_1 , P_2 : $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$, and $\vartheta > 0$ which are independent of ε , such that the following estimate holds:

$$\mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} \le P_1\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m^{\varepsilon}(0)\right) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\vartheta} P_2\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m^{\varepsilon}(0) + \mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}\right) \tag{2.3}$$

where $\mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}$ is defined in (1.31).

This theorem is a direct consequence of the following two propositions.

Proposition 2.2 *Under the assumption of Theorem 2.1, there exist two* ε -*independent continuous functions* P_3 , P_4 : $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$, *such that:*

$$\mathcal{E}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} \le P_3\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m^{\varepsilon}(0)\right) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\vartheta_1} P_4\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m^{\varepsilon}(0) + \mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}\right). \tag{2.4}$$

Proof This proposition is obtained by energy estimates, we split it into several sections (Section 6-11). By Lemma 6.1 for the estimate of the surface, Lemmas 7.1, 7.4, 10.1 for ε —dependent estimates to the highest order, Lemmas 9.1, 9.3, 11.1, 11.3, 11.10 for the uniform estimates, we can find two polynomials Λ_5 , Λ_6 whose coefficients are independent of ε , such that:

$$(\mathcal{E}_{high,m,T}^{\varepsilon})^{2} \leq \Lambda_{5} \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h^{\varepsilon}|_{L_{T}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{\varepsilon}(0)^{2}\right) Y_{m}^{\varepsilon}(0)^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda_{6} \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}\right). \tag{2.5}$$



By Lemma 8.1, there exist polynomials Λ_7 , Λ_8 whose coefficients are independent of ε , such that:

$$\begin{split} &(\tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{low,T})^2 \lesssim \Lambda_7 \bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h^{\varepsilon}|_{3,\infty,T}^2\bigg) (Y_m^{\varepsilon}(0)^2 + (\mathcal{E}_{high,m,T}^{\varepsilon})^2) \\ &+ (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_8 \bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}\bigg). \end{split}$$

By the Sobolev embedding 'the same equation', $H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^2) \hookrightarrow L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$,

$$|h^{\varepsilon}|_{3,\infty,T}^2 \lesssim |h^{\varepsilon}|_{L^{\infty}_T \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^2,$$

we thus find two polynomials Λ_9 and Λ_{10} such that:

$$(\mathcal{E}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon})^{2} \leq \Lambda_{9} \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h^{\varepsilon}|_{L_{T}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{\varepsilon}(0)^{2}\right) Y_{m}^{\varepsilon}(0)^{2} + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda_{10} \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}\right). \tag{2.6}$$

By (6.3), there exists a polynomial Λ_{11} , such that:

$$|h^{\varepsilon}|^2_{L^{\infty}_t \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \leq Y^{\varepsilon}_m(0)^2 + T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{11} \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}^{\varepsilon}_{m,T}\right).$$

Plugging this inequality into (2.5), one finds two other polynomials Λ_{12} , Λ_{13} , and a constant $\vartheta_2 > 0$, such that:

$$\left(\mathcal{E}_{high,m,T}^{\varepsilon}\right)^{2} \lesssim \Lambda_{12}\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, Y_{m}^{\varepsilon}(0)^{2}\right) + \left(T + \varepsilon\right)^{\vartheta_{2}} \Lambda_{13}\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, Y_{m}^{\varepsilon}(0) + \mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}\right).$$

We thus finish the proof by inserting the above inequality into (2.6).

Proposition 2.3 Assume that (2.2) holds, we have the a-priori estimate for the $L_t^{\infty}L^{\infty}(S)$ norms,

$$\mathcal{A}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} \leq \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m(0)\right) + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h^{\varepsilon}|_{3,\infty,t}\right) \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} + (\tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon})^4 + (T + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{4}}) \Lambda_{14} \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}\right). \tag{2.7}$$

where Λ_{14} is a polynomial with ε -independent coefficients.

Proof Its proof is presented in Section 12.



9 Page 24 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

3 Preliminaries I: Useful lemmas

In this section, we list some elementary lemmas which will be often used throughout this paper.

3.1 Product and commutator estimates

We begin with the following product and commutator estimates in \mathbb{R}^2 .

Lemma 3.1 Let $f, g : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ belong to the spaces appearing in below. For any $s \ge 1$,

$$|\Lambda^{s}(fg)|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} \lesssim |f|_{H^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}|g|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} + |g|_{H^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}|f|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}$$
(3.1)

$$|[\Lambda^{s}, f]g|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} \lesssim |f|_{H^{s-1}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}|g|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} + |f|_{W^{1,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}|g|_{H^{s-1}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}$$
(3.2)

For any $-1 < s \le 1$,

$$|[\Lambda^s, g]f|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)} \lesssim |f|_{H^{s-1}(\mathbb{R}^2)}|g|_{H^{2^+}(\mathbb{R}^2)},$$
 (3.3)

$$|fg|_{H^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} \lesssim |f|_{H^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} \min\{|g|_{H^{1+}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}, |g|_{W^{1,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}\}.$$
 (3.4)

where $(\Lambda^s f)(y) = \mathcal{F}_{\xi \to y}^{-1} ((1+|\xi|^2)^{\frac{s}{2}} \hat{f}(\xi))$, a^+ denotes a real number that is larger but arbitrary close to a.

The product estimate (3.1) and the commutator estimate (3.2) can be found in [8] for example, (3.3) is indeed a restatement of (A.6) in [11]. The proof of (3.4) is presented in the appendix.

Corollary 3.2 *Let* $k \ge 2$ *be an integer, one has the following estimates:*

$$\begin{split} |(fg)(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} &\lesssim |f(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{[\frac{k}{2}]^{+}}} |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} + |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{[\frac{k+1}{2}]+1^{+}}} |f(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}, \qquad (3.5) \\ |[Z^{\alpha}, f]g(t)|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}} &\lesssim |f(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{[\frac{k}{2}]^{+}}} |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}} + |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{[\frac{k+1}{2}]+1^{+}}} |f(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}, |\alpha| = k, \\ (3.6) \end{split}$$

where \tilde{H}^s is defined in (1.25), and commutator $[Z^{\alpha}, f]g = Z^{\alpha}(fg) - fZ^{\alpha}g$.

Proof For any $|\alpha| \le k$, we write

$$Z^{\alpha}(fg)(t) = \left(\sum_{|\beta| < \lceil \frac{|\alpha|}{2} \rceil - 1} + \sum_{|\alpha - \beta| < \lceil \frac{|\alpha| + 1}{2} \rceil}\right) Z^{\beta} f(t) Z^{\alpha - \beta} g(t)$$
(3.7)

Inequality (3.5) can then be derived from product estimate (3.4). The proof of (3.6) follows in the same way.

The following (crude) product estimates in $L_t^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}$ will be useful for instance in the elliptic estimates.



Lemma 3.3 Let $Z^{\alpha} = (\varepsilon \partial_t)^j \mathcal{Z}^{\alpha'}$ with $\mathcal{Z} = (Z_1, Z_2, Z_3), |\alpha'| \leq l = k - j, k \geq 2$. One has the crude estimates: for any integer $n \in [0, k-1]$

$$\|(fg)(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \leq \|f(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \|g\|_{n,\infty,t} + \|g(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \|f\|_{k-n-1,\infty,t}, \quad (3.8)$$

$$\|[Z^{\alpha}, f]g(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim \left(\sum_{\substack{j' \leq j,l' \leq l, \\ j'+l' \leq k-n}} \|f(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j',l'}}\right) \|g\|_{n,\infty,t}$$

$$+ \left(\|g(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j-1,l}} + \|g(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}\right) \|f\|_{k-n-1,\infty,t}. \quad (3.9)$$

We also have the following composition estimates:

Corollary 3.4 *Suppose that* $\psi \in C^0(Q_t) \cap L^2_t H^m_{co}$ *with*

$$A_1 \le \psi(t, x) \le A_2, \quad \forall (t, x) \in Q_t.$$

Let $F(\cdot): [A_1, A_2] \to \mathbb{R}$ be a smooth function satisfying

$$\sup_{s \in [A_1, A_2], j \le m} |F^{(j)}|(s) \le B.$$

Then we have the composition estimate:

$$||F(\psi(\cdot,\cdot)) - F(0)||_{L_t^p H_{co}^m} \le \Lambda(B, ||\psi||_{[\frac{m}{2}], \infty, t}) ||\psi||_{L_t^p H_{co}^m}, \tag{3.10}$$

Corollary 3.5 Let $g_1(\varepsilon\sigma)$, $g_2(\varepsilon\sigma)$ defined in (1.8) and assume Property (2.1) and Assumption (2.2) hold. Then one has the following estimates: for j = 1, 2

$$\|g_{j}(\varepsilon\sigma) - g_{j}(0)\|_{L_{t}^{p}H_{co}^{m}} \lesssim \varepsilon\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\sigma\|_{[\frac{m}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \|\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{p}H_{co}^{m}}.$$
 (3.11)

$$\|Zg_j\|_{L_t^p\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \le \varepsilon \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\sigma\|_{[\frac{m}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \|(\sigma, Z\sigma)\|_{L_t^p\mathcal{H}^{m-1}}, \quad (3.12)$$

$$\|Zg_{j}\|_{L_{t}^{p}H_{co}^{m-1}} \leq \varepsilon \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\sigma\|_{[\frac{m}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \|\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{p}H_{co}^{m}}, \tag{3.13}$$

Proof Inequality (3.11) is a direct consequence of the composition estimate (3.10). To get (3.12), (3.13), one can apply (3.8) for $n = \lfloor \frac{m-1}{2} \rfloor - 1$ and use again (3.10).

The next lemma states the generalized product estimate and commutator estimate [32].

Lemma 3.6 For $|\alpha| \leq m$, $\alpha_0 = 0$ we have the product estimate and commutator estimates:

$$||Z^{\alpha}(fg)||_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}} \lesssim ||f||_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{0,m}} ||g||_{0,\infty,t} + ||g||_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{0,m}} ||f||_{0,\infty,t},$$
(3.14)

$$||[Z^{\alpha}, f]g||_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}} \lesssim ||f||_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{0,m}} ||g||_{0,\infty,t} + ||g||_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{0,m-1}} |||f||_{1,\infty,t}.$$
(3.15)



9 Page 26 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

We finally state the following Sobolev embedding and trace inequalities whose proofs can be found in Proposition 2.2 of [54].

Lemma 3.7 *For each* $t \in [0, T]$ *, we have:*

$$||f(t)||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim ||(f, \nabla f)(t)||_{H^{s_{1}}(\mathcal{S})}^{\frac{1}{2}} ||f(t)||_{H^{s_{2}}(\mathcal{S})}^{\frac{1}{2}}, s_{1}+s_{2} > 2, s_{1}, s_{2} \geq 0, \quad (3.16)$$

$$||f(t, \cdot, 0)||_{H^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} + ||f(t, \cdot, -1)||_{H^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}$$

$$\lesssim \|\partial_{z} f(t)\|_{H_{tan}^{s-1/2}(\mathcal{S})}^{\frac{1}{2}} \|f(t)\|_{H_{tan}^{s+1/2}(\mathcal{S})}^{1/2} + \|f(t)\|_{H_{tan}^{s+1/2}(\mathcal{S})}, \quad s \ge \frac{1}{2}.$$
 (3.17)

where we have used the notation $||f(t)||_{H^s_{tan}(\mathcal{S})} = ||\Lambda^s f(t)||_{L^2(\mathcal{S})}$.

3.2 Regularity of the extension and some further commutator estimates

We first show that the diffeomorphism Φ has the same regularity as u in S, which stems from the fact that the extension function φ gains half a space derivative with respect to h. Before stating the main estimates, let us recall that φ and η are defined in (1.11), (1.12).

Lemma 3.8 For any integers $j, k \ge 0$, we have the following estimates:

$$\|[(\varepsilon \partial_t)^j \nabla \varphi](t)\|_{H^k(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim \|[(\varepsilon \partial_t)^j h](t, \cdot)\|_{H^{k+\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{D}^2)}, \tag{3.18}$$

$$\|\nabla\varphi\|_{L^2_t\mathcal{H}^{j,k}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim |h|_{L^2_t\tilde{H}^{k+j+\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^2)}.$$
(3.19)

Moreover, we have the $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ estimates for η :

$$\|[(\varepsilon \partial_t)^j \eta](t)\|_{W^{k,\infty}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim \|[(\varepsilon \partial_t)^j h](t)\|_{W^{k,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)} \lesssim |h|_{k+j,\infty,t}. \tag{3.20}$$

Proof These estimates can be deduced from Young's inequality and the following estimates:

$$\int_{-1}^{0} e^{-2\delta_0 z^2 \langle \xi \rangle^2} dz \lesssim \delta_0^{-\frac{1}{2}} \langle \xi \rangle^{-1}; \quad \|\mathcal{F}^{-1}(e^{-\delta_0 z^2 \langle \xi \rangle^2})\|_{L_z^{\infty} L_y^1} \lesssim 1.$$

One can refer to Proposition 3.1 of [54] for the detail of the case j = 0. The case for j > 0 follows from the observation that time derivatives commute with the actions $\varphi(h)$ and $\eta(h)$.

Lemma 3.9 *Suppose that:* $\partial_z \varphi(t, x) \geq c_0 \text{ for } (t, x) \in [0, T] \times S$. Then for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\begin{split} \left\| \frac{f}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \right\|_{L_{t}^{p} H_{co}^{k}} &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{\left[\frac{k}{2}\right]+1, \infty, t} + \|f\|_{\left[\frac{k}{2}\right], \infty, t} \right) \\ & \left(\|f\|_{L_{t}^{p} H_{co}^{k}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{p} \tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \right), \quad p = 2, +\infty. \end{split} \tag{3.21}$$



Proof Let us write:

$$\frac{f}{\partial_z \varphi} = \frac{f}{1 + \eta + \partial_z \eta (1 + z)} = f - f \frac{\eta + \partial_z \eta (1 + z)}{1 + \eta + \partial_z \eta (1 + z)}.$$

Therefore, one obtains (3.21) by applying the product estimate (3.8) for $n = \lfloor \frac{k}{2} \rfloor$ and composition estimate (3.10) for $F(x) = \frac{x}{1+x}$ (0 < x < 1).

Remark 3.10 Similar to (3.21), under the same assumption as in Lemma 3.9, the following estimate also holds true,

$$\left\| \frac{f}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \right\|_{L_{t}^{p} \mathcal{H}^{0,k}} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{1,\infty,t} + \|f\|_{0,\infty,t} \right) (\|f\|_{L_{t}^{p} \mathcal{H}^{0,k}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{p} \tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}), \ p = 2, +\infty.$$

$$(3.22)$$

The next lemma contains useful commutator estimates.

Lemma 3.11 *Under the assumption* (2.2), the following commutator estimates hold, for $j = 1, 2, 3, |\alpha| \le k$

$$\|[Z^{\alpha}, \partial_{j}^{\varphi}]f\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{[\frac{k}{2}]+1, \infty, t}\right) |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k-n+\frac{1}{2}}} \|\nabla f\|_{n, \infty, t} + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{k-n, \infty, t}\right) \|\nabla f\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}} \quad (0 \leq n \leq k-1).$$

$$(3.23)$$

If $\alpha_0 = 0$, we have that:

$$\|[Z^{\alpha}, \partial_{j}^{\varphi}]f\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{1,\infty,t}\right) \|\nabla f\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}} + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\nabla f\|_{0,\infty,t}\right) |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}.$$
(3.24)

Moreover, for k > 3.

$$\begin{split} \|[Z_0^k \partial_t, \, \partial_j^{\varphi}] f \|_{L_t^2 L^2} &\lesssim \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, \, \|(\partial_z f, \varepsilon \partial_t \partial_z f)\|_{0,\infty,t} + |(h, \partial_t h)|_{k-2,\infty,t} \\ &+ \bigg(\int_0^t |\varepsilon \partial_t^2 h(s)|_{k-2,\infty}^2 \mathrm{d}s \bigg)^{\frac{1}{2}} \bigg) \\ &\cdot \bigg(\varepsilon \sum_{l \leq k-1} |Z_0^l \partial_t^2 h|_{L_t^2 H^{\frac{1}{2}}} + \|Z_0 \partial_z f\|_{L_t^2 \mathcal{H}^{k-1}} + \|Z_0 \partial_z f\|_{L_t^\infty \mathcal{H}^1} \bigg). \end{split}$$
(3.25)

Proof By the definition (1.15) for ∇^{φ} ,

$$[Z^{\alpha}, \partial_{j}^{\varphi}]f = [Z^{\alpha}, \mathbf{N}_{j}/\partial_{z}\varphi]\partial_{z}f + (\mathbf{N}_{j}/\partial_{z}\varphi)[Z^{\alpha}, \partial_{z}]f.$$
 (3.26)



9 Page 28 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Moreover, there exist smooth functions $C_{\phi,\beta,\alpha}$, $C_{\phi,\gamma,\alpha}$ which depend on derivatives of ϕ such that:

$$[Z^{\alpha}, \partial_{z}] = \sum_{|\beta| \le |\alpha| - 1} C_{\phi, \beta, \alpha} Z^{\beta} \partial_{z} = \sum_{|\gamma| \le |\beta| - 1} C_{\phi, \gamma, \alpha} \partial_{z} Z^{\gamma}. \tag{3.27}$$

Therefore, we get (3.23) by (3.9), (3.21). and get (3.24) by (3.15), (3.22). Next, for (3.25), we use the following direct expansion

$$[Z_0^k \partial_t, g] w = \left(\sum_{0 \le l \le 1} + \sum_{0 \le k - l \le k - 3} \right) \left(C_{k,l} Z_0^{k-l} \partial_t g Z_0^l w \right) + C_{k,2} Z_0^{k-2} \partial_t g Z_0^2 w.$$
(3.28)

to obtain:

$$||[Z_0^k \partial_t, g]w||_{L^2 L^2} \lesssim ||Z_0 \partial_t g||_{L^2_t \mathcal{H}^{k-1}} |||w|||_{1,\infty,t} + ||Z_0 w||_{L^2_t \mathcal{H}^{k-1}} |||\partial_t g|||_{k-3,\infty,t} + ||Z_0 w||_{L^\infty_t \mathcal{H}^1} ||Z_0^{k-2} \partial_t g||_{L^2_t L^\infty}$$

$$(3.29)$$

Applying (3.29) with
$$g = \frac{\mathbf{N}_j}{\partial_z \varphi}$$
, $w = \partial_z f$, and using (3.18), we get (3.25).

3.3 Energy identities and Korn inequality

We present some identities which will be often used in the energy estimates. For notational convenience, from now on, we will skip the ε -dependence of the solution.

Lemma 3.12 It holds that:

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} g_{1}(\partial_{t}^{\varphi} + u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}) \sigma(t) \cdot \sigma(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} = \frac{1}{2} \partial_{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} g_{1} |\sigma|^{2}(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}
- \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (\partial_{t}^{\varphi} g_{1} + \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(g_{1}u)) |\sigma|^{2}(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}, \qquad (3.30)
\int_{\mathcal{S}} g_{2}(\partial_{t}^{\varphi} + u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}) u(t) \cdot u(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} = \frac{1}{2} \partial_{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} g_{2} |u|^{2}(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}, \qquad (3.31)
\int_{\mathcal{S}} (-\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u + \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma/\varepsilon) \cdot u(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}
= \int_{\mathcal{S}} 2\mu |S^{\varphi} u(t)|^{2} + \lambda |\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u(t)|^{2} \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}
- \int_{\mathcal{S}} \sigma \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} + a \int_{z=-1} |u_{\tau}|^{2} \, dy. \qquad (3.32)$$

where $u_{\tau} = (u_1, u_2, 0)^t$ denotes the tangential components of u, $dV_t = \partial_z \varphi$ dydz is the measure in S coming from the change of variable (1.10).



Proof By direct computations, one can obtain the following identities:

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_{j}^{\varphi} f(t)g(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} = -\int_{\mathcal{S}} f(t)\partial_{j}^{\varphi} g(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} + \int_{\partial \mathcal{S}} f(t)g(t)\mathbf{N}_{j} \, dy, \quad j = 1, 2, 3$$

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_{t}^{\varphi} f(t)g(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} = \partial_{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} fg(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} - \int_{\mathcal{S}} f(t)\partial_{t}^{\varphi} g(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} + \int_{z=0} f(t)g(t)\partial_{t}h \, dy,$$

which, along with the equation (1.17)- (1.19) lead to (3.30)-(3.32). Note that in the derivation of (3.31), we have used the fact that $\partial_t^{\varphi} g_2 + \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(g_2 u) = 0$ in $[0, t] \times \mathcal{S}$. \square

The next lemma shows that one can control the gradient of the velocity by $S^{\varphi}u$.

Lemma 3.13 (Korn's inequality) *Suppose that* (2.2) *is true, then there exists* $\Lambda_0(\frac{1}{c_0})$, $\Lambda_1(\frac{1}{c_0})$ such that:

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} |\nabla u|^{2}(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} \leq \Lambda_{0} \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}\right) \int_{\mathcal{S}} |\nabla^{\varphi} u|^{2}(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}
\leq \Lambda_{1} \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}\right) \int_{\mathcal{S}} (|S^{\varphi} u|^{2} + |u|^{2}) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}.$$
(3.33)

As a consequence, we have also:

$$\int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} |\nabla u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{V}_s \, \mathrm{d}s \le \Lambda_1 \left(\frac{1}{c_0}\right) \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} (|S^{\varphi} u|^2 + |u|^2) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{V}_s \, \mathrm{d}s. \tag{3.34}$$

4 Preliminaries II: Reformulations of the boundary conditions

In this section, we reformulate some boundary conditions which will be frequently used in the energy estimates:

Proposition 4.1 *The following boundary condition on* $\{z = 0\}$ *hold:*

$$\frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon} = (2\mu + \lambda)\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u - 2\mu(\partial_1 u_1 + \partial_2 u_2) + \mu(\omega \times \mathbf{N})_3, \tag{4.1}$$

$$\omega \times \mathbf{n} = -2\Pi (\partial_1 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_2 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^t, \tag{4.2}$$

$$\Pi(\partial_{\boldsymbol{n}}^{\varphi}u) = -\Pi(\partial_{1}u \cdot \boldsymbol{n}, \partial_{2}u \cdot \boldsymbol{n}, 0)^{t}, \tag{4.3}$$

$$\partial_{\boldsymbol{n}}^{\varphi} u \cdot \boldsymbol{n} = |\mathbf{N}|^{2} \partial_{z}^{\varphi} u \cdot \boldsymbol{n} - (\boldsymbol{n}_{1} \partial_{1} u \cdot \boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{n}_{2} \partial_{2} u \cdot \boldsymbol{n})
= |\mathbf{N}| (\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u - \partial_{1} u_{1} - \partial_{2} u_{2}) - (\boldsymbol{n}_{1} \partial_{1} u \cdot \boldsymbol{n} + \boldsymbol{n}_{2} \partial_{2} u \cdot \boldsymbol{n}) \tag{4.4}$$

where $\omega = \nabla^{\varphi} \times u$, $\Pi = Id_3 - \mathbf{n} \otimes \mathbf{n}$, here Id_3 denotes the identity matrix of order 3.

Proof The first identity can be deduced from the boundary condition (1.18). Indeed, by taking the third component of (1.18), one gets that on the upper boundary $\{z=0\}$,

$$\frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon} = \lambda \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u + 2\mu \partial_{z}^{\varphi} u \cdot \mathbf{N} + \mu \left[(\nabla^{\varphi} u - (\nabla^{\varphi} u)^{t}) \cdot \mathbf{N} \right]_{3}$$
$$= (2\mu + \lambda) \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u - 2\mu (\partial_{1} u_{1} + \partial_{2} u_{2}) + \mu (\omega \times \mathbf{N})_{3}.$$



9 Page 30 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Note that we have used the identity

$$\partial_z^{\varphi} u \cdot \mathbf{N} = \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u - \partial_1 u_1 - \partial_2 u_2 \tag{4.5}$$

which holds indeed in the whole domain S. For the second identity (4.2), we have that on the upper boundary:

$$\mu\omega \times \mathbf{N} = \mu\Pi(\omega \times \mathbf{N}) = 2\mu\Pi(-(\nabla^{\varphi}u)^{t}\mathbf{N} + S^{\varphi}u\mathbf{N})$$

$$= \Pi(-2\mu(\nabla^{\varphi}u)^{t}\mathbf{N} + (\sigma/\varepsilon - \lambda\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)\mathbf{N})$$

$$= -2\mu\Pi(\partial_{1}u \cdot \mathbf{N}, \partial_{2}u \cdot \mathbf{N}, 0)^{t}.$$
(4.6)

Note that $(\nabla^{\varphi} u)^t \cdot \mathbf{N} = (\partial_1 u \cdot \mathbf{N}, \partial_2 u \cdot \mathbf{N}, 0)^t + (\partial_z^{\varphi} u \cdot \mathbf{N}) \mathbf{N}$. The inequality (4.3) can be derived in a similar way:

$$\mu\Pi(\partial_{\mathbf{n}}^{\varphi}u) = \mu\Pi(2S^{\varphi}u\mathbf{n} - (\nabla^{\varphi}u)^{t} \cdot \mathbf{n}) = -\mu\Pi((\nabla^{\varphi}u)^{t} \cdot \mathbf{n}). \tag{4.7}$$

The inequality (4.4) follows from direct computations and identity (4.5).

Remark 4.2 By the identity: $|\mathbf{N}| \partial_z^{\varphi} u = \partial_{\mathbf{n}}^{\varphi} u - \mathbf{n}_1 \partial_1 u - \mathbf{n}_2 \partial_2 u$, we have also:

$$|\mathbf{N}|\Pi \partial_z^{\varphi} u = \Pi (\partial_1 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, \, \partial_2 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, \, 0)^t - \Pi (\mathbf{n}_1 \partial_1 u + \mathbf{n}_2 \partial_2 u). \tag{4.8}$$

Remark 4.3 In view of (4.5), (4.8), we have that $\partial_z^{\varphi} u \approx \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u + \partial_y u$ on $\{z = 0\}$, so that:

$$|(\nabla^{\varphi}u)^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{0,\infty,t} + \|u\|_{1,\infty,t} + |h|_{1,\infty,t}\right)$$

$$\left(|(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k}} + |u^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k+1}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k+1}}\right).$$

$$(4.9)$$

Recall that we denote for any f, $f^{b,1} = f|_{z=0}$.

5 Preliminaries III: Projection operators

5.1 Definition of the projection

We define the projection operator \mathbb{Q}_t :

$$\mathbb{Q}_{t}: L^{2}(\mathcal{S}, d\mathcal{V}_{t})^{3} \to L^{2}(\mathcal{S}, d\mathcal{V}_{t})^{3}$$

$$f \to \mathbb{Q}_{t} f = \nabla^{\varphi} \rho$$
(5.1)



where ϱ satisfies the elliptic equation with mixed boundary condition:

$$\begin{cases}
-\Delta^{\varphi} \varrho = -\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} f & \text{in } \mathcal{S} \\
\varrho|_{z=0} = 0 \\
\partial_{z}^{\varphi} \varrho|_{z=-1} = f \cdot e_{3}
\end{cases}$$
(5.2)

where $e_3 = (0, 0, 1)^t$. We define also the projection

$$\mathbb{P}_t = \mathrm{Id} - \mathbb{Q}_t. \tag{5.3}$$

Let us notice that \mathbb{P}_t , \mathbb{Q}_t depends actually on $\varphi(t,\cdot)$, but we used a lighten notation.

Remark 5.1 Let us notice that the definition of the projection \mathbb{Q}_t is not the same as the standard Leary projection where only the Neumann boundary condition is involved. Nevertheless, the definition (5.2) is classical in free boundary problems, one can refer for example to [9].

Remark 5.2 We remark that these two projectors are time-dependent since φ depends on t. One also notes that in general, $\mathbb{P}_t \nabla^{\varphi} \neq 0$, $\mathbb{Q}_t \nabla^{\varphi} \neq \nabla^{\varphi}$. These facts will lead to some extra commutators when we act the projection to the equations $(1.16)_2$.

Let us set $v = \mathbb{P}_t u$, $\nabla^{\varphi} \Psi = \mathbb{Q}_t u$. Applying the \mathbb{P}_t projection on the velocity equation $(1.16)_2$, one gets:

$$\bar{\rho}\partial_t^{\varphi}v + \mathbb{P}_t\nabla^{\varphi}(\sigma/\varepsilon - 2(\mu + \lambda)\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u) = -\mathbb{P}_t(f - \mu\Delta^{\varphi}v) - \bar{\rho}[\mathbb{P}_t, \partial_t^{\varphi}]u$$

where

$$f = \frac{g_2 - \bar{\rho}}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_t^{\varphi} u + g_2 u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u.$$

By definition $\mathbb{P}_t \nabla^{\varphi}$ can be expressed as a gradient, we thus denote

$$\nabla^{\varphi}\pi = \mathbb{P}_t \nabla^{\varphi} (\sigma/\varepsilon - 2(\mu + \lambda) \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u).$$

To shorten the notation, we denote further

$$\nabla^{\varphi} q = -\mathbb{O}_t (f - \mu \Delta^{\varphi} v).$$

Therefore, the above equations read:

$$\bar{\rho}\partial_t^{\varphi}v - \mu\Delta^{\varphi}v + \nabla^{\varphi}\pi = -(f + \nabla^{\varphi}q + \bar{\rho}[\mathbb{P}_t, \partial_t^{\varphi}]u). \tag{5.4}$$

We are now in position to compute the boundary values of v. On the bottom, in light of (1.19) and the fact $\partial_z^{\varphi} \Psi = u_3$, we get that

$$v_3|_{z=-1} = 0$$
, $\partial_z^{\varphi} v_{\tau}|_{z=-1} = \partial_z^{\varphi} u_{\tau}|_{z=-1} - \nabla_{\tau}^{\varphi} \partial_z^{\varphi} \Psi|_{z=-1} = \frac{a}{\mu} u_{\tau}|_{z=-1}$. (5.5)



9 Page 32 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

where $\nabla_{\tau}^{\varphi} = (\partial_1^{\varphi}, \partial_2^{\varphi}, 0)^t$, $f_{\tau} = (f_1, f_2, 0)^t$. Note that $\nabla_{\tau}^{\varphi} = (\partial_1, \partial_2, 0)^t$ on the boundary $\{z = -1\}$ since $\partial_{\tau} \varphi|_{z=-1} = 0$.

On the upper boundary, one first notices that by definition, $\pi|_{z=0} = \sigma/\varepsilon - 2(\mu + \lambda)\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u$. Therefore, with the aid of the condition (1.18), we find that:

$$(2\mu S^{\varphi}v - \pi \text{Id}_3)\mathbf{N}|_{z=0} = 2\mu (\text{div}^{\varphi}u\text{Id}_3 - (\nabla^{\varphi})^2\Psi)\mathbf{N}|_{z=0}.$$
 (5.6)

5.2 Elliptic estimates

In this section, we establish some useful elliptic estimates in the conormal setting. We first consider the problem:

$$\begin{cases}
-\Delta^{\varphi} \varrho = -\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \tilde{F} \\
\varrho|_{z=0} = 0 \\
\partial_{z}^{\varphi} \varrho|_{z=-1} = \tilde{F} \cdot e_{3} + g
\end{cases}$$
(5.7)

where $e_3 = (0, 0, 1)^t$, \tilde{F} , g are given source terms. To perform elliptic estimates, it would be convenient to write it in a more explicit way. By a straightforward calculation, one finds that:

$$\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(\cdot) = \frac{1}{\partial_{z}\varphi}\operatorname{div}(P\cdot), \quad \nabla^{\varphi} = \frac{1}{\partial_{z}\varphi}P^{*}\nabla^{\varphi}, \quad \Delta^{\varphi} = \frac{1}{\partial_{z}\varphi}\operatorname{div}(E\nabla)$$

where

$$P = \begin{pmatrix} \partial_z \varphi & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \partial_z \varphi & 0 \\ -\partial_1 \varphi & -\partial_2 \varphi & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad E = \frac{1}{\partial_z \varphi} P P^*$$
 (5.8)

Denote $F = P\tilde{F}$, the equation (5.7) is then equivalent to the following elliptic problem:

$$\begin{cases}
-\operatorname{div}(E\nabla\varrho) = -\operatorname{div}F \\
\varrho|_{z=0} = 0 \\
(E\nabla\varrho \cdot e_3)|_{z=-1} = F_3^{b,2} + g
\end{cases}$$
(5.9)

where $F_3^{b,2} = F^{b,2} \cdot e_3$. In this paragraph, we study the elliptic equations for a given time t.

Lemma 5.3 (Elliptic estimates) Suppose that $\|\nabla \varphi\|_{\infty,t} \le 1/c_0$, $\partial_z \varphi \ge c_0$, we have the following estimates: for any $k \ge 0$,

$$\|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k+1}} + \|\nabla^2 \varrho(t)\|_{H_{co}^k} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{k+2,\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\operatorname{div} F(t)\|_{H_{co}^k} + |(F_3^{b,2} + g)(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}\right), \tag{5.10}$$



and for $j + l = k, l \ge 1, j \ge 0$,

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\nabla \varrho\|_{[\frac{k}{2}]-1,\infty,t} + |h|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \left(\|F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}}\right), \quad (5.11) \\ \|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\nabla \varrho\|_{[\frac{k}{2}]-1,\infty,t} + |h|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\operatorname{div} F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}} + |F_3^{b,2}, g)(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \right), \quad (5.12) \\ \|\nabla^2 \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{[\frac{k+5}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\operatorname{div} F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + |F_3^{b,2}, g)(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \right) \\ &+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0} \|\nabla \varrho\|_{[\frac{k-1}{2}],\infty,t} + |h|_{[\frac{k+5}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\nabla \varrho\|_{0,\infty,t} |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{3}{2}}} + |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \right), \quad (5.13) \\ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_t \nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{k+1,\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |\partial_t g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}} \right) \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\nabla \varrho\|_{1,\infty,t} + |\partial_t h|_{k-1,\infty,t} + |h|_{k,\infty,t}\right) \left(|\partial_t h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} + \|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{H^k_{co}} \right), \quad (5.14) \\ \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t \nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t \operatorname{div} F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t F(t)|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}} + |F_1|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}} \right) \\ &+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|F_1|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t \operatorname{div} F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}} + |F_2|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \left(|g_1|_{H^k} + |g_1|_{L^k} + |g_1|_{L^k} \right) \\ &+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\nabla \varrho\|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t} + |(h,\partial_t h,)|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \left(|g_2|_{H^k} + |g_1|_{L^k} + |g_1|_{L^k} + |g_1|_{L^k} \right). \quad (5.15) \\ \end{pmatrix}$$

Remark 5.4 We shall use (5.14) when $k \le m-3$ since as will be seen later, $|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}$ can be uniformly controlled. The inequality (5.15) will be used when $m-3 \le k \le m-1$.

Proof We first notice that by using assumptions: $\|\nabla \varphi\|_{\infty,t} \le 1/c_0$, $\partial_z \varphi \ge c_0$, E is uniformly elliptic, that is, one can find $\iota(1/c_0)$ such that for any vectors $X \in \mathbb{R}^3$, $EX \cdot X \ge \iota |X|^2$. The inequality (5.10) can be proved easily by the variational arguments and the use of Poincaré inequality:

$$\|\varrho(t)\|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})} \le C \|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})}.$$



Page 34 of 134
 N. Masmoudi et al.

Note that the generic constant C is independent of t and ε . More precisely, by testing (5.9) by $\varrho(t)$, we easily get that:

$$\begin{split} \delta \| \nabla \varrho(t) \|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})} & \leq \int_{\mathcal{S}} E \nabla \varrho(t) \cdot \nabla \varrho(t) \, \mathrm{d}x = - \int_{\mathcal{S}} \varrho(t) \mathrm{div} F(t) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & + \int_{z=-1} (F_3^{b,2} + g)(t) \varrho(t) \, \mathrm{d}y \\ & \leq \frac{\delta}{2} \| \nabla \varrho(t) \|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})} + C_{\delta} (\| \mathrm{div} F(t) \|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})} \\ & + |(F_3^{b,2}, g)(t)|_{H^{-\frac{1}{2}}}). \end{split}$$

The estimates of the higher-order norms $\|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{H^{k+1}}$ can be obtained again from variational arguments and commutator estimates. We skip them since they are essentially included in the proof of other inequalities (for instance (5.11) and (5.13)).

We now begin to prove (5.11). Let $\alpha=(j,\alpha')$, $Z^{\alpha}=(\varepsilon\partial_t)^jZ_1^{\alpha_1}Z_2^{\alpha_2}Z_3^{\alpha_3}$. If $\alpha_3\neq 0$, taking Z^{α} derivatives on the equation shall destroy the divergence form. The trick to avoid this problem is to use another vector field $\tilde{Z}_3=Z_3+\partial_z\phi \mathrm{Id}$, such that: $\tilde{Z}_3\partial_z=\partial_z Z_3$. By induction, we have for any $\alpha_3\geq 1$, $\tilde{Z}_3^{\alpha_3}\partial_z=\partial_z Z_3^{\alpha_3}$, which yields

$$\tilde{Z}^{\alpha} \partial_z =: (\varepsilon \partial_t)^j Z_1^{\alpha_1} Z_2^{\alpha_2} \tilde{Z}_3^{\alpha_3} \partial_z = \partial_z Z^{\alpha}.$$

It is useful to notice further that for any f,

$$\|(\tilde{Z}^{\alpha} - Z^{\alpha})f(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim \|f(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}.$$
 (5.16)

Taking \tilde{Z}^{α} derivative on the equation (5.9), we find that:

$$\begin{cases} -\operatorname{div}(E(Z^{\alpha}\nabla\varrho)) = \operatorname{div}([Z^{\alpha}, E]\nabla\varrho - Z^{\alpha}F) + \operatorname{div}(\tilde{Z}^{\alpha} - Z^{\alpha})[(E\nabla\varrho)_{\tau} - F_{\tau}]), \\ Z^{\alpha}\varrho|_{z=0} = 0, \\ Z^{\alpha}(E\nabla\varrho) \cdot e_{3}|_{z=-1} = \mathbb{I}_{\{\alpha_{3}=0\}}Z^{\alpha}(F_{3}^{b,2} + g). \end{cases}$$

$$(5.17)$$

Note that we denote by $X_{\tau} = (X_1, X_2, 0)^t$ the horizontal components of a three dimensional vector X. Testing equation (5.17) by $Z^{\alpha} \varrho$, we obtain:

$$\delta \| Z^{\alpha} \nabla \varrho \|_{L^{2}}^{2} \leq \int_{\mathcal{S}} E Z^{\alpha} \nabla \varrho Z^{\alpha} \nabla \varrho \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= \int_{\mathcal{S}} E Z^{\alpha} \nabla \varrho \cdot [Z^{\alpha}, \nabla] \varrho \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\mathcal{S}} [Z^{\alpha}, E] \nabla \varrho \cdot \nabla Z^{\alpha} \varrho \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$- \int_{\mathcal{S}} (\tilde{Z}^{\alpha} - Z^{\alpha}) ((E \nabla \varrho)_{\tau} - F_{\tau}) \cdot \nabla Z^{\alpha} \varrho \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha} F \cdot \nabla Z^{\alpha} \varrho \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$- \int_{z=-1} \mathbb{I}_{\{\alpha_{3}=0\}} Z^{\alpha} g Z^{\alpha} \varrho \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.18)



Combined with Young's inequality, property (5.16) and the trace inequality (3.17), this yields

$$||Z^{\alpha}\nabla\varrho(t)||_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2} \lesssim ||F(t)||_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}}^{2} + |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + ||(\nabla\varrho, E\nabla\varrho)(t)||_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}^{2} + ||[Z^{\alpha}, E]\nabla\varrho(t)||_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2}. (5.19)$$

It follows from the product and commutator estimates (3.8), (3.9) that:

$$\|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\tilde{H}^{j,l}} \leq \Lambda(1/c_0) (\|F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}} + \|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}} + \|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1} \cap \mathcal{H}^{j-1,l}} \|E\|_{\left[\frac{k+1}{2}\right],\infty,t} + \|E(t)\|_{\tilde{H}^{j,l}} \|\nabla \varrho\|_{\left[\frac{k}{2}\right]-1,\infty,t}).$$

$$(5.20)$$

By Lemma 3.8 and the expression of E in (5.8), we get

$$|||E|||_{n,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{n+1,\infty,t}\right), ||E(t)||_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{\left[\frac{k}{2}\right]+1,\infty,t}\right) |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}.$$
(5.21)

Inserting (5.21) into (5.20), we arrive at:

$$\|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\tilde{H}^{j,l}} \leq \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\nabla \varrho\|_{\left[\frac{k}{2}\right]-1,\infty,t} + |h|_{\left[\frac{k+3}{2}\right],\infty,t}\right) |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{\left[\frac{k+3}{2}\right],\infty,t}\right) \left(\|F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}} + \|\nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}\cap\mathcal{H}^{j-1,l}}\right).$$

$$(5.22)$$

The inequality (5.11) then follows by induction on j and l.

To get (5.12), it suffices to observe that the last three terms in (5.18) can indeed be replaced by:

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\tilde{\alpha}} \operatorname{div} F \, \partial_{y} Z^{\alpha} \varrho \, dx - \int_{z=-1} Z^{\alpha} (F_{3} + g) Z^{\alpha} \varrho \, dy, \quad \text{if} \quad \alpha_{3} = 0, \, Z^{\alpha} = \partial_{y} Z^{\tilde{\alpha}}.$$

$$- \int_{\mathcal{S}} (\tilde{Z}^{\alpha} - Z^{\alpha}) (E \nabla \varrho)_{h} \cdot \nabla Z^{\alpha} \varrho \, dx \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\tilde{\alpha}} \operatorname{div} F (Z_{3} + \partial_{z} \phi) (Z^{\alpha} \varrho) \, dx,$$

$$\text{if} \quad \alpha_{3} \neq 0, \, Z^{\alpha} = Z_{3} Z^{\tilde{\alpha}}.$$

To prove (5.13), we first estimate $\|\partial_{\nu}\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}}$ and then use the equation itself to recover $\|\partial_{\tau}^2 \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}}$. The estimate of $\|\partial_{\nu} \nabla \varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}}$ is almost identical to that of (5.12). For this one, we only need to distinguish the highest derivatives hitting on E (or finally on h). Hence, when estimating the term $[Z^{\alpha}\partial_{\nu}, E]\nabla\varrho$, we write

$$[Z^{\alpha}\partial_{y}, E]\nabla\varrho = (Z^{\alpha}\partial_{y}E)\nabla\varrho + \text{ other terms}$$



9 Page 36 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

and control the first term as

$$\|(Z^{\alpha}\partial_{y}E)\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim \|\nabla\varrho\|_{0,\infty,t} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{\left[\frac{k}{2}\right]+2,\infty,t}\right)|h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{3}{2}}}.$$

We now sketch the proof of (5.14) and (5.15). For (5.14), we first have the following inequality analogues to (5.19).

$$\begin{split} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\alpha} \partial_{t} \nabla \varrho(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}}^{2} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} \\ + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (\nabla \varrho, E \nabla \varrho)(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}^{2} + \|[\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} Z^{\alpha}, E] \nabla \varrho(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2}, \end{split}$$

where the last two terms can be bounded in a rather rough way:

$$\begin{split} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(E\nabla\varrho)(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{k,\infty,t}\right) \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\|\nabla\varrho\|_{0,\infty,t} + |\partial_{t}h|_{k-1,\infty,t}\right)(|\partial_{t}h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ \|\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{H^{k-1}_{co}}), \\ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|[\partial_{t}Z^{\alpha},E]\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})} &\leq \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|Z^{\alpha}(\partial_{t}E\nabla\varrho)(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|[Z^{\alpha},E]\partial_{t}\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})} \\ &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla\varrho\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}\cap\mathcal{H}^{j-1,l}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{[k,\infty,t}\right) \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\|\nabla\varrho\|_{1,\infty,t} + |\partial_{t}h|_{k-1,\infty,t}\right)(|\partial_{t}h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ \|\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{H^{k}_{co}}), \end{split}$$

The inequality (5.14) then follows from induction on j, l. For (5.15), similar to (5.12), we have:

$$\begin{split} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\alpha} \partial_{t} \nabla \varrho(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \operatorname{div} F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}}^{2} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (F_{3}^{b,2}, \partial_{t} g)(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} \\ + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (\nabla \varrho, E \nabla \varrho)(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}^{2} + \|[\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} Z^{\alpha}, E] \nabla \varrho(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2}. \end{split}$$

The last two terms are bounded as

$$\begin{split} &\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\nabla\varrho, E\nabla\varrho)(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}^{2} + \|[\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}Z^{\alpha}, E]\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\partial_{t}\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}\cap\mathcal{H}^{j-1,l}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \\ &+ \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\nabla\varrho\|_{[\frac{k}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \\ &+ |(\partial_{t}h, h)|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \left(|(\varepsilon\partial_{t}h, h)(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k}}\right). \end{split}$$



We obtain (5.15) again by induction on j and l.

Remark 5.5 Similar to (5.11), (5.15) the following estimate also hold, for $j + l = k \ge 3$,

$$\|\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{k-n,\infty,t}\right) \left(\|F(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k}} + |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}}\right)$$

$$+ \|\nabla\varrho\|_{n,\infty,t} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{[\frac{k}{2}]+1,\infty,t}\right) |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} (n = 0, 1), \qquad (5.23)$$

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t} \nabla\varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t} \nabla^{2}\varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{k,\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j}}\right)$$

$$+ \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}} \mathbb{I}_{\{l\geq 1\}} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(F_{3}^{b,2}, g)(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}}\right)$$

$$+ \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{k,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t} \nabla\varrho\|_{0,\infty,t} |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}$$

$$+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\nabla\varrho\|_{[\frac{k+1}{2}],\infty,t} + |(h, \partial_{t}h)|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}\right)$$

$$\times \left(|\partial_{t}h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} + \|\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k}}\right). \qquad (5.24)$$

Corollary 5.6 Let $\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi = \mathbb{Q}_t u$ be the compressible part of the velocity, we have the following two estimates:

$$\|\nabla\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + \|\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}} \lesssim (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right), \tag{5.25}$$

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}\right)\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right), \tag{5.26}$$

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\partial_{t}\nabla\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-3}}$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}\right)\left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-3}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-2}}\right)$$

$$+(T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{5.27}$$

Proof We begin with the proof of (5.25). Let us detail the estimate of $\|\nabla\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}$, the other term can be obtained by similar arguments. It suffices to show that:

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]+2, \infty, t}\right) \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} \\ &+ \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right) (|h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}). \end{split} \tag{5.28}$$



9 Page 38 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

which leads to (5.25). By definition, Ψ solves the elliptic equation:

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{div}(E\nabla\Psi) = \operatorname{div}(Pu), \\ \Psi|_{z=0} = 0, \\ \partial_{\mathbf{n}}\Psi|_{z=-1} = 0. \end{cases}$$
 (5.29)

We apply (5.13) for F = Pu, $\operatorname{div} F = \partial_z \varphi \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u$, $F_3^{b,2} = g = 0$ to get:

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla^2 \Psi\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}} &\lesssim \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{[\frac{m}{2}]+2, \infty, t} \bigg) \|\partial_z \varphi \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}} \\ &+ \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{[\frac{m}{2}]+2, \infty, t} + \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \Psi\|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1, \infty, t} \bigg) (|h|_{L^2_t \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} h|_{L^2_t \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}). \end{split}$$

By the product estimate (3.8), we find

$$\|\nabla\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} \lesssim \|\nabla^{2}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + \|\nabla\left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z}\varphi}\partial_{z}\Psi\right)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]+2,\infty,t}\right) \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}$$

$$+ \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]+2,\infty,t} + \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\nabla\Psi, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)\|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]-1,\infty,t}\right)$$

$$\cdot (|h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}).$$
(5.30)

Moreover, the Sobolev embedding (3.16) combined with the inequality (5.10) gives for $k \ge 0$,

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla\Psi\|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1,\infty,t} \lesssim \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} (\|\nabla^{2}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{[\frac{m}{2}]}} + \|\nabla\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{[\frac{m}{2}]+1}})
\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{[\frac{m}{2}]+2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{[\frac{m}{2}]}}.$$
(5.31)

Plugging this inequality into (5.30), we arrive at (5.28).

Moreover, by applying (5.15), (5.24), (5.31) to the solution of (5.29), we get (5.26) and (5.27).

Corollary 5.7 Consider the elliptic system with nontrivial Dirichlet upper boundary condition:

$$\begin{cases}
-\operatorname{div}(E\nabla\varrho) = -\operatorname{div}F, \\
\varrho|_{z=0} = b, \\
(E\nabla\varrho) \cdot e_3|_{z=-1} = F_3^{b,2} + g.
\end{cases}$$
(5.32)



The following estimates hold:

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla\varrho\|_{\infty,t} &\lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}) \bigg(\|\operatorname{div} F\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{1}} + |b|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{2}^{\frac{5}{2}}} + |g|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{2}^{\frac{3}{2}}} \bigg), (5.33) \\ \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\nabla\varrho\|_{[\frac{k}{2}]-1,\infty,t} + |h|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t} + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}|b|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{[\frac{k}{2}]+1+}} \bigg) \\ & |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{[\frac{k+3}{2}],\infty,t}) \bigg(\|F(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + |b(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ |g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}} \bigg), \\ & \|\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k}} &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{k-j,\infty,t}\bigg) \bigg(\|F(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k}} + |b(t)|_{H^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} + |g(t)|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H^{k-\frac{1}{2}}} \bigg) \\ &+ \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\nabla\varrho\|_{j,\infty,t} + |h|_{[\frac{k}{2}]+1,\infty,t}\bigg) |h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}, \ k \geq 2, \ j = 0 \\ & or \ 1, \\ &\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t}\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k}} &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{k+1,\infty,t}\bigg) \bigg(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}F(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k}} \\ &+ |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}b(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|\partial_{t}g(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}} \bigg) \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\nabla\varrho\|_{1,\infty,t} + |\partial_{t}h|_{k-1,\infty,t} + |h|_{k,\infty,t}\bigg) \\ &(|\partial_{t}h(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} + \|\nabla\varrho(t)\|_{H_{co}^{k}}), \end{aligned} (5.36)$$

Proof We introduce the lifting:

$$\varrho^{H}(t, y, z) = \mathcal{F}_{\xi \to y}^{-1}(e^{-z^{2}\langle \xi \rangle^{2}}\hat{b}(t, \xi))(1+z),$$

and reformulate the problem as:

$$\begin{cases} -\mathrm{div}(E\nabla\varrho^L) = -\mathrm{div}(F - E\nabla\varrho^H) \\ \varrho^L|_{z=0} = 0 \\ \partial_z\varrho^L|_{z=-1} = (F - E\nabla\varrho^H) \cdot e_3 + g. \end{cases}$$

We apply Lemma 5.3 with $F - E \nabla \varrho^H$. Note that we use again the product estimate (3.8) to bound $E\nabla \varrho^H$. Moreover, Young's inequality and the definition of ϱ^H give:

$$\|\nabla \varrho^H(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim |b(t)|_{\tilde{H}^{j+l+\frac{1}{2}}}, \quad \|\nabla \varrho^H\|_{[\frac{k}{2}]-1,\infty,t} \lesssim |b|_{[\frac{k}{2}],\infty,t} \lesssim |b|_{L^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{[\frac{k}{2}]+1^+}}.$$

Springer

9 Page 40 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

6 Regularity of the surface

In this section, we prove some regularity properties for the surface h. Here and in the sequel, we will denote $m \geq 7$ an integer. We also recall that $\mathcal{N}_{m,T}$, $\mathcal{E}_{m,T}$, $\mathcal{A}_{m,T}$ are defined in (1.31).

Lemma 6.1 *The following regularity estimates hold:* $0 < t \le T$,

$$|\partial_t h|_{L_t^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |\partial_t h|_{L_t^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \lesssim \mathcal{E}_{m,T} + \mathcal{E}_{m,T}^2, \tag{6.1}$$

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |\partial_t^2 h|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t^2 h|_{L_t^\infty \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{5}{2}}}$$

$$+ \sum_{k < m-1} |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\varepsilon \partial_t)^k \partial_t^2 h|_{L_t^2 H^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right), \tag{6.2}$$

$$|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + \varepsilon|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} \lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + T^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right),\tag{6.3}$$

where Λ denotes a polynomial that may change according to the contexts.

Proof Proof of (6.1): We have by using the equation (1.17), the product estimate (3.5) the trace inequality (3.17) and the definition of $\mathcal{E}_{m,T}$ that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |\partial_{t} h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} = \varepsilon |(u \cdot \mathbf{N})|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}
\lesssim (1 + |u|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{[\frac{m-1}{2}] + \frac{1}{2}}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{[\frac{m}{2}] + \frac{3}{2}}}) |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (u, \nabla_{y} h)|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}
\lesssim (1 + \mathcal{E}_{m,T}) (\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (u, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}) \lesssim \mathcal{E}_{m,T} + \mathcal{E}_{m,T}^{2}.$$

Note that we have $\left[\frac{m-1}{2}\right]+1 \le m-2$, $\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]+\frac{3}{2} \le m-\frac{1}{2}$ for $m \ge 5$. The quantity $\left|\partial_t h\right|_{L^\infty_t \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}}$ can be dealt with in the same way, we thus omit the proof.

Proof of (6.2): Let us detail the estimates of the first two terms, the last one can be controlled by similar calculations. Again, we use the equation (1.17) for h, the product estimate (3.5), the trace inequality (3.17) to obtain that

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |\partial_{t} h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} &\lesssim |(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u \cdot \mathbf{N}, u \cdot \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \mathbf{N})|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} \\ &\lesssim |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{[\frac{m-1}{2}]+\frac{1}{2}}} |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + (1+|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{[\frac{m}{2}]+\frac{3}{2}}}) |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} \\ &+ |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} |u|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{[\frac{m}{2}]+\frac{3}{2}}} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{[\frac{m}{2}]+\frac{1}{2}}} |u|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \bigg). \end{split}$$



For the second term, we use Equation (1.17) and the trace inequality to get:

$$|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t^2 h|_{L_t^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{5}{2}}} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \partial_z (u \cdot \mathbf{N})\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-3}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t (u \cdot \mathbf{N})\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}}.$$

With the aid of identity (4.4) and the product estimate (3.8), we then find that:

$$\begin{split} &|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}^{2}h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{5}{2}}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\bigg) \big(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-3}} + \|(u,\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} \\ &+ |(h,\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}h)|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}}\big) \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\bigg). \end{split}$$

<u>Proof of (6.3).</u> We first explain the estimate of $|h|_{L_t^{\infty}H^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}$. Acting $Z^{\alpha}\Lambda_y^{\frac{1}{2}}(|\alpha| \le m-1, \alpha_3=0)$ on (1.17), one obtains:

$$(\partial_t + u_y \partial_y)(Z^{\alpha} \Lambda_y^{\frac{1}{2}} h) - Z^{\alpha} \Lambda_y^{\frac{1}{2}} u_3 = f =: [\Lambda_y^{\frac{1}{2}}, u_y] Z^{\alpha} \partial_y h - \Lambda_y^{\frac{1}{2}} ([Z^{\alpha}, u_y] \partial_y h).$$

Multiplying this equation by $Z^{\alpha} \Lambda_y^{\frac{1}{2}} h$ and integrating in space and time, we get that:

$$|Z^{\alpha} \Lambda_{y}^{\frac{1}{2}} h(t)|_{L_{y}^{2}}^{2} \lesssim |Z^{\alpha} h(0)|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda(\|u\|_{1,\infty,t}) \left(|u_{3}|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + |f|_{L_{t}^{2} L_{y}^{2}}^{2} + |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} \right)$$

$$(6.4)$$

By the trace inequality (3.17),

$$\left|u_{3}\right|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} \lesssim \left\|\left(u,\nabla u\right)\right\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2}.$$
 (6.5)

To estimate the first term in f, we apply the commutator estimate (3.3) to get that:

$$|[\Lambda_{y}^{\frac{1}{2}}, u_{y}] Z^{\alpha} \partial_{y} h|_{L_{t}^{2} L_{y}^{2}} \lesssim |Z^{\alpha} \partial_{y} h|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{-\frac{1}{2}}} |u_{y}|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H^{2.5}}$$

$$\lesssim |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} ||(u, \nabla u)||_{L_{t}^{\infty} H^{2}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathcal{E}_{m,T}^{2}.$$

$$(6.6)$$

For the second term in f, we have by the commutator estimate (3.6) and the trace inequality (3.17) that:

$$|[Z^{\alpha}, u_{y}] \partial_{y} h|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{\frac{1}{2}}} \lesssim |u|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{[\frac{m}{2}] + \frac{1}{2}}} |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m - \frac{1}{2}}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{[\frac{m}{2}] + \frac{5}{2}}} |u|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m - \frac{1}{2}}}$$

$$\lesssim \mathcal{E}_{m,T}^{2}.$$
(6.7)



9 Page 42 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Inserting (6.5)-(6.7) into (6.4), we achieve (6.3) for $|h|_{L_t^{\infty}H^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}$. The term $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|h|_{L_t^{\infty}H^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}$ could be handled in a similar way, upon using the uniform boundedness of $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\nabla u\|_{L_t^2H_\infty^m}$.

7 High order energy estimates

In this section, we prove two kinds of energy estimates, namely the ε -dependent high order conormal energy estimates involving at least one spatial derivative, and the higher order estimates when only the time derivatives are involved. These quantities we are going to bound appears in the definition of energy norms $\mathcal{E}_{high,m,T}$ in (1.32) and are necessary to prove the uniform estimates shown in Sections 10-12.

7.1 Energy estimate I: Highest order energy estimates

Lemma 7.1 Suppose that (2.2) holds for some T > 0 then for any $0 < t \le T$, then we have the following energy estimates:

$$\varepsilon \|(\sigma, u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}^{2} \lesssim \varepsilon \|(\sigma, u)(0)\|_{H_{co}^{m}}^{2} + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right).$$
(7.1)

Proof Let us start with (7.1) for m = 0 which is standard. Performing direct energy estimates for (1.16) we get by identities (3.30)-(3.32) that:

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (g_1 |\sigma|^2 + g_2 |u|^2)(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_t + \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} 2\mu |S^{\varphi}u|^2 + \lambda |\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u|^2 \, d\mathcal{V}_s \, ds$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (g_1 |\sigma|^2 + g_2 |u|^2)(0) \, d\mathcal{V}_0 + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (\partial_t^{\varphi} g_1 + \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(g_1 u)) |\sigma|^2 \, d\mathcal{V}_s \, ds$$

$$- a \int_0^t \int_{z=-1} |u_{\tau}|^2 \, dy \, ds$$
(7.2)

where $u_{\tau} = (u_1, u_2, 0)^t$. Thanks to (2.1) and assumption (2.2), we have:

$$\|\partial_{t}^{\varphi}g_{1} + \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(g_{1}u)\|_{0,\infty,t} \leq \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|(\sigma, u)\|_{1,\infty,t} + \|\nabla(\sigma, u)\|_{0,\infty,t} + |h|_{1,\infty,t}\right) \\ \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right).$$

In view of the Korn inequality (3.34), the trace inequality (3.17), one gets by using Young's inequality that:

$$\|(\sigma, u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}L^{2}}^{2} + \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}^{2} \lesssim \|(\sigma_{0}, u_{0})\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2} + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m, t}\right) \|(\sigma, u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$\lesssim \|(\sigma_{0}, u_{0})\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2} + T\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m, t}\right) \|(\sigma, u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}L^{2}}^{2}.$$
(7.3)



We now detail the high order estimates in (7.1). Let α be a multi-index with $1 \le 1$ $|\alpha| \le m$, applying Z^{α} on the equation (1.16), and denoting $(\sigma^{\alpha}, u^{\alpha}) = Z^{\alpha}(\sigma, u)$, one obtains the system:

$$\begin{cases}
g_{1}(\partial_{t}^{\varphi} + u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi})\sigma^{\alpha} + \frac{\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u^{\alpha}}{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{C}_{\sigma}^{\alpha} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon}[Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]u, \\
g_{2}(\partial_{t}^{\varphi} + u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi})u^{\alpha} - \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}Z^{\alpha}\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u + \frac{\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma}{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{C}_{u}^{\alpha} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon}[Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}]\sigma + [Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u.
\end{cases}$$
(7.4)

where the commutators are given by:

$$\mathcal{C}_{\sigma}^{\alpha} = \left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{g_{1}}{\varepsilon} \right] \varepsilon \partial_{t} \sigma + \left[Z^{\alpha}, g_{1} u_{y} \right] \nabla_{y} \sigma + \left[Z^{\alpha}, g_{1} U_{z} \partial_{z} \right] \sigma,
\mathcal{C}_{u}^{\alpha} = \left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{g_{2}}{\varepsilon} \right] \varepsilon \partial_{t} u + \left[Z^{\alpha}, g_{2} u_{y} \right] \nabla_{y} u + \left[Z^{\alpha}, g_{2} U_{z} \partial_{z} \right] u,$$
(7.5)

with

$$U_z = \frac{u \cdot \mathbf{N} - \partial_t \varphi}{\partial_z \varphi}.\tag{7.6}$$

Note that we have from (1.15) that

$$\partial_t^{\varphi} + u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} = \partial_t + u_y \nabla_y + U_z \partial_z. \tag{7.7}$$

The energy equality then reads:

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (g_1 |\sigma^{\alpha}|^2 + g_2 |u^{\alpha}|^2)(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_t + \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} 2\mu |Z^{\alpha} S^{\varphi} u|^2 + \lambda |Z^{\alpha} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u|^2 \, d\mathcal{V}_s \, ds \tag{7.8}$$

$$= F_0^{\alpha} + F_1^{\alpha} + \dots + F_7^{\alpha}.$$

where

$$F_0^{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(g_1 | \sigma^{\alpha} |^2 + g_2 | u^{\alpha} |^2 \right) d\mathcal{V}_0,$$

$$F_1^{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\partial_t^{\varphi} g_1 + \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} (g_1 u) \right) | \sigma^{\alpha} |^2 d\mathcal{V}_s ds,$$

$$F_2^{\alpha} = -\int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{Z}=0} [Z^{\alpha}, \mathbf{N}] (\mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u - (\sigma/\varepsilon) \operatorname{Id}) \cdot u^{\alpha} dy ds \, \mathbb{I}_{\{\alpha_3=0\}},$$

$$F_3^{\alpha} = \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \cdot [Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}] u \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds,$$

$$F_4^{\alpha} = -\int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} [Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \cdot u^{\alpha} \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds,$$

$$F_5^{\alpha} = \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathcal{C}_{\sigma}^{\alpha} \sigma^{\alpha} + \mathcal{C}_u^{\alpha} \cdot u^{\alpha} \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds,$$

$$F_6^{\alpha} = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \sigma^{\alpha} [Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] u + u^{\alpha} \cdot [Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}] \sigma \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds,$$

$$F_7^{\alpha} = -a \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}=-1} |Z^{\alpha} u_{\tau}|^2 \, dy ds.$$



9 Page 44 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

The first two terms can be controlled directly by:

$$\varepsilon(|F_0^{\alpha}| + |F_1^{\alpha}|) \lesssim \varepsilon \|Z^{\alpha}(\sigma, u)(0)\|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})}^2 + T\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m, t}\right) \varepsilon \|Z^{\alpha}\sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty}L^2(\mathcal{S})}^2. \tag{7.9}$$

For the boundary term F_2^{α} , which vanishes identically if $\alpha_3 = 0$, we split it as:

$$F_2^{\alpha} = -\int_0^t \int_{z=0} (\mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u - (\sigma/\varepsilon) \operatorname{Id}) Z^{\alpha} \mathbf{N} \cdot u^{\alpha} + [Z^{\alpha}, (\mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u - (\sigma/\varepsilon) \operatorname{Id}), \mathbf{N}] u^{\alpha} \, dy ds$$

=: $F_{21}^{\alpha} + F_{22}^{\alpha}$.

By duality and (3.4), F_{21}^{α} can be bounded as:

$$|F_{21}^{\alpha}| \lesssim |(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u - (\sigma/\varepsilon)\mathrm{Id})^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{\infty}W_{y}^{1,\infty}}|(u^{\alpha})^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{y}^{\frac{1}{2}}}|Z^{\alpha}\mathbf{N}|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{y}^{-\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

By the identities (4.1), (4.3), (4.4) and the definition (1.33), we have:

$$|(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u - (\sigma/\varepsilon)\mathrm{Id})^{b,1}|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]-1,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right],\infty,t} + \|\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]-1,\infty,t} + \|u\|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right],\infty,t}\right)$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right).$$

$$(7.10)$$

Hence, by the trace inequality and Young's inequality, we get that:

$$\varepsilon |F_{21}^{\alpha}| \leq \delta \varepsilon \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}}^{2} + \varepsilon \left(|Z^{\alpha}h|_{L_{t}^{2}H^{\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + \|u^{\alpha}\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}^{2}\right) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right).$$

For F_{22}^{α} , we use successively the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, the estimate (7.10) and the trace inequality (3.17) to get:

$$\begin{split} |F_{22}^{\alpha}| &\lesssim |(u^{\alpha})^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}L_{y}^{2}} |[Z^{\alpha}, \mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u - (\sigma/\varepsilon)\mathrm{Id}, \mathbf{N}]|_{L_{t}^{2}L_{y}^{2}} \\ &\lesssim |(u^{\alpha})^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}L_{y}^{2}} (|(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u, \sigma/\varepsilon)|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1,\infty,t} |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m}} + |(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u, \sigma/\varepsilon)|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-1}} \\ &|\mathbf{N}|_{[\frac{m+1}{2}]+1,\infty,t}) \\ &\leq \delta \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}}^{2} + C_{\delta}\Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) (\|u\|_{E^{m},t}^{2} \\ &+ \|\nabla \mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} \|\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m}}^{2}). \end{split}$$



To summarize, we can control εF_2^{α} as:

$$\varepsilon |F_{2}^{\alpha}| \leq 2\delta\varepsilon \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}}^{2} + C_{\delta}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)\left(T\varepsilon |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\|u\|_{E^{m},t}^{2} + \varepsilon\|\nabla\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2})\right).$$
(7.11)

Let us detail the estimate of F_3^{α} . We use the estimate (3.23) for n=2 and Young's inequality to get that:

$$|\varepsilon F_{3}^{\alpha}| \leq \varepsilon \|Z^{\alpha} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \left(\|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} \right)$$

$$\Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla u\|_{2,\infty,t} \right) \leq \delta \varepsilon \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}^{2}$$

$$+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \left(\varepsilon \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + T\varepsilon |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} \right).$$

$$(7.12)$$

Similarly, for F_4 , by Hölder's inequality, the commutator estimate (3.23) and the definition (1.33), we find

$$\begin{split} |\varepsilon F_{4}^{\alpha}| &\leq \varepsilon \|u^{\alpha}\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \|[Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|u^{\alpha}\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u\|_{2,\infty,t}\right) \\ &\left(|h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}\right) \\ &\lesssim (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}. \end{split}$$

$$(7.13)$$

Next, we control F_5 as:

$$\varepsilon |F_5^{\alpha}| \leq T^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\sigma^{\alpha}, u^{\alpha})\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}L^{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}_{\sigma}, \mathcal{C}^{\alpha}_{u})\|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}}.$$

It thus remains to estimate $(\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}_{\sigma}, \mathcal{C}^{\alpha}_{u})$ defined in (7.5). Taking benefits of the commutator estimate (3.9) and the estimate (3.13) for g_1 , g_2 , we obtain:

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}_{\sigma},\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}_{u})\|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)(\|(\sigma,u)\|_{E^{m},t}+\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|h|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}).$$

Therefore, we obtain:

$$|\varepsilon F_5^{\alpha}| \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2.$$
 (7.14)



9 Page 46 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Let us split F_6^{α} as: $F_6^{\alpha} = F_{6,1}^{\alpha} + F_{6,2}^{\alpha}$ with

$$F_{6,1}^{\alpha} = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \sigma^{\alpha} [Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] u \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds, \, F_{6,2}^{\alpha} = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} u^{\alpha} \cdot [Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}] \sigma \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds.$$

For $F_{6,1}^{\alpha}$, thanks to the commutator estimate (3.23),

$$\begin{split} |\varepsilon F_{6,1}^{\alpha}| &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \sigma^{\alpha}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|[Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim (\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} + \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}) (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \\ &\lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}. \end{split}$$

$$(7.15)$$

Similarly, by using the fact that (recall $m \geq 7$),

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla \sigma \|_{2,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right),$$

we finally find:

$$|\varepsilon F_{6,2}^{\alpha}| \lesssim \|u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}} \left(\|\nabla \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} \|\nabla \sigma\|_{2,\infty,t} \right) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \right)$$

$$\lesssim (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$

$$(7.16)$$

Gathering (7.15) and (7.16), we find that:

$$|\varepsilon F_6^{\alpha}| \lesssim (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2.$$
 (7.17)

Finally, for the boundary term F_7^{α} , we apply the trace inequality (3.17) and Young's inequality to get that:

$$\varepsilon |F_7^{\alpha}| \lesssim \delta \varepsilon \|\nabla Z^{\alpha} u_{\tau}\|_{L_{\tau}^2 L^2}^2 + C_{\delta} T \varepsilon \|Z^{\alpha} u_{\tau}\|_{L_{\tau}^{\infty} L^2(\mathcal{S})}^2. \tag{7.18}$$

Collecting (7.9), (7.11), (7.12), (7.13), (7.14), (7.17), (7.18) and summing up for $|\alpha| \le m$, we find by Korn's inequality (3.34) and by choosing δ small enough,

$$\varepsilon \|(\sigma, u)\|_{L_t^\infty H_{co}^m}^2 + \varepsilon \|\nabla u\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^m}^2 \lesssim \varepsilon \|(\sigma, u)(0)\|_{H_{co}^m}^2 + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2.$$



Theorem 7.2 (Estimates for High-order time derivatives) *Under the same assumption* as in Lemma 7.1, we have the following estimates: for any $0 < t \le T$,

$$\varepsilon \|\partial_{t}(\sigma, u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|\partial_{t}\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}}^{2}$$

$$\lesssim \varepsilon \|\partial_{t}(\sigma, u)(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}^{m-1}}^{2} + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right). \tag{7.19}$$

Proof Due to the singular terms in the system (1.16), we need to deal with the zero order and the higher order estimates for $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t(\sigma, u)$ differently. We will prove in (8.2) the zero order estimate:

$$\varepsilon \|\partial_t(\sigma, u)\|_{L_t^{\infty}L^2}^2 + \varepsilon \|\partial_t \nabla u\|_{L_t^2L^2}^2 \lesssim \varepsilon \|\partial_t(\sigma, u)(0)\|_{L^2}^2 + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Let us stress that this estimate does not depend on the higher order estimate to be shown here and vice versa.

We now focus on the higher order estimates. Substituting Z^{α} by $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}Z_0^k\partial_t$ $(1 \le k \le 1)$ m-1) in (7.8), we find that:

$$\frac{\varepsilon}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (g_1 | Z_0^k \partial_t \sigma |^2 + g_2 | Z_0^k \partial_t u |^2)(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_t + \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} 2\mu | Z_0^k \partial_t S^{\varphi} u |^2
+ \lambda | Z_0^k \partial_t \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u |^2 \, d\mathcal{V}_s \, ds$$

$$= F_0^k + F_1^k + \dots + F_7^k. \tag{7.20}$$

where $F_0^k - F_7^k$ are defined in the same way as $F_0^{\alpha} - F_7^{\alpha}$ (defined in (7.8)) by changing Z^{α} into $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}Z_0^k\partial_t$. Our following task is to control $F_0^k-F_7^k$ one by one. The first two terms can be controlled by:

$$|F_0^k + F_1^k| \lesssim \varepsilon \|\partial_t(\sigma, u)\|_{L_t^2 \mathcal{H}^k}^2 + T \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m, t}\right) \varepsilon \|\partial_t \sigma\|_{L_t^\infty \mathcal{H}^k}^2. \tag{7.21}$$

Now, for the term

$$F_2^k = -\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{z=0} [Z_0^k \partial_t, \mathbf{N}] (\mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u - \frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon} \mathrm{Id}) Z_0^k \partial_t u \, d\mathcal{V}_s \mathrm{d}s,$$

we first use the duality $\langle \cdot \rangle_{H^{\frac{1}{2}} \times H^{-\frac{1}{2}}}$, Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and the estimate (7.10) to control it as:

$$\begin{split} |F_2^k| \lesssim |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z_0^k \partial_t u|_{L_t^2 H^{\frac{1}{2}}} |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z_0^k \partial_t h|_{L_t^2 H^{\frac{1}{2}}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \\ + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z_0^k \partial_t u|_{L_t^2 L_y^2} |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} [Z_0^k \partial_t, \mathbf{N}, (\mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u - \frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon} \mathrm{Id})]|_{L_t^2 L_y^2}. \end{split}$$



9 Page 48 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

By (6.1), the trace inequality (3.17) and Young's inequality, the first term in the right hand side of the above inequality is bounded by:

$$\delta\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}Z_0^k\nabla^{\varphi}\partial_t u\|_{L^2_tL^2}^2+(T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\bigg)\mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2.$$

Moreover, we use the expansion (3.28), the estimates (4.9), (6.1), the trace inequality (3.17) successively to control the second one as:

$$C|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}Z_{0}^{k}\partial_{t}u|_{L_{t}^{2}L_{y}^{2}}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|\partial_{t}h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k}}|(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u,\sigma/\varepsilon)^{b,1}|_{[\frac{k-1}{2}],\infty,t}$$

$$+\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u,\sigma/\varepsilon)^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k}}|\partial_{t}h|_{[\frac{k}{2}],\infty,t})$$

$$\leq \delta\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}Z_{0}^{k}\nabla^{\varphi}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}^{2}+(T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t})\mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$

Note that by (4.1), (4.3), (4.4), one has that:

$$\begin{split} &|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u,\sigma)^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-1}} \lesssim (|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\partial_{y}u,\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m}})\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{4}}\left(\|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\nabla\operatorname{div}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}\right)\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \\ &+ T^{\frac{1}{2}}|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \\ &\lesssim (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{4}} + T^{\frac{1}{2}})\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)\mathcal{E}_{m,t}. \end{split}$$

We thus find that:

$$|F_2^k| \lesssim 2\delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z_0^k \nabla^{\varphi} \partial_t u\|_{L_t^2 L^2}^2 + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2.$$
 (7.22)

Next, with the aid of the commutator estimate (3.25) and the estimate (6.2), we can control the commutator $[Z_0^k \partial_t, \nabla^{\varphi}]u$ as:

$$\begin{split} \|[Z_0^k\partial_t,\nabla^\varphi]u\|_{L^2_tL^2} &\lesssim \left(|\varepsilon\partial_t^2 h|_{L^2_t\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + \|\varepsilon\partial_t\partial_z u\|_{L^2_t\mathcal{H}^{m-2}\cap L^\infty_t\mathcal{H}^1}\right) \\ & \cdot \Lambda\Big(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\|\partial_z u\|_{1,\infty,t} + |(h,\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t h)|_{m-2,\infty,t} \\ & + \left(\int_0^t |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t^2 h(s)|_{m-2,\infty} \mathrm{d}s\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Big) \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\Big(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\Big). \end{split}$$



Therefore, we bound the term

$$F_3^k = \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z_0^k \partial_t \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \cdot [Z_0^k \partial_t, \nabla^{\varphi}] u \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds$$

by using Young's inequality and the assumption $k \le m - 1$,

$$|F_3^k| \le \delta \varepsilon \|Z_0^k \partial_t \nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_t^2 L^2}^2 + \varepsilon \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{7.23}$$

We proceed to estimate

$$F_4^k = -\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} [Z_0^k \partial_t, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \cdot Z_0^k \partial_t u \, d\mathcal{V}_s \, ds.$$

By the expansion (7.29), the estimate (6.2), and the assumption $k \le m-1$, we obtain:

$$\begin{split} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}[Z_0^k\partial_t,\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_t^2L^2} &\lesssim (|\varepsilon\partial_t^2 h|_{L_t^2\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\partial_z\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_t^2\mathcal{H}^{m-1}}) \cdot \\ & \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\|\partial_z\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u\|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1,\infty,t} + |\partial_t h|_{[\frac{m-1}{2}],\infty,t} + |h|_{[\frac{m+1}{2}],\infty,t}\right) \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{split}$$

We thus control F_4^k by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality:

$$|F_4^k| \leq T^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t u\|_{L_t^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^k} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} [Z_0^k \partial_t, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_t^2 L^2}$$

$$\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{7.24}$$

The next term F_5^k is defined by

$$F_5^k = \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} C_\sigma^k Z_0^k \partial_t \sigma + C_u^k \cdot Z_0^k \partial_t u \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds.$$

To continue, we need the following proposition to control the commutators $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathcal{C}_{\sigma}^{k},\mathcal{C}_{u}^{k})$:

Proposition 7.3 For commutators

$$\mathcal{C}_{\sigma}^{k} = \left[Z_{0}^{k} \partial_{t}, \frac{g_{1}}{\varepsilon} \right] \varepsilon \partial_{t} \sigma + \left[Z_{0}^{k} \partial_{t}, g_{1} u_{y} \right] \nabla_{y} \sigma + \left[Z_{0}^{k} \partial_{t}, g_{1} U_{z} \partial_{z} \right] \sigma,
\mathcal{C}_{u}^{k} = \left[Z_{0}^{k} \partial_{t}, \frac{g_{1}}{\varepsilon} \right] \varepsilon \partial_{t} u + \left[Z_{0}^{k} \partial_{t}, g_{1} u_{y} \right] \nabla_{y} u + \left[Z_{0}^{k} \partial_{t}, g_{1} U_{z} \partial_{z} \right] u.$$
(7.25)



9 Page 50 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

we have the estimate: for $k \le m-1$

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathcal{C}_{\sigma}^{k},\mathcal{C}_{u}^{k})\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

We will postpone the proof of this proposition and continue to estimate the remaining terms $F_5^k - F_7^k$. By using Proposition 7.3, F_5^k can be estimated as:

$$|F_5^k| \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t(\sigma, u)\|_{L_t^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\mathcal{C}_{\sigma}^k, \mathcal{C}_u^k)\|_{L_t^2 L^2} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right). \tag{7.26}$$

For the term

$$F_6^k = -\int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z_0^k \partial_t \sigma \cdot [Z_0^k \partial_t, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] u + Z_0^k \partial_t u \cdot [Z_0^k \partial_t, \nabla^{\varphi}] \sigma \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds,$$

we can apply commutator estimate (3.25) to obtain:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\|[Z_0^k\partial_t,\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]u\|_{L_t^2L^2}+\|[Z_0^k\partial_t,\nabla^{\varphi}]\sigma\|_{L_t^2L^2})$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{N}_{m,t})(|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t^2h|_{L_t^2\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}}+\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\partial_t\nabla(\sigma,u)\|_{L_t^2\mathcal{H}^{m-2}\cap L_t^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^1})\lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}).$$

This estimate, combined with the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, yields:

$$|F_6^k| \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{7.27}$$

Finally, we control the last term

$$F_7^k = -a\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{z=-1} |Z_0^k \partial_t u_\tau|^2 \,\mathrm{d}y \,\mathrm{d}s$$

by the trace inequality (3.17) and Young's inequality:

$$F_7^k \le \delta \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} |Z_0^k \partial_t \nabla^{\varphi} u|^2 d\mathcal{V}_s ds + (T + \varepsilon) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2. \tag{7.28}$$

Collecting (7.21)-(7.28), summing up for $k \le m-1$ and choosing δ small enough, we find (7.19).

We now give the proof of Proposition 7.3.



Proof of Proposition 7.3 We use the following two expansions

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}[Z_{0}^{m-1}\partial_{t}, f]g = \sum_{0 \leq l \leq \lfloor \frac{m}{2} \rfloor - 1} (C_{m}^{l} Z_{0}^{l} g Z_{0}^{m-1-l} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} f)
+ \sum_{\lfloor \frac{m}{2} \rfloor \leq l \leq m-1} (C_{m}^{l} Z_{0}^{l-1} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} g Z_{0}^{m-l} f)
\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}[Z_{0}^{m-1}\partial_{t}, f]g = \sum_{0 \leq l \leq 1} (C_{m}^{l} Z_{0}^{l} g Z_{0}^{m-1-l} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} f) + C_{m}^{2} Z_{0}^{1} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} g Z_{0}^{m-2} f
+ \sum_{3 \leq l \leq m-1} (C_{m}^{l} Z_{0}^{l-1} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} g Z_{0}^{m-l} f).$$
(7.29)

In light of the second expansion, we control the last term in C_u^{m-1} as follows:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| [Z_0^{m-1} \partial_t, g_1 U_z] \partial_z u \|_{L_t^2 L^2} \lesssim \| \partial_z u \|_{1,\infty,t} \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t (g_1 U_z) \|_{L_t^2 \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \\
+ \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \partial_z u \|_{L_t^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^1} \| Z_0^{m-2} (g_1 U_z) \|_{L_t^{\infty} L^2} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \partial_z u \|_{L_t^2 \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \| g_1 U_z \|_{m-3,\infty,t} \\
\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$

The remaining terms appearing in $\mathcal{C}_{\sigma}^{m-1}$, \mathcal{C}_{u}^{m-1} can be estimated by using the first expansion:

$$\begin{split} &\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathcal{C}_{\sigma}^{m-1},\mathcal{C}_{u}^{m-1}-[Z_{0}^{m-1}\partial_{t},g_{1}U_{z}]\partial_{z}u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \sum_{j=1}^{2} \left[\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(g_{j}/\varepsilon,g_{j}u_{y},g_{j}U_{z})\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}}(\|(\sigma,u)\|_{[\frac{m}{2}],\infty,t}+\|\nabla\sigma\|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1,\infty,t}) \right. \\ &+ \|\varepsilon\partial_{t}(g_{j}/\varepsilon,g_{j}u_{y},g_{j}U_{z})\|_{[\frac{m-1}{2}],\infty,t}\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(Z_{0},\nabla)(\sigma,u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-2}}\right] \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{split}$$

7.2 Energy estimates II: High-order energy estimate for the compressible part of the system

In this step, we estimate the compressible part $(\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u)$:

Lemma 7.4 Under the same assumption as in Lemma 7.1, the following estimates hold:

$$\varepsilon(\|(\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \|\nabla^{\varphi}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2})
\lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{2,\infty,t})Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}).$$
(7.30)



9 Page 52 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Proof Let β be a multi-index satisfying $|\beta| \le m - 1$. Applying $Z^{\beta} \nabla^{\varphi}$ (resp. Z^{β}) to the equation for σ (resp. u), we find that:

$$\begin{cases} g_{1}(\partial_{t}^{\varphi}+u\cdot\nabla^{\varphi})Z^{\beta}\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma+\frac{1}{\varepsilon}Z^{\beta}\nabla^{\varphi}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u=\mathcal{R}_{\sigma}^{\beta}\\ g_{2}(\partial_{t}^{\varphi}+u\cdot\nabla^{\varphi})Z^{\beta}u+\mu\operatorname{curl}^{\varphi}Z^{\beta}\omega-(2\mu+\lambda)\nabla^{\varphi}Z^{\beta}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u+\frac{1}{\varepsilon}Z^{\beta}\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma=\mathcal{R}_{u}^{\beta} \end{cases}$$
(7.31)

where

$$\mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{\sigma} = \mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{\sigma,1} + \mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{\sigma,2} + \mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{\sigma,3}, \quad \mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{u} = \mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{u,1} + \cdots + \mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{u,3}, \tag{7.32}$$

with

$$\mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{\sigma,1} = Z^{\beta}(\nabla^{\varphi}g_{1}\partial_{t}^{\varphi}\sigma + \nabla^{\varphi}(g_{1}u) \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}\sigma),$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{u,1} = [Z^{\beta}, g_{2}/\varepsilon]\varepsilon\partial_{t}u + [Z^{\beta}, g_{1}u_{y}]\nabla_{y}u,$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{\sigma,2} = [Z^{\beta}, g_{1}/\varepsilon]\varepsilon\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma + [Z^{\beta}, g_{1}u_{y}]\nabla_{y}\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma,$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{u,2} = [Z^{\beta}, g_{1}U_{z}\partial_{z}]u,$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{\sigma,3} = [Z^{\beta}, g_{1}U_{z}\partial_{z}]\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma,$$

$$\mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{u,3} = -\mu[Z^{\beta}, \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi}]\omega + (2\mu + \lambda)[Z^{\beta}, \nabla^{\varphi}]\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u$$

and U_z is defined in (7.6). Taking the scalar product of (7.31) by $(Z^{\beta}\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma, -\nabla^{\varphi}Z^{\beta}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)^t$ and by integrating in space and time, one gets the following energy identity:

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(g_1 | Z^{\beta} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma |^2 + g_2 | Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u |^2 \right) (t) \, d\mathcal{V}_t + (2\mu + \lambda) \| \nabla^{\varphi} Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_t^2 L^2}^2$$

$$= J_0^{\beta} + J_1^{\beta} + \dots J_7^{\beta} \tag{7.33}$$

with:

$$J_{0}^{\beta} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(g_{1} | Z^{\beta} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma |^{2} + g_{2} | Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u |^{2} \right) (0) \, d\mathcal{V}_{0},$$

$$J_{1}^{\beta} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\partial_{t}^{\varphi} g_{1} + \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} (g_{1} u) \right) | Z^{\beta} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma |^{2} \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds,$$

$$J_{2}^{\beta} = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\nabla^{\varphi} g_{2} \cdot \partial_{t}^{\varphi} Z^{\beta} u + \nabla^{\varphi} (g_{2} u) \otimes \nabla^{\varphi} Z^{\beta} u \right) Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds,$$

$$J_{3}^{\beta} = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} g_{2} (\partial_{t}^{\varphi} + u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}) ([Z^{\beta}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] u) Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds,$$

$$J_{4}^{\beta} = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0}^{z} g_{2} (\partial_{t} + u_{y} \partial_{y}) Z^{\beta} u \cdot \mathbf{N} Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \, dy ds \mathbb{I}_{\{\beta_{3}=0\}},$$



$$J_{5}^{\beta} = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\beta} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma[Z^{\beta}, \nabla^{\varphi}] \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds,$$

$$J_{6}^{\beta} = \mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} Z^{\beta} \omega \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds,$$

$$J_{7}^{\beta} = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathcal{R}_{\sigma}^{\beta} \cdot Z^{\beta} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma + \mathcal{R}_{u}^{\beta} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds.$$

The first three terms can be controlled directly:

$$\varepsilon J_0^{\beta} \le \varepsilon \| (\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u)(0) \|_{H^{m-1}_{co}}^2, \tag{7.34}$$

$$\varepsilon(J_1^{\beta} + J_2^{\beta}) \lesssim \varepsilon(\|(\sigma, u)\|_{E^{m}, t}^2 + |h|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^2).$$
 (7.35)

In order to bound J_3^{β} , we need to control $(\partial_t^{\varphi} + u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi})[Z^{\beta}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]u$. By the identity (7.7), we can write

$$\partial_t^{\varphi} + u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} = \partial_t + u_1 \partial_1 + u_2 \partial_2 + \frac{U_z}{\phi} Z_3.$$

Since $U_z|_{\partial S} = \frac{u \cdot \mathbf{N} - \partial_t \varphi}{\partial_z \varphi}|_{\partial S} = 0$, we have by the fundamental theorem of calculus and

$$|||U_{z}/\phi|||_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim |||(U_{z}, \partial_{z}U_{z})||_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |||(u, \nabla u)||_{0,\infty,t} + |h|_{2,\infty,t}\right)$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right). \tag{7.36}$$

Therefore, we see that:

$$\|(\partial_{t}^{\varphi} + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi})[Z^{\beta}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]u\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}$$

$$\lesssim \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m, t}\right) \|(\varepsilon \partial_{t}, \varepsilon Z)[Z^{\beta}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]u\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}.$$

$$(7.37)$$

Let us first consider:

$$\varepsilon \partial_t [Z^{\beta}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] u = \varepsilon \partial_t \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} [Z^{\beta}, \partial_z] u \right) + \left[Z^{\beta}, \varepsilon \partial_t \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right) \right] \partial_z u + \left[Z^{\beta}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right] \varepsilon \partial_t \partial_z u.$$

In view of Lemma 3.9, the identity (3.27) and the commutator estimate (3.9), the first two terms in the right hand side of the above identity can be bounded by:

$$(\|\nabla u\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}} + |(h, \varepsilon \partial_t h)|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}) \Lambda (\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\nabla u\|_{1,\infty,t} + |h|_{[\frac{m}{2}]+2,\infty,t}).$$



9 Page 54 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

For the third one, we control it as:

$$\begin{split} \left\| \left[Z^{\beta}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \right] \varepsilon \partial_{t} \partial_{z} u \right\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} &\lesssim \left\| \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \right\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}} \| \nabla u \|_{1, \infty, t} \\ &+ \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \right) \|_{m-2, \infty, t} \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \partial_{z} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m, t} \right) \mathcal{E}_{m, t}. \end{split}$$

Gathering the previous two estimates, we find that:

$$\|\varepsilon\partial_t[Z^{\beta},\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]u\|_{L^2_tL^2}\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)\mathcal{E}_{m,t}.$$

In a similar way, we have:

$$\|\varepsilon Z[Z^{\beta}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]u\|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)\mathcal{E}_{m,t}.$$

Plugging the above two estimates into (7.37), we can then control J_3^{β} as:

$$\varepsilon J_{3}^{\beta} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u/\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}} \|\varepsilon(\partial_{t}^{\varphi} + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi})[Z^{\beta}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m, t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m, t}^{2}.$$
(7.38)

We now switch to estimate J_4^{β} . On the one hand, if $Z^{\beta} = Z_0^k$, $k \le m - 1$, we have by the trace inequality (3.17) that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |(\partial_t + u_y \partial_y) Z_0^k u|_{L_t^2 L_y^2}$$

$$\lesssim (\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t (u, \nabla u)\|_{L_t^2 \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^m}) \Lambda(\|\|u\|_{0,\infty,t}) \lesssim \Lambda(\|\|u\|_{0,\infty,t}) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}.$$

Therefore, by the trace inequality (3.17), we get that in this case:

$$\varepsilon J_{4}^{\beta} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |Z_{0}^{k} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u|_{L_{t}^{2} L_{y}^{2}} |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\partial_{t} + u_{y} \partial_{y}) Z_{0}^{k} u|_{L_{t}^{2} L_{y}^{2}} |\mathbf{N}|_{0,\infty,t}
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u/\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}}^{2} + \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}) \Lambda(\|u\|_{0,\infty,t} + |h|_{1,\infty,t})
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda(\|u\|_{0,\infty,t} + |h|_{1,\infty,t}) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$
(7.39)

On the other hand, if Z^{β} contains at least one spatial tangential derivatives ∂_{y_1} , ∂_{y_2} , we control εJ_3^{β} as follows. By the equation (1.16)₂ and the identity (4.1), we can express $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u$ on the boundary $\{z=0\}$ as:

$$\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u = \varepsilon g_1(\partial_t + u_y \partial_y) \left(\varepsilon \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u + 2\mu \varepsilon (\partial_1 u_1 + \partial_2 u_2) - \mu \varepsilon (\omega \times \mathbf{N})_3 \right) \text{ on } \{z = 0\}.$$



This, together with the product estimate (3.14), the identity (4.2) and the trace inequality (3.17) yields that:

$$\begin{split} &|(Z^{\beta} \mathrm{div}^{\varphi} u)^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &\lesssim |(\mathrm{div}^{\varphi} u)^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} \lesssim \varepsilon \big| \big((\mathrm{div}^{\varphi} u)^{b,1}, \partial_{y} u^{b,1}, (\omega \times \mathbf{N})_{3} \big) \big|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \big(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (|h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} + \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}) \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \bigg) + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla \mathrm{div} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}} \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{2,\infty,t} \bigg) \bigg), \end{split}$$

which, combined with the Young's inequality, allows us to control εJ_4^{β} as:

$$|\varepsilon J_{4}^{\beta}| \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{2,\infty,t}\right) |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\varepsilon \partial_{t}, \varepsilon Z) Z^{\beta} u|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{\frac{1}{2}}} |\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{-\frac{1}{2}}}$$

$$\leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}^{2} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{2,\infty,t}\right)$$

$$+ T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$

$$(7.40)$$

In view of (7.39) and (7.40), we find that:

$$|\varepsilon J_{4}^{\beta}| \leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}^{2} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{2, \infty, t}\right) + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m, t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m, t}^{2}.$$

$$(7.41)$$

Next, thanks to (3.23), J_5^{β} can be bounded by:

$$\varepsilon J_{5}^{\beta} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla \sigma/\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}} (\|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}) \Lambda
\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + \|\partial_{z} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{1,\infty,t}\right)
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\|\nabla \sigma/\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2}) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$
(7.42)

Note that by the equation $(1.16)_1$, we have $\partial_z \text{div}^{\varphi} u = \partial_z (g_1 \varepsilon \partial_t + \varepsilon u_y \partial_y + \varepsilon U_z \partial_z) \sigma$, we thus get that



9 Page 56 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

$$\begin{split} \|\partial_z \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{1,\infty,t} &\lesssim \Lambda \left(1/c_0, \||(\sigma, \nabla \sigma)\||_{2,\infty,t} + \||(u, \nabla u)\||_{1,\infty,t} \right) \\ &+ |h|_{3,\infty,t} \right) \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right). \end{split}$$

For the next term J_6^{β} , we assume $\beta_3 = 0$, since otherwise it vanishes identically. It follows from integration by parts that:

$$J_6^{\beta} = \mu \int_0^t \int_{z=0} (Z^{\beta} \omega \times \mathbf{n}) \Pi \nabla^{\varphi} Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \, \mathrm{dyd} s$$
$$+ \mu \int_0^t \int_{z=-1} Z^{\beta} (\omega_2, -\omega_1, 0)^t \cdot (\partial_y, 0) Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \, \mathrm{dyd} s$$
$$= J_{6,1}^{\beta} + J_{6,2}^{\beta}$$

where $\omega = \nabla^{\varphi} \times u = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)^t$. In light of the boundary condition (1.19), we have by integration by parts along the boundary and the trace inequality (3.17) that:

$$\varepsilon J_{6,2}^{\beta} \lesssim \varepsilon |u^{b,2}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m}} |Z^{\beta}(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)^{b,2}|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\|u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}}^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}}^{\frac{1}{2}} + \|u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}}^{m}) \\
\cdot (\|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}}^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{\frac{1}{2}} + \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{m-1}) \\
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}. \tag{7.43}$$

For $J_{6,1}^{\beta}$, since $\Pi \nabla^{\varphi} = \Pi(\partial_1, \partial_2, 0)^t$, we also integrate by parts along the boundary to get:

$$\varepsilon J_{6,1}^{\beta} \lesssim \varepsilon \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \left(\left|\left(Z^{\beta}(\omega^{b,1} \times \mathbf{n}), Z^{\beta} \mathbf{n}\right)\right|_{L_t^2 H^{\frac{1}{2}}} |Z^{\beta}(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u)^{b,1}|_{L_t^2 H^{\frac{1}{2}}} + \left|\left(Z^{\beta} \omega^{b,1}, [\partial_y Z^{\beta}, \mathbf{n}, \omega^{b,1}]\right)\right|_{L_t^2 L_y^2} |Z^{\beta}(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u)^{b,1}|_{L_t^2 L_y^2}\right).$$

Thanks to the boundary condition (4.2), we have that

$$\begin{split} |Z^{\beta}(\omega^{b,1}\times\mathbf{n})|_{L_{t}^{2}H^{\frac{1}{2}}} \lesssim |u^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{2,\infty,t}\right) \\ + (|u^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}})\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right). \end{split}$$



Moreover, by (4.5) (4.8), we have:

$$|Z^{\beta}\omega^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}L_{y}^{2}} \lesssim \left(|(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-1}} + |(u^{b,1},h)|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m}} \right) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right),$$

$$|[\partial_{y}Z^{\beta}, \mathbf{n}, \omega^{b,1}]|_{L_{t}^{2}L_{y}^{2}} \lesssim (|\omega^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-1}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m}}) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right)$$

$$\lesssim \left(|(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-1}} + |(u^{b,1},h)|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m}} \right) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right).$$

Hence, by the trace inequality and Young's inequality, we end up with:

$$\varepsilon J_{6,1}^{\beta} \leq \delta \varepsilon \|\nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}^{2} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{2,\infty,t}\right) \\
+ \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) (\varepsilon \|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2} + \varepsilon |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|u\|_{E^{m},t}). \tag{7.44}$$

Summing up (7.43) and (7.44), and using (9.4), we obtain:

$$\varepsilon J_{6}^{\beta} \leq 2\delta\varepsilon^{2} \|\nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}^{2}) \\
+ (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}. \tag{7.45}$$

Finally, for J_7^{β} , by Young's inequality,

$$\varepsilon J_{7}^{\beta} \leq \delta \varepsilon \|\nabla^{\varphi} Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \varepsilon \|\mathcal{R}_{u}^{\beta}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2}
+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\|\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma / \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|\mathcal{R}_{\sigma}^{\beta}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2}).$$
(7.46)

Hence, it suffices to control $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\mathcal{R}_{\sigma}^{\beta}, \mathcal{R}_{u}^{\beta}) \|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}$. Let us first see the estimate of $\varepsilon \mathcal{R}_{\sigma}^{\beta}$. In view of the definition (7.32), we have by the product estimate (3.8) and Corollary 3.5 that

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \mathcal{R}_{\sigma,1}^{\beta} \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \left(\| u \|_{E^{m},t} + \| (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \sigma, \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \sigma) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \right).$$
(7.47)

Similarly, by the commutator estimate (3.9) and Corollary 3.5, we have that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \mathcal{R}_{\sigma,2}^{\beta} \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) (\| u \|_{E^{m},t} + \| \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \sigma \|_{E^{m},t} + \| h \|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \right).$$
(7.48)



9 Page 58 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

For $\mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{\sigma,3}$, we split it as:

$$\mathcal{R}_{\sigma,3}^{\beta} = [Z^{\beta}, g_1 U_z/\phi] Z_3 \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma + (g_1 U_z/\phi) [Z^{\beta}, \phi] \partial_z \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma$$
$$+ g_1 U_z [Z^{\beta}, \partial_z] \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma =: (1) + (2) + (3). \tag{7.49}$$

Thanks to the commutator estimate (3.9), we have:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (1) \|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}} &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m-1}_{co}} \| g_{1}U_{z}/\phi \|_{[\frac{m+1}{2}],\infty,t} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| g_{1}U_{z}/\phi \|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m-1}_{co}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1,\infty,t}. \end{split}$$

Note that as U_z vanishes on the boundary, we have by Hardy's inequality,

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|g_1 U_z / \phi\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}} &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_z (g_1 U_z)\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|g_1 U_z\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \bigg) (\|(\sigma, u, \nabla \sigma, \operatorname{div} u)\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} h|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t h|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}). \end{split}$$

Moreover, as for (7.36), the fundamental theorem of calculus leads to:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| g_{1}U_{z}/\phi \|_{[\frac{m+1}{2}],\infty,t} &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (U_{z},\partial_{z}U_{z}) \|_{[\frac{m+1}{2}],\infty,t} (1 + \| Zg_{1} \|_{[\frac{m-1}{2}],\infty,t}) \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\sigma,u) \|_{[\frac{m+3}{2}],\infty,t} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \mathrm{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{[\frac{m+1}{2}],\infty,t} \\ &+ |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} h|_{[\frac{m+5}{2}],\infty,t} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h|_{[\frac{m+3}{2}],\infty,t} \\ &+ \| (\sigma,u) \|_{[\frac{m}{2}],\infty,t} + |(h,\partial_{t}h)|_{[\frac{m}{2}]+1} \bigg). \end{split}$$

In view of Equation (1.17) and the definition (1.33), we conclude:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|g_1 U_z / \phi\|_{\left[\frac{m+1}{2}\right], \infty, t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right). \tag{7.50}$$

We thus obtain that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|(1)\|_{L_t^2 L^2} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{7.51}$$

It remains to estimate (2), (3) in (7.49). By induction, one has up to some smooth function which depends only on ϕ and its derivatives,

$$[Z^{eta},\phi] = \sum_{\gamma < eta, |\gamma| \le |eta|-1} *_{eta,\gamma} Z^{\gamma} \phi,$$



The above identity, combined with (3.27), (7.50) yields:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (2) + (3) \|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma / \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m-1}_{co}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right).$$

To summarize, we have obtained:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \mathcal{R}_{\sigma,3}^{\beta} \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}. \tag{7.52}$$

Collecting (7.47)–(7.52), we thus arrive at:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \mathcal{R}^{\beta}_{\sigma} \|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right). \tag{7.53}$$

To finish the estimates of the right hand side of (7.46), it remains to control \mathcal{R}_u^{β} which is defined in (7.32). We first find, in a similar way as for the control of $\mathcal{R}_{\sigma}^{\beta}$, that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\mathcal{R}_{u,1}^{\beta} + \mathcal{R}_{u,2}^{\beta}) \|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}. \tag{7.54}$$

From the identities:

$$[Z^{\beta}, \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi}]\omega = \left[Z^{\beta}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \partial_{z} \right] \times \omega, \quad [Z^{\beta}, \nabla^{\varphi}] \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u = \left[Z^{\beta}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \partial_{z} \right] \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u,$$

 $\mathcal{R}_{u,3}^{\beta}$ can be treated thanks to (3.23) as:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \mathcal{R}_{u,3}^{\beta} \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{z}(\omega, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{1,\infty,t} \right) \\
\left(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{z}(\omega, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \right) \\
\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \left(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{2} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| u \|_{E^{m},t} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \right). \tag{7.55}$$

Combining (7.54) and (7.55), one finds that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \mathcal{R}_{u}^{\beta} \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}. \tag{7.56}$$

Plugging (7.53) and (7.56) into (7.46), we finally get that:

$$\varepsilon |J_7^{\beta}| \le \delta \varepsilon^2 \|\nabla^{\varphi} Z^{\beta} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_t^2 L^2}^2 + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2.$$
 (7.57)



9 Page 60 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Collecting (7.34)-(7.42), (7.45), (7.57), and summing up for $k \le m - 1$, we find that by choosing δ small enough,

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon \| (\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \varepsilon \| \nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon \| (\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u)(0) \|_{H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{2, \infty, t} \right) \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}^{2} \\ &+ (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T} \right). \end{split}$$

This inequality, combined with (7.1) leads to (7.30).

8 Control of the low-order energy norms

This section is devoted to the control of the lower order term $\mathcal{E}_{low,T}$. and

$$\mathcal{E}_{low,T} = \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_t(\sigma, u)\|_{L_t^{\infty} L^2} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|(\sigma, u)\|_{L_t^{\infty} H^3} + \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \|\nabla^4 u\|_{L_t^2 L^2}.$$
 (8.1)

Except the first norm, the other norms appearing in $\mathcal{E}_{low,T}$ are indeed not crucial to get an estimate uniformly in ε . Nevertheless, their presence allows us to take benefit of the known local existence results [65, 68, 77] (see Theorem 13.1 in Section 13).

Lemma 8.1 *Under the assumption* (2.2), *the following estimate holds:*

$$\mathcal{E}_{low,T}^{2} \leq \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{3,\infty,T}^{2}\right) (Y_{m}^{2}(0) + \mathcal{E}_{high,m,T}^{2}) + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{8.2}$$

Proof This lemma is the consequence of the following three lemmas. \Box

The first term in $\mathcal{E}_{low,T}$ is estimated in the next lemma. Before stating the result, it is convenient to introduce the notation:

$$\Lambda_{2,\infty,t} = \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\|(\sigma, u)\|\|_{2,\infty,t} + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\|(\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)\|\|_{1,\infty,t} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\|\nabla^2 u\|\|_{0,\infty,t} + |h|_{3,\infty,t}\right),$$
(8.3)

where Λ denotes a polynomial that may differ from line to line. Note that by the equation for h (1.17), we have:

$$|\partial_t h|_{2,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda_{2,\infty,t}.$$
 (8.4)

Lemma 8.2 Assuming that (2.2) holds true, then for every $0 < t \le T$, we have the following estimate,

$$\varepsilon \|\partial_t(\sigma, u)\|_{L_t^\infty L^2}^2 + \varepsilon \|\nabla \partial_t u\|_{L_t^2 L^2}^2 \lesssim \varepsilon \|\partial_t(\sigma, u)(0)\|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})}^2 + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2, \infty, T} \mathcal{E}_{m, T}^2.$$

$$(8.5)$$



Proof Denote $Z_0 = \varepsilon \partial_t$. Applying ∂_t^{φ} (resp. ∂_t) on $(1.16)_1$ (resp. $(1.16)_2$), one gets that:

$$\begin{cases}
g_{1}(\partial_{t}^{\varphi} + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla)(\partial_{t}\sigma) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \partial_{t}^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u = \mathcal{T}_{\sigma} \\
g_{2}(\partial_{t} + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla)(\partial_{t}^{\varphi} u) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma - \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(\partial_{t} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u) = \mathcal{T}_{u}
\end{cases}$$
(8.6)

where

$$T_{\sigma} = T_{\sigma}^{1} + T_{\sigma}^{2} + T_{\sigma}^{3}, \quad T_{u} = T_{u}^{1} + T_{u}^{2} + T_{u}^{3} + T_{u}^{4}$$
 (8.7)

with the following definitions:

$$\mathcal{T}_{\sigma}^{1} = \left(\frac{\partial_{t}^{\varphi} g_{1}}{\varepsilon}\right) (\varepsilon \partial_{t} + \varepsilon \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) \sigma, \quad \mathcal{T}_{\sigma}^{2} = g_{1} [\partial_{t}, \underline{u} \cdot \nabla] \sigma, \quad \mathcal{T}_{\sigma}^{3} = -\frac{\partial_{t} \varphi}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \partial_{z} (\underline{u} \cdot \nabla \sigma), \\
\mathcal{T}_{u}^{1} = \left(\frac{\partial_{t} g_{2}}{\varepsilon}\right) (\partial_{t} + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) u, \quad \mathcal{T}_{u}^{2} = g_{2} \partial_{t} \underline{u} \cdot \nabla u, \\
\mathcal{T}_{u}^{3} = [\partial_{t}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u, \quad \mathcal{T}_{u}^{4} = -g_{2} (\partial_{t} + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) \left(\frac{\partial_{t} \varphi}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \partial_{z} u\right).$$

where $\underline{u} = (u_1, u_2, U_z)$ and U_z is defined in (7.6). Taking the scalar product of (8.6) and $\varepsilon(\partial_t \sigma, \partial_t^{\varphi} u)^t$, integrating in space and time, we get by using Lemma 3.12 that

$$\frac{\varepsilon}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} g_1 |\partial_t \sigma|^2(t) + g_2 |\partial_t^{\varphi} u|^2(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_t - \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} (\partial_t \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u) \partial_t^{\varphi} u(s) \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds
= I_0 + I_1 + \dots I_4$$
(8.8)

where

$$I_{0} = \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} g_{1} |\partial_{t}\sigma|^{2}(0) + g_{2} |\partial_{t}^{\varphi}u|^{2}(0) \, d\mathcal{V}_{0},$$

$$I_{1} = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_{t}\sigma \, \partial_{t}^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u + \partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma \cdot \partial_{t}^{\varphi}u \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds,$$

$$I_{2} = \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0} g_{1} \partial_{t}h |\partial_{t}\sigma|^{2} \, dy \, ds,$$

$$I_{3} = \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\partial_{t}^{\varphi}g_{1} + \frac{1}{\partial_{z}\varphi} \operatorname{div}(g_{1}\underline{u}\partial_{z}\varphi) \right) |\partial_{t}\sigma|^{2}(s) \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds,$$

$$I_{4} = \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_{t}\sigma \mathcal{T}_{\sigma} + \partial_{t}^{\varphi}u \cdot \mathcal{T}_{u} \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds.$$

We focus on the control of $I_1 - I_4$ in the following. Let us with I_1 , which is the most involved one and explains why we need to perform energy estimate in this non-standard way. Let us integrate by parts in space to get:



9 Page 62 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

$$I_1 = \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_t^{\varphi} u \cdot [\partial_t, \nabla^{\varphi}] \sigma \, d\mathcal{V}_s ds + \int_0^t \int_{z=0} \partial_t \sigma \, \partial_t^{\varphi} u \cdot \mathbf{N} \, dy ds =: I_{11} + B_1.$$

Since $[\partial_t, \nabla^{\varphi}]\sigma = [\partial_t, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi}]\partial_z \sigma$, it follows from the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality that:

$$|I_{11}| \lesssim \|\partial_t^{\varphi} u\|_{L_t^2 L^2} \|\partial_z \sigma\|_{L_t^2 L^2} \|\partial_t \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi}\right)\|_{0,\infty,t}$$

$$\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|(\partial_t u, \nabla u)\|_{L_t^{\infty} L^2} \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \sigma\|_{L_t^2 L^2}.$$
(8.9)

Note that $\Lambda_{2,\infty,t}$ is defined in (8.3).

The boundary term B_1 combined with the boundary term arising from the integration by parts of the viscous term (in the right hand-side of (8.8)), lead to some cancellations, we thus first rewrite the viscous term:

$$-\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(\partial_{t} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u) \cdot \partial_{t}^{\varphi} u(s) \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds = \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_{t} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \partial_{t}^{\varphi} u \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds + \varepsilon a \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=-1} |\partial_{t} u_{\tau}|^{2} \, dy \, ds - \varepsilon \underbrace{\int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0} \partial_{t} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \, \mathbf{N} \cdot \partial_{t}^{\varphi} u \, dy \, ds}_{=: B_{2}}.$$

$$(8.10)$$

In view of the boundary condition (1.18), the identities (4.9), (4.1) as well as the trace inequality (3.17), we have:

$$B_{1} + B_{2} = -\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0}^{\varphi} \partial_{t}^{\varphi} u \cdot \left(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u - \frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon} \operatorname{Id}_{3} \right) \partial_{t} \mathbf{N} \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}s$$

$$\lesssim \varepsilon \left| \left(\mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u - \frac{\sigma}{\varepsilon} \operatorname{Id}_{3} \right) \partial_{t} \mathbf{N} \right|_{L_{t}^{2} L_{y}^{2}} |\partial_{t}^{\varphi} u|_{L_{t}^{2} L_{y}^{2}}$$

$$\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{1}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{2}}^{2} + \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}}^{2} + \|\nabla \operatorname{div} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2} \right)$$

$$\Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |\partial_{t} h|_{0,\infty,t} + |h|_{1,\infty,t} \right)$$

$$\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$

We can also estimate the first two terms in the right hand side of (8.10). By using Young's inequality and the fact $[\nabla^{\varphi}, \partial_t^{\varphi}] = 0$,



$$\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_{t} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \partial_{t}^{\varphi} u \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds$$

$$= \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_{t} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \cdot (\partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} u - \frac{\partial_{t} \varphi}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \partial_{z} \nabla^{\varphi} u) \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds$$

$$\ge \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} 2\mu |\partial_{t} S^{\varphi} u|^{2} + \lambda |\partial_{t} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u|^{2} \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds$$

$$- \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{z} \nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}$$

$$\ge \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mu |\partial_{t} S^{\varphi} u|^{2} + \frac{\lambda}{2} |\partial_{t} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u|^{2} \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds - C_{\mu,\lambda} T \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{1}}^{2}.$$
(8.11)

Moreover, by the trace inequality, we have

$$\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=-1} |\partial_{t} u_{\tau}|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}s \leq \delta \varepsilon \|\partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2} + T C_{\delta} \varepsilon \|(\partial_{t} u_{\tau}, \nabla u_{\tau})\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}}^{2} \Lambda_{2, \infty, t}. \tag{8.12}$$

Therefore, we get by collecting (8.9)-(8.12) that:

$$I_{1} + \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(\partial_{t} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u) \cdot \partial_{t}^{\varphi} u(s) \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds$$

$$\leq -\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mu |\partial_{t} S^{\varphi} u|^{2} + \frac{\lambda}{2} |\partial_{t} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u|^{2} \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} \, ds + \delta \varepsilon \|\partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2}$$

$$+ (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$

$$(8.13)$$

We are now left to control $I_2 - I_4$. The estimates of I_2 , I_3 are direct, we write

$$|I_{2}| \lesssim \varepsilon |\partial_{t} h|_{\infty,t} |\partial_{t} \sigma|_{z=0}|_{L_{t}^{2} L_{y}^{2}}^{2},$$

$$|I_{3}| \lesssim \Lambda(|||\nabla(\sigma, u)||_{\infty,t} + |||(\sigma, u)||_{1,\infty,t} + |h|_{2,\infty,t}) ||\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \sigma||_{L_{x}^{2} L^{2}}^{2}.$$
(8.14)

We remark that in view of the boundary condition (4.1), one has

$$\partial_t \sigma|_{z=0} = \partial_t (\sigma|_{z=0}) = \varepsilon \partial_t ((2\mu + \lambda) \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u - 2\mu (\partial_1 u_1 + \partial_2 u_2) + \mu(\omega \times \mathbf{N})_3|_{z=0}).$$

Therefore, by the trace inequality (3.17), we have:

$$|I_{2}| \lesssim \varepsilon |\partial_{t} h|_{\infty,t} |\partial_{t} \sigma|_{L_{t}^{2} L_{y}^{2}}^{2} \lesssim \varepsilon \left(\|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{1}} + \|(u, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{2}} + \|h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{2}} \right) \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \lesssim \varepsilon \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$

$$(8.15)$$

As for the term I_4 , it can be bounded directly by

$$|I_{4}| \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathcal{T}_{\sigma}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathcal{T}_{u}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}} \right).$$
(8.16)



9 Page 64 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

It thus remains to control the commutators \mathcal{T}_{σ} , \mathcal{T}_{u} defined in (8.7). By the explicit expression of \mathcal{T}_{σ} , \mathcal{T}_{u} , we can obtain that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\mathcal{T}_{\sigma}, \mathcal{T}_{u}) \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \lesssim \Lambda_{2, \infty, t} (\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}(\sigma, u) \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} + \| \nabla(\sigma, u) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{1}})$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda_{2, \infty, t} \mathcal{E}_{m, t}.$$
(8.17)

For instance, since we have:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\mathcal{T}_{\sigma}^{1} = \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}^{\varphi}(g_{1}/\varepsilon)(\varepsilon\partial_{t} + \varepsilon\underline{u} \cdot \nabla)\sigma, \quad \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\mathcal{T}_{u}^{1} = \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(g_{2}/\varepsilon)(\varepsilon\partial_{t} + \varepsilon\underline{u} \cdot \nabla)u$$

by:

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathcal{T}_{\sigma}^{1}+\mathcal{T}_{u}^{1})\| \lesssim \Lambda_{1,\infty,t}(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\sigma,u)\|_{L_{\varepsilon}^{2}L^{2}}+\|\nabla(\sigma,u)\|_{L_{\varepsilon}^{2}L^{2}}) \lesssim \Lambda_{2,\infty,t}\mathcal{E}_{m,t}.$$

Collecting (8.16)-(8.17), we obtain that

$$|I_4| \le T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2. \tag{8.18}$$

Now, in view of the estimates: (8.14)-(8.15), (8.13) (8.18), we get by choosing δ small enough, that

$$\frac{1}{2}\varepsilon \int_{\mathcal{S}} g_{1}|\partial_{t}\sigma|^{2}(t)+g_{2}|\partial_{t}^{\varphi}u|^{2}(t) d\mathcal{V}_{t}+\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mu|\partial_{t}S^{\varphi}u|^{2}+\frac{\lambda}{2}|\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u|^{2} d\mathcal{V}_{s}ds$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{2}\varepsilon \int g_{1}|\partial_{t}\sigma|^{2}(0)+g_{2}|\partial_{t}^{\varphi}u|^{2}(0) d\mathcal{V}_{0}+\delta\varepsilon \|\nabla^{\varphi}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}^{2}+(T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda_{2,\infty,t}\mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$
(8.19)

From an explicit commutator, We can write that:

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mu |\partial_{t} S^{\varphi} u|^{2} + \frac{\lambda}{2} |\partial_{t} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u|^{2} d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds$$

$$\geq \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mu |S^{\varphi} \partial_{t} u|^{2} + \frac{\lambda}{2} |\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \partial_{t} u|^{2} d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds - \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} T^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}}^{2}.$$

Hence, by using Korn's inequality (3.34) and by choosing δ small enough, we finally obtain (8.5).

The following two lemmas are devoted to the estimates of the other norms appearing in $\mathcal{E}_{low,T}$, for the proof of Lemma 8.1.

Lemma 8.3 *Suppose that* (2.2) *are holds, then we have for any* $0 < t \le T$,

$$\varepsilon \|\nabla^{3}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}L^{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon^{-1}\|\nabla^{3}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|\nabla^{2}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{1}}^{2} + \varepsilon^{-1}\|\nabla^{2}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{1}}^{2}
\lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T + \varepsilon)\Lambda_{2,\infty,t}\mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$
(8.20)



Proof By applying $\varepsilon^2 \nabla^{\varphi}$ to the equation (1.16)₁ and expressing the term $\varepsilon \nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u$ by using the velocity equations (1.16)₂, we find that $\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma$ solves

$$\varepsilon^2 g_1(\partial_t + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma + \frac{1}{2\mu + \lambda} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma = \mathcal{Q}_1$$
 (8.21)

where

$$Q_{1} = -\varepsilon^{2} g_{1}' \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma(\varepsilon \partial_{t} + \varepsilon \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) \sigma - \varepsilon^{2} g_{1} \nabla^{\varphi} u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma$$
$$- \frac{\mu \varepsilon}{2\mu + \lambda} \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \omega - \frac{1}{2\mu + \lambda} g_{2}(\varepsilon \partial_{t} + \varepsilon \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) u.$$

Next, by taking $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}$ of the equation (8.21), we find that $\Delta^{\varphi}\sigma$ solves:

$$\varepsilon^{2} g_{1}(\partial_{t} + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) \Delta^{\varphi} \sigma + \frac{1}{2\mu + \lambda} \Delta^{\varphi} \sigma = \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \mathcal{Q}_{1} - \varepsilon^{2} g_{1}' \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \cdot \varepsilon \partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma$$

$$- \varepsilon^{2} \nabla^{\varphi} (g_{1}\underline{u}) \cdot \nabla \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma$$

$$=: \mathcal{H}.$$
(8.22)

Standard energy estimates for (8.22) yield:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon \| \Delta^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{1}}^{2} + \varepsilon^{-1} \| \Delta^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{1}}^{2} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon \| \Delta^{\varphi} \sigma(0) \|_{H_{co}^{1}}^{2} + T \Lambda_{1,\infty,t} \varepsilon \| \Delta^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{1}}^{2} \\ &+ T^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \Delta^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{1}}^{1} (\| \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \mathcal{H} \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{1}}^{1} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}) \\ &\lesssim T \Lambda_{1,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{low,t}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{2}} (\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{1}}^{1} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}) \| \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \Delta^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{1}}^{1} . \end{split}$$

It thus follows from Young's inequality that

$$\varepsilon \|\Delta^{\varphi}\sigma\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{1}_{co}}^{2} + \varepsilon^{-1} \|\Delta^{\varphi}\sigma\|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{1}_{co}}^{2} \lesssim Y^{2}_{m}(0) + T\Lambda_{2,\infty,t}\mathcal{E}^{2}_{m,t}.$$

Moreover, we can get also that:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon \|\partial_{z}\Delta^{\varphi}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}L^{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon^{-1}\|\partial_{z}\Delta^{\varphi}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}^{2} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon \|\partial_{z}\Delta^{\varphi}\sigma(0)\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + T\Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \left(\|\varepsilon\nabla^{3}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}L^{2}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla\operatorname{div}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}L^{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon\mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}\right) \\ &\lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + T\Lambda_{2,\infty,t}\mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}. \end{split}$$

Next, we see that:

$$\varepsilon \|\nabla^2 \sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^1}^2 \lesssim \varepsilon \|\nabla \sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^2}^2 + \varepsilon \|\partial_z^2 \sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty} L^2}^2.$$



9 Page 66 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

By the expressions of $\Delta^{\varphi} \sigma$,

$$\Delta^{\varphi}\sigma = \frac{|\mathbf{N}|^2}{\partial_z \varphi} \partial_z^2 \sigma + \Delta_y \sigma + \partial_1 (\mathbf{N}_1 \partial_z^{\varphi} \sigma) + \partial_2 (\mathbf{N}_2 \partial_z^{\varphi} \sigma) + \mathbf{N}_1 \partial_z^{\varphi} \partial_1 \sigma + \mathbf{N}_2 \partial_z^{\varphi} \partial_2 \sigma + \frac{1}{2} \partial_z \sigma \partial_z \Big| \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \Big|^2,$$
(8.23)

Therefore,

$$\varepsilon \|\nabla^2 \sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^1}^2 \lesssim \varepsilon \Lambda(1/c_0, |h|_{3,\infty,t}) \|\nabla \sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^2}^2 + \varepsilon \|\Delta^{\varphi} \sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^1}^2$$
$$\lesssim Y_m^2(0) + (T+\varepsilon) \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2.$$

Note that $|h|_{3,\infty,t}$ is included in the definition of $\Lambda_{2,\infty,t}$ (8.3). We have further that:

$$\varepsilon \|\nabla^3 \sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty} L^2}^2 \lesssim \varepsilon \|\partial_z \Delta^{\varphi} \sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty} L^2}^2 + \varepsilon \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \|\nabla^2 \sigma\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^1}^2 \lesssim Y_m^2(0)$$

$$+ (T + \varepsilon) \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2.$$

In a similar way, the following estimate holds also:

$$\varepsilon^{-1} \|\nabla^3 \sigma\|_{L_t^2 L^2}^2 + \varepsilon^{-1} \|\nabla^2 \sigma\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^1}^2 \lesssim Y_m^2(0) + T \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2.$$

The proof of (8.20) is now finished.

Remark 8.4 In a similar way, one can also show that:

$$\|\nabla^{3}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{1}} \lesssim Y_{m}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\mathcal{E}_{m,t}.$$
 (8.24)

Lemma 8.5 Assume that (2.2) holds, then we have for any $0 < t \le T$:

$$\varepsilon^{-1} \|\nabla^{2} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|\nabla^{3} u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon^{3} \|\nabla^{4} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2}
\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}^{2}\right) (\varepsilon \|\nabla^{2} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{1}}^{2} + \mathcal{E}_{high,m,t}^{2}) + (T + \varepsilon) \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$
(8.25)

Proof By taking $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}$ on $(1.16)_2$, we see that σ solves the following elliptic problem:

$$\begin{cases} -\Delta^{\varphi}(\sigma/\varepsilon) = \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} G, \\ \sigma/\varepsilon = (2\mu + \lambda)\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u - 2\mu(\partial_{1}u_{1} + \partial_{2}u_{2}) - \mu(\omega \times \mathbf{N})_{3} & \text{on } \{z = 0\}, (8.26) \\ \partial_{z}^{\varphi} \sigma/\varepsilon = -G \cdot e_{3} + \mu \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \omega \cdot e_{3} & \text{on } \{z = -1\}, \end{cases}$$

where

$$G = \bar{\rho} \partial_t^{\varphi} u + g_2 u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u + \frac{g_2 - \bar{\rho}}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_t^{\varphi} u - (2\mu + \lambda) \nabla^{\varphi} \text{div}^{\varphi} u. \tag{8.27}$$



Note that on the upper boundary we have boundary identity (4.2) for $\omega \times \mathbf{N}$ and on the bottom, we have

$$\mu \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \omega \times e_3 = \mu(\partial_1^{\varphi} \omega_2 - \partial_2^{\varphi} \omega_1) = a(\partial_1 u_1 + \partial_2 u_2). \tag{8.28}$$

Applying the elliptic estimate (5.10), we find that:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^2 \sigma \|_{L^{\infty}_t L^2} &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{3,\infty,t} \right) \left(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} G, G) \|_{L^{\infty} L^2} \right. \\ &+ |\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \sigma^{b,1}|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{\frac{3}{2}}} + |\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} (\partial_{\mathbf{n}} \sigma)^{b,2}|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{\frac{1}{2}}} \right) \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{3,\infty,t} \right) \left(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L^{\infty}_t H^2} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t u \|_{L^{\infty}_t H^1_{co}} \right. \\ &+ \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L^{\infty}_t L^2} \right) + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{3,\infty,t} \right) \left(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^2 \sigma \|_{L^{\infty}_t H^1_{co}} + \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,t} \right) + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}, \end{split}$$

where G is defined in (8.27). Note that by (1.16)₁ and the definition of $\mathcal{E}_{m,t}$,

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{2}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\nabla^{2}\sigma\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{1}_{co}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda_{2,\infty,t}\mathcal{E}_{m,t}.$$

Next, we get by the equation of velocity (1.16) that:

$$\varepsilon \mu \Delta^{\varphi} u = g_{\gamma}(\varepsilon \partial_{t} + u \cdot \nabla) u - (\mu + \lambda) \nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u + \nabla \sigma.$$

Moreover, a direct computation shows that:

$$\Delta^{\varphi} u = \frac{|\mathbf{N}|^2}{|\partial_z \varphi|^2} \partial_z^2 u + \Delta_y u + \partial_1 (\mathbf{N}_1 \partial_z^{\varphi} u) + \partial_2 (\mathbf{N}_2 \partial_z^{\varphi} u) + \mathbf{N}_1 \partial_z^{\varphi} \partial_1 u + \mathbf{N}_2 \partial_z^{\varphi} \partial_2 u + \frac{1}{2} \partial_z u \partial_z \left| \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right|^2.$$
(8.29)

By using the previous two identities successively, we find the following two estimates

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{3} u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}} &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{z} \Delta^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{2} u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{1}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla \sigma \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H^{1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{2} \sigma \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{1}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{\frac{3}{2}}} \\ &+ \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u \|_{L^{\infty} H^{1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}. \end{split}$$



9 Page 68 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

and

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \|\nabla^{4}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \|\nabla^{2}\Delta^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} (\|\nabla^{3}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{1}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{\frac{7}{2}}}) \Lambda_{2,\infty,t}
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{3}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{2}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \|\nabla^{3}(\sigma,u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{1}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t}
+ \varepsilon \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \|\nabla^{3}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{1}} + (T^{\frac{1}{2}} + \varepsilon)\Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}
\lesssim Y_{m}(0) + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda_{2,\infty,t} \mathcal{E}_{m,t}.$$

Note that in the second estimate, (8.24) has been used in the derivation of the last inequality.

As stated in the beginning, we can now finish the proof of Lemma 8.1 since gathering (8.5), (8.20) and (8.25) we finally obtain (8.2).

In the following several sections (Sections 9-11), we aim to show the estimate of high order norms $\mathcal{E}_{high,m,T}$ defined in (1.32).

9 Uniform control of high order energy norms-I

In this section, we focus on the uniform $L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}$ estimates for $\nabla^{\varphi}(\sigma, u)$. We first bound the higher order norms for $(\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)$ by using elliptic estimates for σ and the equations to recover spatial derivatives from time derivatives iteratively. Then, we perform direct energy estimates for the incompressible part v ($v = \mathbb{P}_t u$ solves (5.4)) to get the uniform control for $\|\nabla^{\varphi}v\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}}$ (and also $\|v\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}}$ as a by-product).

9.1 Uniform estimates for the compressible part

In this subsection, we focus on the uniform estimates of the compressible part of the solution. More precisely, we shall establish the estimate of $\|(\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)\|_{L^{2}_{t}H^{m-1}_{co}}$.

Lemma 9.1 *Suppose that* (2.2) *is true, we can find some polynomial* Λ *, such that, for any* $0 < t \le T$,

$$\varepsilon^{-1} \| (\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \varepsilon^{-1} \| \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2}$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{T}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} \right) Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$
(9.1)



More precisely, we have for any j, l with $j + l \le m - 1$,

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| (\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right)
+ \left(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}
+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{t}(\sigma, u) \|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \right) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{T}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \right).$$
(9.2)

Proof By using the equation $(1.16)_1$ for σ , we have:

$$\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u = g_1(0)\varepsilon \partial_t \nabla \sigma + \varepsilon \nabla \left(\left(\frac{g_1 - g_1(0)}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_t \sigma \right) + g_1 \underline{u} \cdot \nabla \sigma \right), \tag{9.3}$$

combined with the product estimate (3.8), this yields:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L^{2}_{t} H^{m-2}_{co}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla \sigma\|_{L^{2}_{t} H^{m-1}_{co}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}. \tag{9.4}$$

By (7.1), (7.19), (7.30), (9.4), we can derive (9.1) from (9.2). In what follows, we shall establish (9.2) by induction on the number of conormal spatial derivatives. Firstly, let us rewrite the equation $(1.16)_1$ as:

$$\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u = g_1(0)\varepsilon \partial_t \sigma + \varepsilon \Big(\frac{g_1 - g_1(0)}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_t \sigma + g_1 u \cdot \nabla \sigma \Big), \tag{9.5}$$

By the product estimate (3.8), we obtain:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\|\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\sigma\|_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)\mathcal{E}_{m,t}.$$

Moreover, as σ solves by the elliptic problem (8.26), we can apply the elliptic estimate (5.34) with

$$b = \sigma^{b,1}$$
, $g = (\varepsilon \mu \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \omega \cdot e_3)^{b,2}$
 $F = \varepsilon PG$ (the vector G is defined in (8.27), the matrix P is defined in (5.3))

and the identity (8.28) to get:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} &\lesssim \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{[\frac{m}{2}]+1,\infty,t} \bigg) \bigg(\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} G \|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \\ &+ |\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \sigma^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |\partial_{y} u^{b,2}|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} \bigg) \\ &+ \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{[\frac{m}{2}]+1,\infty,t} + \| (\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \sigma, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} G) \|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1,\infty,t} \bigg) |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}. \end{split}$$



9 Page 70 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

By the definition (8.27) of G and the product estimate (3.8),

$$\begin{split} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}G\|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1,\infty,t} &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right), \\ \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}G\|_{L_t^2\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\left(\|\partial_t u\|_{L_t^2\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} + \|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_t^2\mathcal{H}^{m-1}_{co}}\right) + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)\mathcal{E}_{m,t}. \end{split}$$

Moreover, thanks to the identity (4.1) and the trace inequality (3.17), we have that:

$$\begin{split} |\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\sigma^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|\partial_{y}u^{b,2}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}\right) \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}} + \|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}) \\ &+ (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{split}$$

Gathering the previous four inequalities, we get (9.2) for $j \le m-1, l=0$. For a given integer l $(1 \le l \le m-1)$, assuming now that (9.2) holds for (j, l-1) with $j+l \le m-1$ we then prove that it is also true for (j, l) with $j+l \le m-1$. By equation (9.5) and the product estimate (3.8), we get:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) \\
\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j+1,l-1}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) \\
\lesssim \text{R.H.S of (9.2)}.$$

For the estimate of $\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma$, we first remark that in the elliptic equation (8.26), G (defined in (8.27)) can be simplified slightly by changing $\partial_t^{\varphi}u$ into $\partial_t^{\varphi}\nabla\Psi$, since $\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}v=0$, $\partial_t^{\varphi}v_3|_{z=-1}=0$. Denote thus

$$\tilde{G} = \bar{\rho} \partial_t^{\varphi} \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi + g_2 u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u + \frac{g_2 - \bar{\rho}}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_t^{\varphi} u - (2\mu + \lambda) \nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u.$$

We can use again the elliptic estimate (5.34) to get that:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L^{2}_{t} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right) \\
+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L^{\infty}_{t} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \right) \left(\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \tilde{G} \|_{L^{2}_{t} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \\
+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\| \nabla u \|_{L^{2}_{t} H^{m}_{co}} + \| \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L^{2}_{t} H^{m-1}_{co}}) \right)$$



$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{L_t^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}\right) \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\|\partial_t \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi\|_{L_t^2 \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + \|\nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}} + \|\nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^m}\right) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Since Ψ solves the elliptic problem (5.29), we can apply the elliptic estimate (5.15) and the estimate (5.31) to get that:

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]+1,\infty,t}\right)\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{j+1,l-1}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Combining the two previous inequalities and using the induction assumption to estimate $\|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{j+1,l-1}}$, one finds:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L^{2}_{t} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim \text{R.H.S of } (9.2).$$

9.2 Energy estimates: Incompressible part

In this subsection, we focus on the analysis of the incompressible part of the velocity $v = \mathbb{P}_t u$ whose estimates can be obtained from direct energy estimates. By (5.4)-(5.6), v solves the following system:

$$\begin{cases}
\bar{\rho}\partial_t^{\varphi}v - \mu\Delta^{\varphi}v + \nabla^{\varphi}\pi = -(f + \nabla^{\varphi}q + \bar{\rho}[\mathbb{P}_t, \partial_t^{\varphi}]u), \\
(2\mu S^{\varphi}v - \pi Id)\mathbf{N}|_{z=0} = 2\mu(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\operatorname{Id} - (\nabla^{\varphi})^2\Psi)\mathbf{N}|_{z=0}, \\
v_3|_{z=-1} = 0, \quad \mu\partial_z^{\varphi}v_j|_{z=-1} = au_j|_{z=-1}, \quad j = 1, 2.
\end{cases}$$
(9.6)

where

$$\nabla^{\varphi}\pi = \mathbb{P}_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}(\sigma/\varepsilon - 2(\mu + \lambda)\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u) =: \mathbb{P}_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\theta,$$

$$f = \frac{g_{2} - \bar{\rho}}{\varepsilon}(\varepsilon\partial_{t}^{\varphi}u + \varepsilon u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}u) + \bar{\rho}u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}u,$$

$$\nabla^{\varphi}q = -\mathbb{Q}_{t}(f - \mu\Delta^{\varphi}v).$$

$$(9.8)$$

Before stating the main result for v, it is useful to establish some auxiliary estimates for $\nabla^{\varphi}\pi$, f, $\nabla^{\varphi}q$.

Proposition 9.2 Under the assumption (2.2), the following $L_t^2L^2(S)$ type estimates *hold: for any m* \geq 7,

$$\|f\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} f\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t} f\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|f\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right), \tag{9.9}$$



9 Page 72 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

$$\|\nabla q\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\nabla^{\varphi}q\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}q\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right),\tag{9.10}$$

$$\|\nabla \pi\|_{1,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{5,\infty,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,T},\tag{9.11}$$

$$\|\nabla \pi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + T^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right),\tag{9.12}$$

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi} \pi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right), \tag{9.13}$$

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t} \nabla \pi\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}(u, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right), \tag{9.14}$$

$$\|[\mathbb{P}_{t}, \partial_{t}^{\varphi}]u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + \|[\mathbb{P}_{t}, \partial_{t}^{\varphi}]u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}[\mathbb{P}_{t}, \partial_{t}^{\varphi}]u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{9.15}$$

Proof Proof of (9.9). In view of definition of f in (9.8), we give details for the estimate of $u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u$ and $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u)$, the other terms can be controlled in the similar manner. First, for the $L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}$ norm, we have thanks to the product estimate (3.8) that:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \| u \|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right], \infty, t} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla u \|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right] - 1, \infty, t}\right) \| (u, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m, T}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m, T}. \end{split}$$

For the first three norms in the left-hand side of (9.9), we first have by the product estimate (3.14),

$$\begin{split} \|u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{0,m-1}} + \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(u \cdot \nabla u)\|_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{0,m-2}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\|(u, \nabla^{\varphi} u)\|\|_{0,\infty,t} \right. \\ &+ \|\|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|\|_{1,\infty,t} \right) (\|(u, \nabla^{\varphi} u)\|_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{0,m-1}} + \|\nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L^{2}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{0,m-2}}). \end{split}$$

It remains to control $\|\varepsilon \partial_t \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u)\|_{L^2_t H^{m-3}_{co}}$ and $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_t (u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u)\|_{L^2_t H^{m-2}_{co}}$. We can estimate them in a rather rough way:

$$\begin{split} &\|\varepsilon\partial_{t}\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}(u\cdot\nabla^{\varphi}u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-3}} \lesssim \|(\varepsilon\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}u\cdot\nabla^{\varphi}u,\varepsilon\partial_{t}(u\cdot\nabla^{\varphi}\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u))\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-3}} \\ &\lesssim \|\nabla^{\varphi}u\|_{0,\infty,t} \|\nabla^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}u\|_{0,\infty,t} \|\nabla^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-3}} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-4}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla^{\varphi}u\|_{m-4,\infty,t} \\ &+ \|\nabla^{\varphi}\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-2,\infty,t} \|u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \|u\|_{[\frac{m-1}{2}],\infty,t} \|\nabla^{\varphi}\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,T}, \\ &\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t}(u\cdot\nabla^{\varphi}u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim \|(u\cdot\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}u,\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\cdot\nabla^{\varphi}u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \end{split}$$



$$\lesssim \|u\|_{1,\infty,t} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-4}} \left(\int_{0}^{t} \|u(s)\|_{m-2,\infty}^{2} ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$+ \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{0,\infty,t} + \|\nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} \left(\int_{0}^{t} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u(s)\|_{m-3,\infty} ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$

Proof of (9.10) Let us now show the estimate (9.10) for q. By the definition of \mathbb{Q}_t in $\overline{(5.2)}$ and the fact that $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \Delta^{\varphi} v = 0$, q solves the elliptic problem:

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{div}(E\nabla q) = -\operatorname{div}(Pf), \\ q|_{z=0} = 0, \\ \partial_z^{\varphi} q|_{z=-1} = -f \cdot e_3|_{z=-1} + g \end{cases}$$

where P and E are defined in (5.8) and $g = (\Delta^{\varphi} v_3)^{b,2} = \Delta^{\varphi} v_3|_{z=-1}$. Applying the elliptic estimate (5.35), (5.10) for F = f, we find:

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla q\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} f\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{tan}^{2}} + \left|(\Delta^{\varphi}v_{3})^{b,2}\right|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{tan}^{\frac{5}{2}}}\right) \\ &\cdot (\|f\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + \left|(\Delta^{\varphi}v_{3})^{b,2}\right|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}}), \end{split} \tag{9.16} \\ &\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla q\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} f\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{tan}^{1}} + \left|(\Delta^{\varphi}v_{3})^{b,2}\right|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{tan}^{\frac{3}{2}}}\right) \\ &\cdot (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|f\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |(\Delta^{\varphi}v)^{b,2}|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{5}{2}}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}}), \end{split} \tag{9.17} \\ &\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t}\nabla q\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}h)|_{m-2,\infty,t} + \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} f\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{2}} + \left|(\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t})(\Delta^{\varphi}v_{3})^{b,2}\right|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{tan}^{\frac{5}{2}}}\right) \\ &\cdot (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t} f\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |\partial_{t}(\Delta^{\varphi}v)^{b,2}|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}h)|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + \|\nabla q\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}}). \end{split} \tag{9.18}$$

It follows from direct computations that:

$$\Delta^{\varphi} v_3 = \Delta^{\varphi} u_3 - \partial_z^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u = (\partial_1^{\varphi})^2 u_3 + (\partial_2^{\varphi})^2 u_3 - (\partial_1^{\varphi} \partial_z^{\varphi} u_1 + \partial_2^{\varphi} \partial_z^{\varphi} u_2).$$

This, combined with the identities

$$\partial_1^{\varphi}|_{z=-1} = \partial_1, \quad \partial_2^{\varphi}|_{z=-1} = \partial_2$$

as well as the boundary condition (1.19), yields:

$$(\Delta^{\varphi} v_3)^{b,2} = -\frac{a}{\mu} (\partial_1 u_1 + \partial_2 u_2)^{b,2}. \tag{9.19}$$



9 Page 74 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

In light of (9.9), (9.16)–(9.18), (9.19), we find (9.10) by the trace inequality (3.17).

<u>Proof of (9.12)–(9.14)</u>. Let us switch to the estimate of π . By definition, π satisfies the following elliptic problem:

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{div}(E\nabla\pi) = 0, \\ \pi|_{z=0} = \theta^{b,1}, \\ \partial_z^{\varphi}\pi|_{z=-1} = 0, \end{cases}$$

where $\theta^{b,1} = \theta|_{z=0}$. Therefore, to prove (9.11), we apply (5.33) to get that:

$$\|\nabla \pi\|_{1,\infty,t} \lesssim \|\nabla^2 \pi\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{tan}^2} + \|\nabla \pi\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{tan}^3}$$
$$\lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{4,\infty,t}) |\theta^{b,1}|_{L_t^{\infty} H_2^{\frac{7}{2}}}.$$

By using the boundary conditions (4.1) (4.2), we have that on the upper boundary,

$$\theta = -2\mu(\partial_1 u_1 + \partial_2 u_2) - 2\mu(\Pi(\partial_1 u \cdot \mathbf{N}, \partial_2 u \cdot \mathbf{N}, 0)^t)_3, \tag{9.20}$$

hence, by the product estimate (3.4) and the trace inequality (3.17), we get:

$$|\theta^{b,1}|_{L_t^{\infty}H^{\frac{7}{2}}} \lesssim (\|\nabla u\|_{L_t^{\infty}H_{co}^4} + \|u\|_{L_t^{\infty}H_{co}^5}) \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{5,\infty,t}\right).$$

This ends the proof of (9.11).

Now, we can apply (5.35) and (9.11) to get that for $p = 2, +\infty$,

$$\|\nabla^{\varphi}\pi\|_{L_{t}^{p}H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) |\theta^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{p}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{p}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right),$$

$$(9.21)$$

In view of (9.20), one has by the product estimate (3.4) and the trace inequality (3.17) that

$$|\theta^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{p}\tilde{H}^{m-k+\frac{1}{2}}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]+1, \infty, t}\right) \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{p}H_{co}^{m-1}} + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m, T}\right) |h|_{L_{t}^{p}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}, \tag{9.22}$$

which, combined with (9.21), yields (9.12)-(9.13). Finally, for the estimate of (9.14), we use the elliptic estimate (5.36) to obtain that:



$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} \pi \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}}
\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \right) (|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \theta^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{5}{2}}} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\Delta^{\varphi} v)^{b,2}|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{7}{2}}})
+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right),$$

we thus obtain (9.14) by observing that:

$$\begin{split} &|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t\theta^{b,1}|_{L^2_t\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{7}{2}}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_0},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\bigg)\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\partial_t(u,\nabla^{\varphi}u)\|_{L^2_tH^{m-2}_{co}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\bigg). \end{split}$$

Proof of (9.15). Finally, we estimate the commutator between the projection and the time derivative. Set $\nabla^{\varphi} \Psi_1 = \mathbb{Q}_t \partial_t^{\varphi} u$, then

$$[\mathbb{P}_t, \partial_t^{\varphi}] = -[\mathbb{Q}_t, \partial_t^{\varphi}] = \nabla^{\varphi}(\Psi_1 - \Psi).$$

By definition, $\Psi_1 - \Psi$ solves the elliptic problem:

$$\Delta^{\varphi}(\Psi_1 - \partial_t^{\varphi} \Psi) = 0, \quad (\Psi_1 - \partial_t^{\varphi} \Psi)|_{z=0} = \frac{\partial_t h}{\partial_z \varphi} \partial_z \Psi, \quad \partial_z^{\varphi}(\Psi_1 - \partial_t^{\varphi} \Psi)|_{z=-1} = 0.$$

It follows from (5.23) and the product estimate (3.14) that:

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla^{\varphi}(\Psi_{1} - \partial_{t}^{\varphi}\Psi)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + \left|\frac{\partial_{t}h}{\partial_{z}\varphi}\partial_{z}\pi_{1}\right|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{\frac{5}{2}}}\right) \left|(h, \frac{\partial_{t}h}{\partial_{z}\varphi}\partial_{z}\Psi)\right|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + |\partial_{t}h|_{3,\infty,t} + \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{2}}\right) \\ &\left(|\partial_{t}h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \|\nabla\Psi\|_{3,\infty,t} + \|(\nabla\Psi, \nabla^{2}\Psi)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}} |\partial_{t}h|_{m-3,\infty,t}\right). \end{split}$$
(9.23)

Combined with (5.25), (5.27), (5.31), this yields the control of the first quantity in (9.15). The second quantity can be controlled in a similar way, we omit the proof. \Box

Lemma 9.3 Suppose that $m \geq 7$ and (2.2) holds, then we have the following high order energy estimate for v: for every $0 < t \le T$,

$$\|v\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \|\nabla^{\varphi}v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} \leq \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{2}(0)\right)Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(9.24)



9 Page 76 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Remark 9.4 By using the elliptic estimates (5.11) and (5.31), we have:

$$\|\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi(0)\|_{H^{m-1}_{co}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \tilde{Y}_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]}(0)\right) (\|u(0)\|_{H^{m-1}_{co}} + |h(0)|_{\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}})$$

where $\tilde{Y}_{[\frac{m}{2}]}(0) = \|(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)(0)\|_{H_{co}^{[\frac{m}{2}]}(\mathcal{S})} + \sum_{|\alpha| \leq [\frac{m}{2}]+1} |(Z^{\alpha}h)(0)|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} \lesssim Y_{m}(0).$ Since $v = u - \nabla^{\varphi}\Psi$, we thus get:

$$\|(v, \nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)(0)\|_{H^{m-1}_{co}} \lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m(0))Y_m(0).$$

Remark 9.5 By the control of normal derivative of the compressible part (5.25), (9.1) and of the incompressible part (9.24), one deduces that:

$$\|\nabla^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2}\right) Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). (9.25)$$

Proof Let $\alpha = (\alpha_0, \alpha')$, $|\alpha| = k \le m - 1$. We can assume that Z^{α} contains at least one spatial vector field (ie. $|\alpha'| \ne 0$), since $||v||_{L^{\infty}_t \mathcal{H}^{m-1}}$ and $||\nabla^{\varphi} v||_{L^2_t \mathcal{H}^{m-1}}$ can be derived directly from the norms that have been bounded. Indeed, one has by elliptic estimates (5.23) and (5.13) that

$$\|v\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \lesssim \|(u, \nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \lesssim \|u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2, \infty, t}\right) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right).$$

$$\|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \lesssim \|(u, \nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2, \infty, t}\right) \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-1}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right).$$

Applying Z^{α} to (9.6)₁, we obtain:

$$\begin{split} \bar{\rho} \, \partial_t^{\varphi} Z^{\alpha} v - 2\mu \mathrm{div}^{\varphi} Z^{\alpha} S^{\varphi} v + \nabla^{\varphi} Z^{\alpha} \pi \\ &= -Z^{\alpha} (f + \nabla^{\varphi} q + \bar{\rho} [\mathbb{P}_t, \partial_t^{\varphi}] u) - [Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}] \pi + 2\mu [Z^{\alpha}, \mathrm{div}^{\varphi}] S^{\varphi} u - \bar{\rho} [Z^{\alpha}, \partial_t^{\varphi}] v. \end{split}$$

Performing standard energy estimates, we obtain the energy identity:

$$\frac{1}{2}\bar{\rho}\int_{\mathcal{S}}|Z^{\alpha}v|^{2}(t)d\mathcal{V}_{t}+2\mu\int_{0}^{t}\int_{\mathcal{S}}|Z^{\alpha}S^{\varphi}v|^{2}d\mathcal{V}_{s}ds+a\int_{0}^{t}\int_{z=-1}|Z^{\alpha}v_{\tau}|^{2}dyds$$

$$=:\mathcal{K}_{0}+\mathcal{K}_{1}+\cdots\mathcal{K}_{8},$$
(9.26)



where

$$\mathcal{K}_{0} = \frac{1}{2}\bar{\rho} \int_{\mathcal{S}} |Z^{\alpha}v|^{2}(0) \,d\mathcal{V}_{0}, \qquad \mathcal{K}_{1} = \frac{1}{2}\bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0}^{t} \partial_{t}h |Z^{\alpha}v|^{2} \,dyds, \\
\mathcal{K}_{2} = 2\mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha}S^{\varphi}v \cdot [Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}]v \,d\mathcal{V}_{s}ds, \qquad \mathcal{K}_{3} = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0}^{t} Z^{\alpha}(2\mu S^{\varphi}v - \pi \operatorname{Id})\mathbf{N} \cdot Z^{\alpha}v \,dyds, \\
\mathcal{K}_{4} = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha}\pi [\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}, Z^{\alpha}]v \,d\mathcal{V}_{s}ds, \qquad \mathcal{K}_{5} = -\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha}v \cdot [Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}]\pi \,d\mathcal{V}_{s}ds, \\
\mathcal{K}_{6} = -\bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha}v \cdot [Z^{\alpha}, \partial_{t}^{\varphi}]v \,d\mathcal{V}_{s}ds, \qquad \mathcal{K}_{7} = 2\mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} [Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]S^{\varphi}v \cdot Z^{\alpha}v \,d\mathcal{V}_{s}ds, \\
\mathcal{K}_{8} = -\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha}v \cdot (Z^{\alpha}(f + \nabla^{\varphi}q + \bar{\rho}[\mathbb{P}_{t}, \partial_{t}^{\varphi}]u)) \,d\mathcal{V}_{s}ds.$$

By the trace inequality,

$$a \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=-1} |Z^{\alpha} v_{\tau}|^{2} dy ds \ge -\delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} - C_{\delta}(\|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + \|v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2}), \tag{9.27}$$

we will choose δ sufficiently small in the end. Our following task is to estimate $\mathcal{K}_0 - \mathcal{K}_8$ one by one. By Remark 9.4, we get that:

$$\mathcal{K}_0 \lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m^2(0)) Y_m^2(0).$$
 (9.28)

Thanks to the trace inequality and Young's inequality, \mathcal{K}_1 can be treated as:

$$\mathcal{K}_{1} \lesssim |\partial_{t} h|_{0,\infty,t} (\|\nabla Z^{\alpha} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \|Z^{\alpha} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} + \|Z^{\alpha} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2})
\leq \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |\partial_{t} h|_{0,\infty,t}\right) \|v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2}.$$
(9.29)

For the term \mathcal{K}_2 , to deal with the commutator term $[Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}]v$, we apply (3.24) if $\alpha_0 = 0$ and (3.23) if $\alpha_0 \ge 1$ and find that:

$$\begin{split} \|[Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}]v\|_{L^{2}} &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\nabla v\|_{1,\infty,t} + |(h, \varepsilon \partial_{t}h)|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) (|h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + |\varepsilon h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}}) \\ &+ \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(h, \varepsilon \partial_{t}h)|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(h, \varepsilon \partial_{t}h)|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}}. \end{split}$$
(9.30)

Note that by the estimate (5.31), we have:

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla v\|_{1,\infty,t} &\lesssim \|\nabla(u,\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\|_{1\infty,t} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\nabla u\|_{1\infty,t} + |h|_{4,\infty,t} + \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{2}_{co}}\bigg) \lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\bigg). \end{split}$$



9 Page 78 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Therefore, by Young's inequality, one can control \mathcal{K}_2 by:

$$\mathcal{K}_{2} \leq \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(h, \varepsilon \partial_{t}h)|_{m-2, \infty, t}\right) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right).$$
(9.31)

For the boundary term \mathcal{K}_3 , we use the boundary condition $(9.6)_2$ to split it into two terms:

$$\mathcal{K}_{3} = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0} Z^{\alpha} \left(2\mu (\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \operatorname{Id} - \nabla^{\varphi} \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi) \mathbf{N} \right) \cdot Z^{\alpha} v - [Z^{\alpha}, \mathbf{N}] (2\mu S^{\varphi} v - \pi \operatorname{Id}) \cdot Z^{\alpha} v \operatorname{d}y \operatorname{d}s$$
$$=: \mathcal{K}_{31} + \mathcal{K}_{32}.$$

Since κ_3 vanishes if $\alpha_3 \neq 0$, we may assume that $Z^{\alpha} = \partial_y Z^{\tilde{\alpha}}$. It then follows by duality that:

$$\mathcal{K}_{31} \lesssim |Z^{\alpha}v|_{L_{t}^{2}H^{\frac{1}{2}}} |Z^{\tilde{\alpha}}(2\mu(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\operatorname{Id} - \nabla^{\varphi}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\mathbf{N})|_{L_{t}^{2}H^{\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

Thanks to product estimate (3.5), we obtain for $k \le m - 1$,

$$\begin{split} &|Z^{\tilde{\alpha}}\bigg(2\mu(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\operatorname{Id}-(\nabla^{\varphi})^{2})\mathbf{N}\bigg)|_{L_{t}^{2}H^{\frac{1}{2}}}\\ &\lesssim |(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u,(\nabla^{\varphi})^{2}\Psi)|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k-\frac{1}{2}}}|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{[\frac{k-1}{2}]+2+}}\\ &+|h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}|(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u,(\nabla^{\varphi})^{2}\Psi)|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{[\frac{k-1}{2}]+1+}}\\ &\lesssim (\|\nabla\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}}+\|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}})\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}+\|\nabla\Psi\|_{2,\infty,t}\bigg)\\ &+T^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\bigg)\bigg(|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}+\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}}\bigg)\\ &\lesssim (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\bigg). \end{split}$$

We remark that by the estimate (5.31), one has that for $l \leq \lfloor \frac{k-1}{2} \rfloor + 1^+ \leq \lfloor \frac{m}{2} \rfloor^+ \leq m-3$ (since $k \leq m-1, m \geq 7$),

$$\begin{split} |(\nabla^{\varphi})^{2}\Psi|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{l}} &\lesssim \|\nabla(\nabla^{\varphi})^{2}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{l}} + \|(\nabla^{\varphi})^{2}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{l}} \\ &\lesssim \left(\|(\nabla\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u,\mathrm{div}^{\varphi}u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{l}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{l+5/2}}\right) \Lambda \\ &\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]-1,\infty,t} + |h|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]+2,\infty,t}\right) \\ &\lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}). \end{split}$$



Therefore, by the trace inequality and Young's inequality, we get:

$$\mathcal{K}_{31} \le \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{9.32}$$

For \mathcal{K}_{32} , in order not to involve too many derivatives on the surface, we write it further

$$\mathcal{K}_{32} = -\int_0^t \int_{z=0} (2\mu S^{\varphi} v - \pi \operatorname{Id}) Z^{\alpha} \mathbf{N} \cdot Z^{\alpha} v + [Z^{\alpha}, (S^{\varphi} v - \pi \operatorname{Id}), \mathbf{N}] Z^{\alpha} v \, dy ds$$

=: $\mathcal{K}_{321} + \mathcal{K}_{322}$.

By the definition (9.7) for π we have that on the upper boundary,

$$\pi = \theta = -2\mu(\partial_1 u_1 + \partial_2 u_2) - 2\mu(\Pi(\partial_1 u \cdot \mathbf{N}, \partial_2 u \cdot \mathbf{N}, 0)^t)_3. \tag{9.33}$$

Moreover, thanks to the boundary condition (4.8), we can indeed express $\partial_z^{\varphi} v$ on the upper boundary. On the one hand, we have the identity:

$$\partial_{\tau}^{\varphi} v \cdot \mathbf{N} = \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} v - \partial_{1} v_{1} - \partial_{2} v_{2} = -(\partial_{1} v_{1} + \partial_{2} v_{2}). \tag{9.34}$$

On the other hand, by the identity (4.8), one deduces:

$$|\mathbf{N}|\Pi \partial_{z}^{\varphi} v = |\mathbf{N}|\Pi \partial_{z}^{\varphi} u - |\mathbf{N}|\Pi \nabla^{\varphi} \partial_{z}^{\varphi} \Psi$$

$$= \Pi (\partial_{1} u \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_{2} u \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^{t}$$

$$- \Pi (\mathbf{n}_{1} \partial_{1} u + \mathbf{n}_{2} \partial_{2} u) - |\mathbf{N}|\Pi (\partial_{1}, \partial_{2}, 0)^{t} \partial_{z}^{\varphi} \Psi,$$
(9.35)

One thus has that:

$$|(S^{\varphi}v,\pi)^{b,1}|_{1,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|(v,\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\|_{2,\infty,t} + |h|_{2,\infty,t}\right) \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Therefore, by duality and the trace inequality (3.17), we obtain

$$\mathcal{K}_{321} \leq |2\mu S^{\varphi} v - \pi \operatorname{Id}|_{\infty,t} |Z^{\alpha} \mathbf{N}|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{-\frac{1}{2}}} |Z^{\alpha} v|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{\frac{1}{2}}} \\
\leq \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} \\
+ (\|v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + T|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2}) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{9.36}$$

Next, we can control \mathcal{K}_{322} , in the following way:

$$\mathcal{K}_{322} \lesssim |Z^{\alpha}v|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}_{v}} (|h|_{L^{2}_{t}\tilde{H}^{m-1}}|(S^{\varphi}v,\pi)|_{1,\infty,t} + |(S^{\varphi}v,\pi)|_{L^{2}_{t}\tilde{H}^{k-1}}|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}).$$



9 Page 80 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

By virtue of the boundary conditions (9.33)-(9.35), we obtain that:

$$|(S^{\varphi}v,\pi)|_{L^{2}_{t}\tilde{H}^{k-1}} \lesssim \Lambda \left(|h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + |||(v,\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)||_{2,\infty,t}\right) \left(|(v,\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)|_{L^{2}_{t}\tilde{H}^{k}} + |h|_{L^{2}_{t}\tilde{H}^{k}}\right).$$

Combined with the trace inequality (3.17), Young's inequality and the elliptic estimate (5.25), we find:

$$\mathcal{K}_{322} \leq \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + (\|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

This estimate, together with (9.36), (9.32), gives (with possibly another C_{δ})

$$\mathcal{K}_{3} \leq 3\delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2}
+ (\|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}})\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(9.37)

For the term K_4 , since Z^{α} contains at least one spatial derivative, we can estimate it as:

$$\mathcal{K}_{4} \lesssim \|\nabla \pi\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}} \left(\|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2, \infty, t}\right) + |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\nabla v\|_{1, \infty, t} + |h|_{m-2, \infty, t}\right) \right).$$

We then apply (9.12) and the elliptic estimate (5.25) to estimate $\nabla^{\varphi}\pi$ as:

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla^{\varphi}\pi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}} &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\bigg) \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}} + T^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\bigg) \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\bigg) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\bigg). \end{split}$$

Therefore, by Young's inequality, we get:

$$\mathcal{K}_{4} \leq \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Similarly, for K_5 , by applying (3.21), (9.12), (9.11), we obtain:

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{K}_{5} &\lesssim \|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}} \bigg(\Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \bigg) \|\nabla \pi\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}} \\ &+ \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|\nabla \pi\|_{1,\infty,t} + |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \bigg) |h|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \bigg) \\ &\lesssim \|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}} \bigg(\Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \bigg) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \bigg) \bigg). \end{split}$$



Combined with the Young's inequality, this yields:

$$\mathcal{K}_{5} \leq \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(9.38)

For the term K_6 , we use similar arguments as in (9.30) to deal with the commutator term:

$$\left\| \left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{\partial_t \varphi}{\partial_z \varphi} \partial_z \right] v \right\|_{L^2_t L^2} \lesssim \left(\| \nabla v \|_{L^2_t H^{k-1}_{co}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$

Therefore, we control \mathcal{K}_6 by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality to get:

$$\mathcal{K}_{6} \leq \|Z^{\alpha}v\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \| \left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{\partial_{t}\varphi}{\partial_{z}\varphi} \partial_{z} \right] v \|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}} \\
\lesssim \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + \left(\|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right). \tag{9.39}$$

We are now ready to estimate \mathcal{K}_7 . In order not to lose normal derivative, we split it into three terms:

$$K_7 = K_{71} + K_{72} + K_{73}$$
.

with

$$\mathcal{K}_{71} = 2\mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} [Z^{\alpha}, \partial_{z}] \left(\frac{1}{\partial_{z} \varphi} S^{\varphi} v \mathbf{N} \right) \cdot Z^{\alpha} v \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds,
\mathcal{K}_{72} = 2\mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\partial_{z} Z^{\alpha} \left(\frac{1}{\partial_{z} \varphi} S^{\varphi} v \mathbf{N} \right) - \left(\partial_{z} Z^{\alpha} S^{\varphi} v \right) \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \right) \cdot Z^{\alpha} v \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds,
\mathcal{K}_{73} = -2\mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha} \left(S^{\varphi} v \partial_{z} \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \right) \right) \cdot Z^{\alpha} v \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds.$$

To deal with \mathcal{K}_{71} , we can use the identity (3.27) to integrate by parts in space. By doing so, we are led to control the following type of terms (up to some smooth functions that depends only on ϕ and its derivatives)

$$\begin{split} & \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\gamma} \bigg(\frac{1}{\partial_z \varphi} S^{\varphi} v \mathbf{N} \bigg) \partial_z (Z^{\alpha} v \partial_z \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}s, \\ & \int_0^t \int_{\partial \mathcal{S}} Z^{\gamma} \bigg(\frac{1}{\partial_z \varphi} S^{\varphi} v \mathbf{N} \bigg) Z^{\alpha} v \partial_z \varphi \, \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}s, \quad |\gamma| \leq k - 1. \end{split}$$



9 Page 82 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

The first type of term can be controlled easily by:

$$\delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + T\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right),$$

while the second type of terms can be bounded by:

$$\begin{split} |v|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k}} \bigg(|S^{\varphi}v|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k-1}} + T^{\frac{1}{2}} \bigg) \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \bigg) \\ \lesssim |v|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k}} \Big(|(v, \nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{k}} + T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big) \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \bigg) \\ \leq \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + \Big(\|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big) \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \bigg). \end{split}$$

Hence, we get that:

$$\mathcal{K}_{71} \leq 2\delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} \\
+ \left(\|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\right)\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{9.40}$$

For \mathcal{K}_{72} , we use again integration by parts to split it into three terms: $\mathcal{K}_{72} = \mathcal{K}_{721} + \mathcal{K}_{722} + \mathcal{K}_{723}$, with

$$\mathcal{K}_{721} = -2\mu \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right] S^{\varphi} v \cdot \partial_z (Z^{\alpha} v \partial_z \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}s,
\mathcal{K}_{722} = 2\mu \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\alpha} S^{\varphi} v \cdot \partial_z \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right) Z^{\alpha} v \, \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}s,
\mathcal{K}_{723} = 2\mu \int_0^t \int_{\partial \mathcal{S}} \left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right] S^{\varphi} v \cdot Z^{\alpha} v \partial_z \varphi \, \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}s.$$

In view of the expressions of these three terms, one can show by the commutator estimate (3.9) that

$$\mathcal{K}_{72} \leq \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} \\
+ \left(\|v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\right) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{9.41}$$

Note that the boundary term \mathcal{K}_{723} can be controlled in a similar way as \mathcal{K}_{32} . We thus skip the details.



For \mathcal{K}_{73} , to avoid losing regularity on the surface, we use the assumption that $|\alpha'| \ge 1$ to integrate by parts in space. By doing so, we find that it can be bounded as:

$$\mathcal{K}_{73} \leq \delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} \\
+ (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{9.42}$$

We remark that there is no boundary contribution in the process of integration by parts since the spatial vector fields are tangent to the boundary. Collecting (9.40)-(9.42), we finally find that:

$$\mathcal{K}_{7} \leq 4\delta \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + C_{\delta}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \|\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} \\
+ \left(\|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\right)\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(9.43)

It remains to treat the last term \mathcal{K}_8 . By (9.9) (9.10), (9.15), we have:

$$\mathcal{K}_{8} \lesssim \|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}(\|(f,\nabla^{\varphi}q)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}} + \|[\mathbb{P}_{t},\partial_{t}^{\varphi}]u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}})
\lesssim \|v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(9.44)

Gathering (9.27)–(9.31), (9.37)–(9.39), (9.43), (9.44), we find by using Korn's inequality (3.34) and by choosing δ small enough that for any $0 \le |\alpha| = k \le m - 1$,

$$||v||_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + ||\nabla^{\varphi}v||_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} \lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) ||\nabla^{\varphi}v||_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + (||v||_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}})\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Therefore, by induction (on k), we get (up to changing possibly the polynomial)

$$||v||_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + ||\nabla^{\varphi}v||_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} \lesssim (Y_{m}^{2}(0) + ||\nabla v||_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}}^{2})\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2}\right) + (||v||_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}})\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

$$(9.45)$$

By (5.27), we can extract an extra $T^{\frac{1}{2}}$ from $||v||_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}}$. More precisely, we obtain:

$$\|v\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}} \lesssim \|(u, \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi)\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \|(u, \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi)\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{m-1}_{co}} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$



9 Page 84 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Moreover, thanks to the elliptic estimate (5.10) and the definition $v = \mathbb{P}_t u = u - \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi$, we also have:

$$\|\nabla v\|_{L^2_t L^2} \leq \|\nabla u\|_{L^2_t L^2} \Lambda \Big(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}\Big).$$

Inserting the above two estimates and (7.19) into (9.45), we finally arrive at (9.24). \square

In the following lemma, we prove some estimates for $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t v$, which is useful to the estimate for $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t u$ later.

Lemma 9.6 *Under the assumption* (2.2), *the following estimate for* v *holds:*

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}v\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2}$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{2}(0)\right)Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

$$(9.46)$$

Proof The proof of this Lemma is very similar to the previous one, we thus only sketch its proof. We have by the elliptic estimate (5.15) that:

$$\begin{split} &\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}v\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-2}} \\ &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(u,\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla(u,\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-2}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\bigg)\bigg(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}^{m-2}}\bigg) \\ &+ (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{A}_{m,t}\bigg)\bigg(|\partial_{t}h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + |(h,\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}h)|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}\bigg). \end{split}$$

For any multi-index β with $|\beta| = k \le m-2$, direct energy estimates for v yield:

$$\frac{1}{2}\bar{\rho}\varepsilon \int_{\mathcal{S}} |Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}v|^{2}(t) \,d\mathcal{V}_{t} + 2\mu\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} |Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}S^{\varphi}v|^{2} \,d\mathcal{V}_{s}ds
+ a\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=-1} |Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}v_{\tau}|^{2} \,dyds
=: \tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{0} + \tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{1} + \cdots \tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{8},$$
(9.47)

where $\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_0 - \tilde{\mathcal{K}}_8$ are terms analogues to $\mathcal{K}_0 - \mathcal{K}_8$ defined in (9.26) in which Z^{α} is replaced by $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_t$.

At first, thanks to the trace inequality (3.17), Korn's inequality (3.34) and Young's inequality, we have:

$$a\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=-1} |Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} v_{\tau}|^{2} dyds \geq -\delta\varepsilon \|Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} S^{\varphi} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2}$$
$$-C_{\delta}(\varepsilon \|\partial_{t} \nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|\partial_{t} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2}).(9.48)$$



The remaining task is thus to estimate $\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_1 - \tilde{\mathcal{K}}_8$. We assume that Z^{β} contains at least one spatial conormal derivative Z_i (i = 1, 2, 3).

 $\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_1$: Similar to the proof of (9.48), we have by the trace inequality (3.17), Young's inequality and Korn's inequality (3.34) that:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{1} = \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0}^{t} \partial_{t} h |Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}s
\leq \delta \varepsilon \|Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} S^{\varphi} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2} + C_{\delta} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) (T \varepsilon \|Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} v\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L^{2}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|\partial_{t} \nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2}).$$
(9.49)

 $\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_2$: By Young's inequality, \mathcal{K}_2 can be controlled similarly:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{2} = 2\mu\varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} S^{\varphi} v \cdot [Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}, \nabla^{\varphi}] v \, d\mathcal{V}_{s} ds
\leq \delta\varepsilon \|Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} S^{\varphi} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2} + C_{\delta}\varepsilon \|[Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}, \nabla^{\varphi}] v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2}.$$

Since

$$[Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}, \partial_{j}^{\varphi}]f = Z^{\beta} \left(\partial_{t} \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}_{j}}{\partial_{z}\varphi}\right) \cdot \partial_{z}f\right) + \left[Z^{\beta}, \frac{\mathbf{N}_{j}}{\partial_{z}\varphi}\right] \partial_{t}\partial_{z}f$$
$$+ \frac{\mathbf{N}_{j}}{\partial_{z}\varphi} [Z^{\beta}, \partial_{z}]\partial_{t}\partial_{z}f, \ j = 1, 2, 3,$$

we can use the fact that $|\beta| = k \le m - 2$ to get that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| [Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}, \partial_{j}^{\varphi}] f \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \right) \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{t} \nabla f \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}} \\
+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \| (\mathrm{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}) \partial_{z} f \|_{0,\infty,t} + |(h, \partial_{t} h)|_{m-3,\infty,t} \right) (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{z} f \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}$$

$$+ |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h)|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{k+\frac{1}{2}}}).$$
(9.50)

We thus obtain that:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_2 \leq \delta \varepsilon \|Z^{\beta} \partial_t S^{\varphi} v\|_{L^2_t L^2}^2 + C_{\delta} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \nabla v\|_{L^2_t H^{k-1}_{co}} + (T+\varepsilon) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

 \mathcal{K}_3 : Regarding the estimate of

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_3 = \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{z=0} Z^\beta \partial_t (2\mu S^\varphi v - \pi \operatorname{Id}) \mathbf{N} \cdot Z^\beta \partial_t v \, \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}s,$$



9 Page 86 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

as we did for K_3 , we write:

$$Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} (2\mu S^{\varphi} v - \pi \operatorname{Id}) \mathbf{N} = 2\mu Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \left((\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \operatorname{Id} - (\nabla^{\varphi})^{2} \Psi) \mathbf{N} \right) + [Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}, \mathbf{N}] (2\mu S^{\varphi} v - \pi \operatorname{Id})$$

$$= 2\mu Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} (\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \operatorname{Id} - (\nabla^{\varphi})^{2} \Psi) \mathbf{N} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} [Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}, \mathbf{N}] (2\mu (\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \operatorname{Id} - (\nabla^{\varphi})^{2} \Psi) + 2\mu S^{\varphi} v - \pi \operatorname{Id}).$$

By using the trace inequality (3.17) and Lemma 5.3, we get in a similar way as for (9.50) that:

$$\begin{split} & \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \left| Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} (\mathrm{div}^{\varphi} u \mathrm{Id} - (\nabla^{\varphi})^{2} \Psi) \mathbf{N} \right|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{y}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \\ & \lesssim |h|_{2,\infty,t} \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (\mathrm{div}^{\varphi} u, (\nabla^{\varphi})^{2} \Psi) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla (\mathrm{div}^{\varphi} u, (\nabla^{\varphi})^{2} \Psi) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}} \\ & \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \right) \left(\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla \mathrm{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \mathrm{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} \right) + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right). \end{split}$$

Moreover, by the boundary conditions (9.33)-(9.35), we have

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big| [Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}, \mathbf{N}] (2\mu (\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \operatorname{Id} - (\nabla^{\varphi})^{2} \Psi) + 2\mu S^{\varphi} v - \pi \operatorname{Id}) \Big|_{L_{t}^{2} L_{y}^{2}} \\ &\lesssim |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (S^{\varphi} v, \pi, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u, (\nabla^{\varphi})^{2} \Psi)^{b, 1} |_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{k-1}} \Lambda \Big(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{k, \infty, t} \Big) \\ &+ \Lambda \Big(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}, Z) (S^{\varphi} v, \pi, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u, (\nabla)^{2} \Psi)^{b, 1} |_{0, \infty, t} + |\partial_{t} h|_{k-1, \infty, t} \Big) \\ &\cdot \Big(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |(S^{\varphi} v, \pi, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u, (\nabla)^{2} \Psi)|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{k}} + |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h)|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{k+1}} \Big) \\ &\lesssim \Big(|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} v|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{k}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u, \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u)\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}} \Big) \Lambda \Big(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{k, \infty, t} \Big) \\ &+ (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \Big(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T} \Big). \end{split}$$

Therefore, by duality, the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and Young's inequality (3.34), we obtain that:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{3} \leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + (T + \varepsilon) \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

$$+ C_{\delta} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}(v, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u)\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}}^{2}\right).$$
(9.51)

 $\underline{\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_4}$: has the following expression:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_4 = \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^{\beta} \partial_t \pi [\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}, Z^{\beta} \partial_t] v \, d\mathcal{V}_s \, ds$$



By Hölder inequality, the estimate (9.14) for $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \partial_t \pi$, the Korn inequality (3.34) and the commutator estimate (9.50) we get:

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{4} &\leq \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \partial_{t} \pi\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} [\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}, Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}] v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} \\ &+ C_{\delta} \Lambda \Big(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2} \Big) (\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2}) \\ &+ (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \bigg). \end{split}$$

 $\underline{\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{5.}}$ By the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and estimates (9.12), (9.14), we obtain:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{5} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} [Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}, \nabla^{\varphi}] \pi\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}
\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}} \left(\Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla \pi\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}} \right)
+ (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right) \right)
\leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$
(9.52)

 $\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_6, \tilde{\mathcal{K}}_8$: By (9.9), (9.10), (9.15), we have:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_t (f + \nabla^{\varphi} q + \partial_t [\mathbb{P}_t, \partial_t^{\varphi}] u)\|_{L^2_t H^{m-2}_{co}} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

In addition, since $|\beta| = k \le m - 2$, the following estimate holds:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \left[Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}, \frac{\partial_{t} \varphi}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \partial_{z} \right] v \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(h, \partial_{t} h)|_{m-3, \infty, t} + \| \nabla v, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla v \|_{0, \infty, t} \right) \\ & \left(\| (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla v, \nabla v) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}} \| (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla v, \nabla v) \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-4}} |(\partial_{t} h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}^{2} h)|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-3}} \right) \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T} \right). \end{split}$$

Therefore, we control $\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_6 + \tilde{\mathcal{K}}_8$ as:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{6} + \tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{8} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \left(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \left[Z^{\beta} \partial_{t}, \frac{\partial_{t} \varphi}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \partial_{z}\right] v\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} (f + \nabla^{\varphi} q + [\mathbb{P}_{t}, \partial_{t}^{\varphi}] u)\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} \right) \\
\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right). \tag{9.53}$$



9 Page 88 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

 $\frac{\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_7}{\text{By}}$. For this term, one needs to integrate by parts to avoid losing normal derivatives. By following the same lines as the control of \mathcal{K}_7 in Lemma 9.3, we find that:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{7} \leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla^{\varphi} v\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(9.54)

Plugging (9.49)-(9.54) into (9.47), we get by choosing δ small enough and by using Korn inequality (3.34) that for any $0 \le k \le m - 2$,

$$\begin{split} &\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}v\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}v(0)\|_{H_{co}^{m-2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) \\ &+ \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}v\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-3}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2}\right), \end{split}$$

where we have used the convention that $\|\cdot\|_{H^l_{co}} = 0$, if l < 0. This estimate, combined with (6.3), (8.5), (9.1) and the induction on k yields (9.46).

10 ε -dependent high order energy estimate-II

In this subsection, we aim to control $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla u\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}}$, which is useful for the control of L^{∞} type norms.

Lemma 10.1 *Under the assumption* (2.2), we have for any $0 < t \le T$,

$$\varepsilon \|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{2}(0)\right) Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(10.1)

Proof We will prove the following estimates:

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} \lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}^{2}\right) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(u, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}_{co}^{m-1}\cap L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2}\right).$$

$$(10.2)$$

By (7.1), (7.19), (7.30), (9.46), we can then find a polynomial Λ , such that (10.1) holds.

The inequality (10.2) can be obtained by direct energy estimates. Applying Z^{α} , $|\alpha| \leq m - 1$ to (1.16)₂, taking the scalar product with $-\varepsilon^2 Z^{\alpha}(\text{div}^{\varphi}\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u)$ and integrating in space and time, we get by integration by parts that:



$$\varepsilon \mu \int_{\mathcal{S}} |Z^{\alpha} S^{\varphi} u|^{2}(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} + \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon \lambda \int_{\mathcal{S}} |Z^{\alpha} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u|^{2}(t) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t} + \varepsilon \|Z^{\alpha} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}}^{2}
+ \frac{a}{2} \varepsilon \int_{z=1} |Z^{\alpha} u_{\tau}|^{2}(t) \, dy = K_{0} + K_{1} + \dots + K_{5},$$
(10.3)

where

$$\begin{split} K_0 &= \varepsilon \mu \int_{\mathcal{S}} |Z^\alpha S^\varphi u|^2(0) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{V}_0 + \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon \lambda \int_{\mathcal{S}} |Z^\alpha \mathrm{div}^\varphi u|^2(0) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{V}_0 + \frac{a}{2} \varepsilon \int_{z=1} |Z^\alpha u_\tau|^2(0) \, \mathrm{d}y, \\ K_1 &= -\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\partial_t [\nabla^\varphi, Z^\alpha] u + [\nabla^\varphi, \partial_t] Z^\alpha u \right) \cdot Z^\alpha \mathcal{L}^\varphi u \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{V}_s \mathrm{d}s, \\ K_2 &= \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \partial_t Z^\alpha u \cdot [Z^\alpha, \mathrm{div}^\varphi] \mathcal{L}^\varphi u \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{V}_s \mathrm{d}s, \\ K_3 &= \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^\alpha \left(\frac{g_2 - 1}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_t u \right) \cdot Z^\alpha \mathrm{div}^\varphi \mathcal{L}^\varphi u \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{V}_s \mathrm{d}s, \\ K_4 &= \varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} Z^\alpha (\nabla^\varphi \sigma) Z^\alpha (\mathrm{div}^\varphi \mathcal{L}^\varphi u) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{V}_s \mathrm{d}s, \\ K_5 &= -\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\partial \mathcal{S}} Z^\alpha \mathcal{L}^\varphi u \mathbf{N} \cdot \partial_t Z^\alpha u \, \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}s. \end{split}$$

At first, by the trace inequality (3.17):

$$\frac{a}{2}\varepsilon \int_{z=1} |Z^{\alpha}u_{\tau}|^{2}(t) \, \mathrm{d}y \ge -\delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla u(t)\|_{H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} - C_{\delta}\varepsilon \|u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2}. \tag{10.4}$$

Next, for the term K_1 , we use (3.23) to find that:

$$K_1 \lesssim \|\nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}} \bigg(\varepsilon \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, |\partial_t h|_{0,\infty,t} \bigg) \|\nabla u\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}} + \|\varepsilon \partial_t [\nabla^{\varphi}, Z^{\alpha}] u\|_{L^2_t L^2} \bigg).$$

By using the identity (3.26), we find that:

$$\varepsilon \partial_t [Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}] u = \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \left[Z^{\alpha}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right) \right] \partial_z u + \varepsilon \partial_t \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} [Z^{\alpha}, \partial_z] u \right) + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right] \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \partial_z u.$$

The $L_t^2L^2$ norm of the first two terms in the right hand side can be controlled by:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t h)|_{m-2, \infty, t} + \|\nabla u\|_{1, \infty, t} \bigg) \bigg(\|\nabla u\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-2}} + |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t h)|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \bigg) \\ \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \bigg(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T} \bigg). \end{split}$$



9 Page 90 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Moreover, the third term can be bounded as:

$$\begin{split} \cdot \left\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \left[Z^{\alpha}, \frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \right] \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \partial_{z} u \right\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \left\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla u \right\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{1}} \left| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \right) \right|_{m-2, \infty, t} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}} \left\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla u \right\|_{0, \infty, t} + |h|_{m-2, \infty, t} \right) \\ & (\left\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla u \right\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}) \\ &\lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T} \right). \end{split}$$

The previous two estimates then lead to:

$$\|\varepsilon \partial_t [Z^{\alpha}, \nabla^{\varphi}] u\|_{L^2_t L^2} \lesssim (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right),$$

from which we find that:

$$K_1 \lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
 (10.5)

Thanks to the commutator estimate (3.23), we control the term $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}[Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}]\mathcal{L}^{\varphi}u$ in the term K_2 as follows:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| [Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}} &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{z} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \|_{1, \infty, t} + |h|_{m-2, \infty, t} \right) |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \\ &+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2, \infty, t} \right) \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}} &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T} \right). \end{split}$$

Therefore, by Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, K_2 can be bounded by:

$$K_2 \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t u\|_{L^2_t H^{m-1}_{co}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} [Z^{\alpha}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}] \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u\|_{L^2_t L^2} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{10.6}$$

Moreover, by the product estimate (3.8), we obtain:

$$K_3 + K_4 \le \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\alpha} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_t^2 L^2}^2 + C_{\delta} \varepsilon \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \|(\sigma, u)\|_{E^m, t}. \quad (10.7)$$

For the term K_5 , we use the boundary condition (1.18) to split it as :

$$K_5 = -\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{z=0} Z^{\alpha}(\sigma/\varepsilon) \partial_t Z^{\alpha} u \cdot \mathbf{N} + [Z^{\alpha}, \mathbf{N}] \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u \cdot \partial_t Z^{\alpha} u \, \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}s =: K_{51} + K_{52}.$$



Thanks to the trace inequality (3.17) and the boundary conditions (4.5), (4.8), K_{52} can be bounded as:

$$K_{52} \lesssim |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} Z^{\alpha} u|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{-\frac{1}{2}}} |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} [Z^{\alpha}, \mathbf{N}] \mathcal{L}^{\varphi} u|_{L_{t}^{2} H^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$

$$\lesssim \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (u, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-2}} \right) \left(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{m+\frac{1}{2}}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,t} \right) \right)$$

$$\lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2}.$$

For K_{51} , we take benefits of the boundary condition (4.1) and the trace inequality (3.17) to find that, if $Z^{\alpha} = (\varepsilon \partial_t)^j$, $j \leq m - 1$,

$$\begin{split} K_{51} &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \left(\left\| (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t(u, \nabla u), \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \right\|_{L_t^2 \mathcal{H}^{m-1}}^2 \\ &+ \left\| \nabla u \right\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-1}}^2 + \left| h \right|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^2 \right) \\ &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^2, \end{split}$$

if $Z^{\alpha}=Z_3Z^{\tilde{\alpha}}$, this term vanishes on the boundary and if $Z^{\alpha}=\partial_yZ^{\tilde{\alpha}}$,

$$\begin{split} K_{51} &\lesssim |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\alpha}(\sigma/\varepsilon)|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{y}^{\frac{1}{2}}} |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} Z^{\tilde{\alpha}} u|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{y}^{\frac{1}{2}}} |h|_{2,\infty,t} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}(u, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2} \right) \\ &+ T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) |h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}. \end{split}$$

The previous three inequalities yield:

$$K_{5} \lesssim (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}^{2} + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \\ \cdot \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}(u, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-2} \cap L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}}^{2}\right).$$

Inserting this inequality and (10.4)-(10.7) into (10.3), using Korn's inequality (3.33) and choosing δ small enough, we obtain (10.2).



Page 92 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

11 Uniform control of high order energy norms-II

11.1 $L_t^{\infty}L^2$ type norm for the compressible part

In this section, we aim to get the a-priori estimates for $\|(\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-2}_{co}}$. This is mainly done by induction arguments.

Lemma 11.1 *Suppose that* (2.2) *is true, we have for any* $0 < t \le T$, $m \ge 7$,

$$\varepsilon^{-1} \| (\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2}
\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{2}(0) \right) Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (\varepsilon + T)^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$
(11.1)

Proof We shall prove for for $j + l \le m - 2$ that:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| (\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}}
\lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right) + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} \right) \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{1}} |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} (11.2)
+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \right) (\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (\sigma, u) \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{m-2,0}} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla (\sigma, u) \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}}),$$

and also:

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u,\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{1}} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\sigma,u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{2}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

$$(11.3)$$

These two inequalities, together with (7.19), (7.30) and (10.1) lead to (9.1). Indeed, thanks to the estimate (7.19), we derive that:

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u,\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma)\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{1}_{co}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right)Y_{m}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Inserting this inequality into (11.2), and using the estimate (7.19), (7.30), (10.1), we find (11.1).

We present the proof of (11.2). First of all, for any non-negative integers j, l such that $j + l \le m - 2$, it follows from the equation (9.5) that:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\left(\frac{g_{1} - g_{1}(0)}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_{t} + g_{1} \underline{u} \cdot \nabla\right) \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \\
\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{m-2,0}} + \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{j+1,l-1}} \mathbb{I}_{\{l \geq 1\}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) \mathcal{E}_{m,t}. \tag{11.4}$$



Let us control $\|\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}}$. As before, we denote

$$\theta = \sigma/\varepsilon - 2(\mu + \lambda) \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u.$$

By the equation of velocity,

$$\nabla^{\varphi}\theta = -\partial_t^{\varphi}u - f + \mu \Delta^{\varphi}v,$$

where

$$f = \frac{g_2 - \bar{\rho}}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_t^{\varphi} u + u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u, v = \mathbb{P}_t u.$$

We thus get that:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\mathbb{P}_{t}, \mathbb{Q}_{t}) \nabla^{\varphi} \theta \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}}
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{t}^{\varphi} \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}^{j,l}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}}
+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \left(\nabla^{\varphi} \pi, [\mathbb{Q}_{t}, \partial_{t}^{\varphi}] u, \nabla^{\varphi} q \right) \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}}
=: (11.5)_{1} + (11.5)_{2} + (11.5)_{3}.$$
(11.5)

where we have used the defintion (9.7), (9.8). By the elliptic estimate (5.24),

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{1}}|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-2,0}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}\mathbb{I}_{\{l\geq1\}}\right).$$

$$(11.6)$$

Next, by the elliptic estimate (5.13), we find:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \left\| \frac{\partial_t \varphi}{\partial_z \varphi} \partial_z \nabla^{\varphi} \Psi \right\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right) \left(\left\| \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u \right\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} + \left| h \right|_{L_t^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} + \left| \partial_t h \right|_{L_t^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-2}} \right) \\
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$



9 Page 94 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Together with (11.6), this yields:

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}^{\varphi}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} \lesssim (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right)\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{1}}|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right)\left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-2,0}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{j,l-1}}\mathbb{I}_{\{l\geq1\}}\right).$$

$$(11.7)$$

Let us control the terms $(11.5)_2$, $(11.5)_3$ appearing in (11.5):

• $(11.5)_2 = \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L^{\infty}_{to} H^{m-2}_{co}}$. Thanks to the equation (9.3), we have:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} \\
\leq \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \left\| \left(\frac{\partial_{t} \varphi}{\partial_{z} \varphi} \partial_{z} \sigma, \nabla^{\varphi} \left(\frac{g_{2} - 1}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon \partial_{t} \sigma \right), \nabla^{\varphi} (g_{2} \underline{u} \cdot \nabla \sigma) \right) \right\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m}} (11.8) \\
\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$

• $(11.5)_3 = \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\nabla^{\varphi} q, \nabla^{\varphi} \pi, [\mathbb{Q}_t, \partial_t^{\varphi}] u) \|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}}$. By (9.10), (9.13), (9.15), we have that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\nabla^{\varphi} q, \nabla^{\varphi} \pi, [\mathbb{Q}_{t}, \partial_{t}^{\varphi}] u) \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2, \infty, t} \right) \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}} \\
+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T} \right). \tag{11.9}$$

Inserting (11.7)-(11.9) into (11.5), we achieve that:

$$\begin{split} \|\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{j,l}} &\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{1}}|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-\frac{3}{2}}} \\ &+ (\|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{j+1,l-1}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\mathcal{H}^{m-2,0}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla(\sigma,u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-1}})\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right). \end{split}$$

$$(11.10)$$

Together with (11.4) and induction arguments, this yields (11.2).

Remark 11.2 By the estimates (5.27) (5.26) and (9.1), (11.1), we find

$$\begin{split} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\nabla^{\varphi})^{2}\Psi\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-3}\cap L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \\ \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{2}(0)\right)Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (\varepsilon + T)^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{split}$$



which further, together with (9.46), yields that:

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}} \\ \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{2}(0)\right)Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (\varepsilon + T)^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(11.11)

11.2 Uniform control of the gradient of the velocity-II

In this subsection, we aim to control the $L^\infty_t H^{m-4}_{co}$ norm of $(\nabla u, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \nabla u)$ More precisely, the following lemma will be proved.

Lemma 11.3 *Under the assumption* (2.2), *for any* $0 < t \le T$, *we have the following* estimate:

$$\|\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-4}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-4}}^{2} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{2}(0)\right)Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(11.12)

Proof By the identities (4.8) and

$$|\mathbf{N}|\Pi(\partial_z^{\varphi}u) = \Pi(\partial_{\mathbf{n}}^{\varphi}u - \mathbf{n}_1\partial_1u - \mathbf{n}_2\partial_2u)$$

$$= \omega \times \mathbf{n} + \Pi((\nabla^{\varphi}u)^t \cdot \mathbf{n} - \mathbf{n}_1\partial_1u - \mathbf{n}_2\partial_2u)$$

$$= \omega \times \mathbf{n} + \Pi(\partial_1u \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_2u \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^t - \Pi(\mathbf{n}_1\partial_1u + \mathbf{n}_2\partial_2u),$$

we have that:

$$\|\nabla^{\varphi} u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-4}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-3}} + \|(\omega \times \mathbf{n}, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-4}},$$

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-4}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right)\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-3}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\omega\times\mathbf{n},\operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-4}} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Therefore, (11.12) can be derived from the estimate (11.11), Lemma 7.4 for $\text{div}^{\varphi}u$, Lemma 9.3 for v, Lemma 6.1 for h as well as the next lemma for $\omega \times \mathbf{n}$.

Lemma 11.4 *Suppose that Assumption* (2.2) *is true, then the following estimate holds:*

$$\|\omega \times \boldsymbol{n}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-4}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}(\omega \times \boldsymbol{n})\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-4}}^{2} \lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|(v, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} v, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}}^{2}.$$
(11.13)



Page 96 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Proof As explained in the introduction, although $\omega \times \mathbf{n}$ satisfies a transport-diffusion equation without singular terms, one cannot control it by direct energy estimates due to the lack of information of the trace of $\omega \times \mathbf{n}$ on the boundary. Since

$$(\omega \times \mathbf{n})|_{z=0} = 2\Pi(\partial_1 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_2 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^t|_{z=0}.$$

A natural attempt in order to do energy estimates is to introduce the modified vorticity: $\tilde{\omega} = \omega \times \mathbf{n} - \Pi (\partial_1 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_2 u \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^t$. Nevertheless, if taking this way, we are confronted with the original difficulty due to the presence of a singular term in the equation of $\omega \times \mathbf{n}$. However, since the singular term appears only in the equation of the compressible part of the velocity, it is still useful to introduce the following quantity:

$$\omega_{\mathbf{n}} = \omega \times \mathbf{n} - 2\Pi(\partial_1 v \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_2 v \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^t. \tag{11.14}$$

where v is the incompressible part of the velocity. As will be seen later, the main advantage to work on $\omega_{\mathbf{n}}$ rather than $\omega \times \mathbf{n}$ is that up to remainders, one can reduce the estimate of $\omega_{\mathbf{n}}$ to that of the compressible part of the velocity and one can extract some extra power of T in the estimates, which is essential to establish the local existence on a uniform time interval.

Since away from the boundary, the conormal space is equivalent to the standard Sobolev space, it suffices to estimate ω_n near the boundary. In the following, we shall focus on its control near the surface, the case near the bottom is similar (and is even simpler, one can refer to [55] for details). To overcome the difficulty resulting from the nontrivial boundary condition, the general strategy to get a uniform estimate for ω_n is to split its system into two systems, one carries on the nonlinear terms and the initial data but with trivial Dirichlet boundary condition, while the other one is just a free heat equation with zero initial data and nontrivial Dirichlet boundary condition. The first system can be treated by direct energy estimates because of the homogeneous Dirichlet boundary condition. The analysis of the second system relies on the explicit formulae for the heat equation in the half-space.

To use the explicit formulae of the heat equation in the half-space, it is convenient to use a coordinate system in which the Laplacian has a good form. We thus use the following normal geodesic coordinates:

$$\tilde{\Phi}_{t}: \quad \mathcal{S}_{\kappa} = \mathbb{R}^{2} \times [-\kappa, 0] \longrightarrow \Omega_{t}$$

$$(y, z) \to \begin{pmatrix} y \\ h(t, y) \end{pmatrix} + z\mathbf{n}^{b, 1}(y)$$
(11.15)

where $\mathbf{n}^{b,1} = \frac{\mathbf{N}^{b,1}}{|\mathbf{N}^{b,1}|} = (-\partial_1 h, -\partial_2 h, 1)/\sqrt{1+|\nabla h|^2}$ denotes the outward normal vector. Straightforward computations show that:

$$D\tilde{\Phi}_{t} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & \mathbf{n}_{1}^{b,1} \\ 0 & 1 & \mathbf{n}_{2}^{b,1} \\ \partial_{1}h & \partial_{2}h & \mathbf{n}_{3}^{b,1} \end{pmatrix} + z \begin{pmatrix} \partial_{1}\mathbf{n}_{1}^{b} & \partial_{2}\mathbf{n}_{1}^{b} & 0 \\ \partial_{1}\mathbf{n}_{2}^{b} & \partial_{2}\mathbf{n}_{2}^{b} & 0 \\ \partial_{1}\mathbf{n}_{3}^{b} & \partial_{2}\mathbf{n}_{3}^{b} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$



Therefore, as long as $|h|_{2,\infty,T}<+\infty$, and κ small enough, we have that: $\det(D\tilde{\Phi}_t)>$ 0 on $[0, T] \times S_{\kappa}$, hence $\tilde{\Phi}_t$ is a diffeomorphism between S_{κ} and $\tilde{\Phi}_t(S_{\kappa})$. The Riemann metric induced by the pullback of the Euclidean metric in Ω_t through $\tilde{\Phi}_t^{-1}$ has the block structure:

$$g(y,z) = \begin{pmatrix} \tilde{g}(y,z) & 0\\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

where \tilde{g} is a matrix that depends on the gradient of $\tilde{\Phi}_t$. Therefore, the Laplacian in this metric takes the form:

$$\Delta_g f = \partial_z^2 f + \frac{1}{2} \partial_z (\ln|g|) \partial_z f + \Delta_{\tilde{g}} f, \qquad (11.16)$$

where

$$\Delta_{\tilde{g}} f = \frac{1}{|\tilde{g}|^{\frac{1}{2}}} \sum_{1 < i, j < 2} \partial_{y^i} (\tilde{g}^{ij} |\tilde{g}|^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{y^j} f) \quad |\tilde{g}| = \det \tilde{g}.$$

We take a cut off function $\chi = \chi_0(\frac{z}{C(\kappa)})$, where $\chi_0(s) : \mathbb{R}_- \to \mathbb{R}$ is a smooth function supported on $[-\frac{3}{4},0]$ and equal to 1 on the interval $[-\frac{1}{2},0]$, $C(\kappa)$ is chosen such that $\Phi_t(\mathbb{R}^2 \times [-C_{\kappa}, 0]) \subset \tilde{\Phi}_t(\mathcal{S}_{\kappa})$, the following task is to estimate $\chi \omega_{\mathbf{n}}$. Let us begin with the derivation of the equations satisfied by $\chi \omega_n$. First of all, by taking the curl of $(1.16)_2$, we find that $\omega = \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} u$ solves:

$$(\bar{\rho}\partial_t^{\varphi} - \mu \Delta^{\varphi})\omega = G^{\omega} \tag{11.17}$$

with

$$G^{\omega} = -u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \omega + \omega \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u - \omega \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u - \frac{\nabla g_2}{\varepsilon} \times ((\varepsilon \partial_t + \varepsilon \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) u) + \frac{\bar{\rho} - g_2}{\varepsilon} ((\varepsilon \partial_t + \varepsilon \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) \omega).$$

Hence $\chi \omega \times \mathbf{n}$ is governed by:

$$(\bar{\rho}\partial_t^{\varphi} - \mu\Delta^{\varphi})(\chi\omega \times \mathbf{n}) = G_{\chi}^{\omega}$$

with

$$G_{\chi}^{\omega} = \chi G^{\omega} \times \mathbf{n} - \mu \Delta^{\varphi}(\chi \mathbf{n}) \omega$$
$$-2\mu \nabla^{\varphi} \omega \times \nabla^{\varphi}(\chi \mathbf{n}) + \bar{\rho} \omega \times \partial_{t}^{\varphi}(\chi \mathbf{n}). \tag{11.18}$$

By (9.6), v satisfies the equation:

$$\bar{\rho}\partial_t^{\varphi}v - \mu\Delta^{\varphi}v = -(f + \nabla^{\varphi}q + \bar{\rho}[\mathbb{P}_t, \partial_t^{\varphi}]u) - \nabla^{\varphi}\pi =: H,$$



9 Page 98 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

which gives:

$$(\bar{\rho}\partial_t^{\varphi} - \mu\Delta^{\varphi})(\partial_i v \cdot \mathbf{N}) = L_i$$

with

$$L_{j} = [\partial_{j}H + \partial_{j}(\frac{\partial_{t}\varphi}{\partial_{z}\varphi})\partial_{z}v - \mu[\partial_{j}, \Delta^{\varphi}]v] \cdot \mathbf{N}$$
$$+ \bar{\rho}\partial_{j}v \cdot \partial_{t}^{\varphi}\mathbf{N} - 2\mu\nabla^{\varphi}\partial_{j}v \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}\mathbf{N} - \mu\Delta^{\varphi}\mathbf{N} \cdot \partial_{j}v.$$

Denote $\varsigma = 2(\partial_1 v \cdot \mathbf{N}, \partial_2 v \cdot \mathbf{N}, 0)^t$, $L = (L_1, L_2, 0)^t$. Therefore, by recalling the definition of projection $\Pi = \mathrm{Id}_3 - \mathbf{n} \otimes \mathbf{n}$, it holds that:

$$(\bar{\rho}\partial_t^{\varphi} - \mu\Delta^{\varphi})(\chi \Pi_{\varsigma}) = G_{\chi}^{\varsigma}$$

where

$$G_{\chi}^{\varsigma} = 2\chi \Pi L + \bar{\rho}\chi[\partial_{t}, \Pi]\varsigma - \bar{\rho}\chi \frac{\partial_{t}\varphi}{\partial_{z}\varphi}[\partial_{z}, \Pi]\varsigma + \mu\chi[\Pi, \Delta^{\varphi}]\varsigma + \bar{\rho}[\partial_{t}^{\varphi}, \chi]\Pi\varsigma + \mu[\chi, \Delta^{\varphi}]\Pi\varsigma.$$
(11.19)

We thus finally find that:

$$(\bar{\rho}\partial_t^{\varphi} - \mu\Delta^{\varphi})(\chi\omega_n) = G_{\chi}^{\varsigma} + G_{\chi}^{\omega}. \tag{11.20}$$

For the sake of notational simplicity, we denote $\zeta = \chi \omega_{\mathbf{n}}$, $G_{\chi}^{\zeta} = G_{\chi}^{\zeta} + G_{\chi}^{\omega}$. Consider

$$\tilde{\zeta}(t,x) = \zeta(t, \Phi_t^{-1} \circ \tilde{\Phi}_t(x)),$$

then $\tilde{\zeta}:[0,T]\times\mathcal{S}_{\kappa}\to\mathbb{R}$ solves the system:

$$\begin{cases} (\bar{\rho}\partial_t - \mu\Delta_g)\tilde{\zeta} = \widetilde{G}_{\chi}^{\zeta} + \bar{\rho}(\mathbf{D}\tilde{\Phi}_t)^{-1}\partial_t\tilde{\Phi}_t \cdot \nabla\tilde{\zeta}, \\ \tilde{\zeta}|_{t=0} = \zeta(\Phi_0^{-1} \circ \tilde{\Phi}_0), \\ \tilde{\zeta}|_{z=0} = -2\Pi(\partial_1\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_2\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^t|_{z=0}. \end{cases}$$

where Δ_g is defined in (11.16). Since $\tilde{\zeta}$ vanishes in the vicinity of $\{z = -\kappa\}$, we can extend it by zero to the whole lower half space \mathbb{R}^3 . Denote

$$||f||_{L_t^p H_{co}^k(\mathbb{R}^3_-)} = \sum_{|\alpha| \le k} ||Z^{\alpha} f||_{L_t^p L^2(\mathbb{R}^3_-)}.$$



By Proposition 11.5, we have:

$$\begin{split} \|\zeta\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-4}_{co}(\mathcal{S})} &\lesssim \|\zeta\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-4}_{co}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\tilde{\zeta}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-4}_{co}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}, \\ \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\zeta\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-4}_{co}(\mathcal{S})} &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\zeta\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-4}_{co}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) (\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-4}_{co}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})} \\ &+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\tilde{\zeta}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-3}_{co}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}) + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right), \\ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\tilde{\zeta}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-3}_{co}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})} &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\zeta\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-3}_{co}(\mathcal{S})} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t}H^{m-3}_{co}(\mathcal{S})} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{split}$$

Therefore, (11.13) follows from the estimate:

$$\|(\tilde{\zeta}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta})\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-4}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim Y_m^2(0) + (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right), \tag{11.21}$$

which is the consequence of Lemma 11.7 and Lemma 11.8.

Proposition 11.5 Suppose that $\mathcal{T}_t: \mathbb{R}^3_+ \to \mathbb{R}^3_+$ is a C^{m-3} diffeomorphism with $\mathcal{T}_t(y,0) = y, \forall y \in \mathbb{R}^2$. For any function $f(t,\cdot)$ which supported on \mathcal{S}_{κ} , and for $p=2,+\infty$, it holds that

$$|||f(s, \mathcal{T}_s \cdot)||_{k,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda(|||(\mathcal{T}, \partial_z \mathcal{T})||_{k,\infty,t}) |||f||_{k,\infty,t},$$

$$(11.22)$$

$$||f(s, \mathcal{T}_s \cdot)||_{L_t^p H_{co}^k(\mathbb{R}^3)} \lesssim \Lambda(|||(\mathcal{T}, \partial_z \mathcal{T})||_{k, \infty, t}) ||f||_{L_t^p H_{co}^k(\mathbb{R}^3)}, \tag{11.23}$$

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{s}[f(s,\mathcal{T}_{s}\cdot)]\|_{L_{t}^{p}H_{co}^{k}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})} \lesssim \Lambda(\|(\mathcal{T},\partial_{z}\mathcal{T})\|_{k,\infty,t})\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\partial_{t},\mathcal{Z})f\|_{L_{t}^{p}H_{co}^{k}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}$$

$$+\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda(\|\partial_{t}(\mathcal{T},\partial_{z}\mathcal{T})\|_{k-1,\infty,t})\|f\|_{L_{t}^{p}H_{co}^{k}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}$$

$$+\|\mathcal{Z}\tilde{\zeta}\|_{0,\infty,t}\Lambda(\|\partial_{t}\partial_{z}\mathcal{T}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{k}})$$
(11.24)

where we denote $\mathcal{Z} = (\partial_{y_1}, \partial_{y_2}, Z_3)$ the spatial conormal derivatives.

Remark 11.6 Since $\Phi_t^{-1} \circ \tilde{\Phi}_t = \Phi_t^{-1}(t, y_1 + z\mathbf{n}_1^{b,1}, y_2 + z\mathbf{n}_2^{b,1}, h + z\mathbf{n}_3^{b,1}),$ and $|D\Phi_t^{-1}| \lesssim |h|_{1,\infty,t}$, we have that:

$$\|(\Phi_t^{-1} \circ \tilde{\Phi}_t, \partial_z(\Phi_t^{-1} \circ \tilde{\Phi}_t))\|_{k,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{k+1,\infty,t}).$$

Proof The proof of this lemma just follows from the Leibniz rule, we thus omit the proof.



9 Page 100 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

As explained before, to show (11.21), we write $\tilde{\zeta} = \tilde{\zeta}_1 + \tilde{\zeta}_2$, where $\tilde{\zeta}_1, \tilde{\zeta}_2$ satisfy the following two systems:

$$\begin{cases}
(\bar{\rho}\partial_{t} - \mu\partial_{z}^{2})\tilde{\zeta}_{1} = 0, & (t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}_{-}^{3}, \\
\tilde{\zeta}_{1}|_{t=0} = 0, & \tilde{\zeta}_{1}|_{z=0} = \tilde{\zeta}|_{z=0} = -2\Pi(\partial_{1}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi \cdot \mathbf{n}, \partial_{2}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi \cdot \mathbf{n}, 0)^{t}|_{z=0}.
\end{cases} (11.25)$$

$$\begin{cases}
(\bar{\rho}\partial_{t} - \mu\Delta_{g})\tilde{\zeta}_{2} = \widetilde{G}_{\chi}^{\zeta} + \bar{\rho}\partial_{t}\tilde{\Phi}_{t}(D\tilde{\Phi}_{t})^{-1}\nabla\tilde{\zeta} + \frac{1}{2}\mu\partial_{z}(\ln|g|)\partial_{z}\tilde{\zeta}_{1} - \mu\Delta_{\tilde{g}}\tilde{\zeta}_{1}, \\
\tilde{\zeta}_{2}|_{t=0} = \tilde{\zeta}|_{t=0}, & \tilde{\zeta}_{2}|_{z=0} = 0.
\end{cases} (11.26)$$

Lemma 11.7 *Under the assumption* (2.2), *it holds that, for any* $0 < t \le T$,

$$\|(\tilde{\zeta}_{1}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{1})\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-4}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})} + \|(\tilde{\zeta}_{1}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{1})\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})} \\ \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right), \tag{11.27}$$

$$\|(Id, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t, \partial_y, Z_3) \tilde{\zeta}_1\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^3_-)} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{11.28}$$

Proof We present the estimates for $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_1$ appearing in the inequality (11.27), the estimates for $\tilde{\zeta}_1$ is similar and easier. Let $\gamma = (\gamma', \gamma_3)$ a multi-index such that $|\gamma| \le m - 4$, $Z^{\gamma} = Z_{tan}^{\gamma'} Z_3^{\gamma_3}$ where $Z_{tan}^{\gamma'} = Z_0^{\gamma_0} Z_1^{\gamma_1} Z_2^{\gamma_2}$. Taking $Z_{tan}^{\gamma'}$ on the equation of (11.25), we get:

$$\begin{cases} (\bar{\rho}\partial_t - \mu \partial_z^2)(Z_{tan}^{\gamma'}\partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_1) = 0, & (t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^3_-, \\ Z_{tan}^{\gamma'}\partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_1|_{t=0} = 0, & Z_{tan}^{\gamma'}\partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_1|_{z=0} = Z_{tan}^{\gamma'}\partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_1|_{z=0}. \end{cases}$$

By the explicit formulae of the heat equation on the half-line, we have that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\gamma} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{1}(t, y, z) = 2\tilde{\mu} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \int_{0}^{t} \frac{1}{(4\pi \tilde{\mu}(t-s))^{\frac{1}{2}}} Z_{3}^{\gamma_{3}} \partial_{z} \left(e^{-\frac{z^{2}}{4\tilde{\mu}(t-s)}}\right) Z_{tan}^{\gamma'} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}|_{z=0}(s, y) ds \qquad (11.29)$$

where $\tilde{\mu} = \mu/\bar{\rho}$. To continue, we need the following estimate whose proof is elementary and is left for the reader: for any $l \geq 0$

$$||Z_3^l \partial_z (e^{-\frac{z^2}{4\tilde{\mu}(t-s)}})||_{L_z^2(0,\infty)} \lesssim (t-s)^{-\frac{1}{4}}.$$
 (11.30)

Now, taking the $L_z^2 L_y^2$ norm of (11.29) and applying (11.30), we find that for any $0 < t \le T$,

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| Z^{\gamma} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_1 \|_{L_t^{\infty} L^2(\mathbb{R}^3_+)} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} | \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta} |_{z=0} |_{L_t^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-4}}.$$



By the trace inequality (3.17) and the estimate (5.27), we get that:

$$\begin{split} |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{1}|_{z=0}|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-4}} &\lesssim |(\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi,\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-3}} \\ &\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|(h,\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}h)|_{m-3,\infty,t}\right) \\ &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi,\nabla\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi),(\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi,\nabla\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-3}(\mathcal{S})} \\ &\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|(h,\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}h)|_{m-3,\infty,t}\right) \lesssim \\ &\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{split}$$

Combined the previous two inequalities, one finds:

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_1\|_{L^{\infty}_t H^{m-4}_{co}(\mathbb{R}^3_-)} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Similarly, by employing Young's inequality and the estimate (5.25), we obtain that:

$$\begin{split} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{1}\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-3}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})} &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}}|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}|_{z=0}|_{L_{t}^{2}\tilde{H}^{m-3}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|(h,\varepsilon\partial_{t}h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right)\cdot\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi,\nabla\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi),\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi,\nabla\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-2}(\mathcal{S})} \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{split}$$

The above inequality then leads to (11.27). We now show the $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ estimate (11.28). It results from (11.29) that: for any t > 0, z > 0, j = 1, 2, $Z^0 = \text{Id}$, $Z^1 = (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t, \partial_y)$,

$$\begin{split} \|Z_{tan}^{j} \tilde{\zeta}_{1}(t,\cdot,z)\|_{L_{y}^{\infty}} &\leq \left|Z_{tan}^{j} \tilde{\zeta}_{1}|_{z=0}\right|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L_{y}^{\infty}} \int_{0}^{t} \sqrt{2\pi^{-1} \tilde{\mu}^{2}} z^{-2} \left(\frac{z^{2}}{2\tilde{\mu}(t-s)}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}} e^{-\frac{z^{2}}{4\tilde{\mu}(t-s)}} ds \\ &\leq C(\tilde{\mu}) \left|Z_{tan}^{j} \tilde{\zeta}_{1}|_{z=0}\right|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L_{y}^{\infty}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda(\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi} \Psi\|_{2,\infty,t} + |h|_{2,\infty,t} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h|_{1,\infty,t}) \end{split}$$

$$(11.31)$$

where $C(\tilde{\mu})$ is a constant that depends only on $\tilde{\mu}$. In the same fashion, we have

$$\begin{split} \|Z_{3}\tilde{\zeta}_{1}(t,\cdot,z)\|_{L_{y}^{\infty}} &\leq \left(\sqrt{2\pi^{-1}\tilde{\mu}^{2}}\phi(z)z^{-1}\int_{0}^{t}z^{-2}P\left(\frac{z}{\sqrt{2\tilde{\mu}s}}\right)\mathrm{d}s\right)\left|\tilde{\zeta}_{1}|_{z=0}\right|_{L_{t}^{\infty}L_{y}^{\infty}} \\ &\leq C(\tilde{\mu})\left|\tilde{\zeta}_{1}|_{z=0}\right|_{L_{t}^{\infty}L_{y}^{\infty}} \lesssim \Lambda(\|\nabla^{\varphi}\Psi\|_{1,\infty,t} + |h|_{1,\infty,t}), \end{split}$$

where $P(z) = |(1 - z^2)|z^3 e^{-z^2}$. Note that $\phi(z)z^{-1} = (1 + z)/(2 - z)^2$ is uniformly bounded for z > 0. The proof of (11.28) is now finished.



9 Page 102 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Lemma 11.8 *Suppose that (2.2) holds, for any* $0 < t \le T$, *we have the following estimates:*

$$\|\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-4}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}^{2} + \|(\nabla\tilde{\zeta}_{2}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla\tilde{\zeta}_{2})\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-4}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}^{2}$$

$$\lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + T^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right), \qquad (11.33)$$

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-4}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-4}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}^{2}$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(Y_{m}^{2}(0) + \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,t}^{2}\right)Y_{m}^{2}(0) + T^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \qquad (11.34)$$

Proof Again, we only give the details for the estimate of $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_2$, the one of $\tilde{\zeta}_2$ is similar and slightly easier to deal with. Let β be a multi-index such that $|\beta| = k \le m - 4$. Since

$$\Delta_{\tilde{g}} = \partial_i(\tilde{g}^{ij}\partial_j \cdot) - \partial_i(|\tilde{g}|^{-\frac{1}{2}})\tilde{g}^{ij}|\tilde{g}|^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_i f,$$

to avoid losing derivatives on the surface, it is convenient to rewrite the system (11.26) as:

$$\begin{cases}
\left(\bar{\rho}\partial_t - \mu\partial_z^2 - \mu\partial_i(\tilde{g}^{ij}\partial_j \cdot)\right)\tilde{\zeta}_2 = F_{\chi}^{\tilde{\zeta}}, \\
\tilde{\zeta}_2|_{t=0} = \tilde{\zeta}|_{t=0}, \quad \tilde{\zeta}_2|_{z=0} = 0,
\end{cases}$$
(11.35)

where

$$F_{\chi}^{\tilde{\zeta}} = \widetilde{G}_{\chi}^{\zeta} - \bar{\rho} \partial_t \tilde{\Phi}_t (D\tilde{\Phi}_t)^{-1} \nabla \tilde{\zeta} + \frac{1}{2} \mu \partial_z (\ln|g|) \partial_z \tilde{\zeta} + \mu \partial_i (\ln|g|) g^{\tilde{i}j} \partial_j \tilde{\zeta} + \mu \partial_i (\tilde{g}^{ij} \partial_j \tilde{\zeta}_1).$$

Note that we have used the summation convention for i, j = 1, 2. Applying Z^{β} on the equation (11.35), we get that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\bar{\rho} \partial_t - \mu \partial_z^2 - \mu \partial_i (\tilde{g}^{ij} \partial_j)) (Z^{\beta} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_2) = Z^{\beta} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t F_{\chi}^{\tilde{\zeta}} + \mu [Z^{\beta} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t, \partial_z^2] \tilde{\zeta} + \mu \partial_i [Z^{\beta} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t, \tilde{g}^{ij}] \tilde{\zeta},$$

from which we get the energy inequality:

$$\begin{split} \bar{\rho}\varepsilon \|Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2}(t)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2} + \mu\varepsilon \|\partial_{z}Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L^{2}_{t}L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2} + \mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} \tilde{g}_{ij}\partial_{i}Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2} \cdot \partial_{j}Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2} \,\mathrm{d}x\mathrm{d}s \\ &\leq \bar{\rho}\varepsilon \|Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2} + \mu\varepsilon \left|\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} [Z^{\beta}\partial_{t},\partial_{z}^{2}]\tilde{\zeta}_{2} \cdot Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2} \,\mathrm{d}x\mathrm{d}s\right| \\ &+ \mu\varepsilon \left|\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} [Z^{\beta},\tilde{g}^{ij}]\partial_{j}\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\partial_{i}Z^{\beta}\tilde{\zeta}_{2} \,\mathrm{d}x\mathrm{d}s\right| + \varepsilon \left|\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} Z^{\beta}F_{\chi}^{\tilde{\zeta}} \cdot Z^{\beta}\tilde{\zeta}_{2} \,\mathrm{d}x\mathrm{d}s\right|. \end{split} \tag{11.36}$$



As long as κ is chosen small enough, the matrix $\begin{pmatrix} \tilde{g}_{11} & \tilde{g}_{12} \\ \tilde{g}_{21} & \tilde{g}_{22} \end{pmatrix}$ is positive definite, so that the last two terms in the first line of (11.36) control $C_{\kappa} \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla Z^{\beta} \partial_t \tilde{\xi}_2 \|_{L^2 L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)}^2$. In the sequel, to lighten the notation load and without much ambiguity, we shall denote

$$\|\tilde{f}\|_{L_t^p H_{co}^k} = \|\tilde{f}\|_{L_t^p H_{co}^k(\mathbb{R}^3_-)}, \|f\|_{L_t^p H_{co}^k} = \|f\|_{L_t^p H_{co}^k(\mathcal{S})}, \qquad p = 2, +\infty.$$

We begin now to estimate the last three terms of the right hand side of (11.36). At first, we have up to some smooth functions depending on ϕ ,

$$[Z^{\beta}, \partial_z^2] = \sum_{|\tilde{\beta}| \le |\beta| - 1} *_{\beta, \tilde{\beta}} \partial_z^2 Z^{\tilde{\beta}} + \sum_{|\gamma| \le |\beta| - 1} *_{\beta, \gamma} \partial_z Z^{\gamma}.$$

Therefore, thanks to integration by parts and Young's inequality, we write:

$$\mu\varepsilon \Big| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} [Z^{\beta}, \, \partial_{z}^{2}] \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta} \cdot Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}s \Big|$$

$$\leq \delta\varepsilon \|\partial_{z} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta} \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2}$$

$$+ C_{\delta}\varepsilon (\|\partial_{z} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + \|\partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-5}}^{2}). \tag{11.37}$$

Similarly, by Young's inequality, we have:

$$\mu\varepsilon \Big| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} [Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}, \tilde{g}^{ij}] \partial_{j}\tilde{\zeta}_{2} \cdot \partial_{i}Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2} \,\mathrm{d}x\mathrm{d}s \Big| \leq \delta\varepsilon \|\nabla Z^{\beta}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2}L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2}$$

$$+ C_{\delta}\Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}h)|_{m-2,\infty,t} + |\partial_{t}h|_{2,\infty,t}\right) (\|(\tilde{\zeta}_{2}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2})\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-4}}^{2} + \varepsilon \|\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{m-3}}^{2}).$$

$$(11.38)$$

We are now in position to control the last term in (11.36). We split it into several terms:

$$\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} Z^{\beta} \partial_t F_{\chi}^{\tilde{\zeta}} \cdot Z^{\beta} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_2 \, \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}s =: \mathcal{J}_1 + \mathcal{J}_2 + \mathcal{J}_3 + \mathcal{J}_4.$$



9 Page 104 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

with

$$\mathcal{J}_{1} = \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \widetilde{G}_{\chi}^{\zeta} \cdot Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \widetilde{\xi}_{2} \, dx ds,
\mathcal{J}_{2} = \bar{\rho} \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \left((D\tilde{\Phi}_{s})^{-1} \partial_{s} \tilde{\Phi}_{s} \cdot \nabla \tilde{\xi} \right) \cdot Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \widetilde{\xi}_{2} \, dx ds,
\mathcal{J}_{3} = \mu \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \partial_{i} (\tilde{g}^{ij} \partial_{j} \tilde{\xi}_{1}) \cdot Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \tilde{\xi}_{2} \, dx ds,
\mathcal{J}_{4} = \frac{1}{2} \mu \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \left(\partial_{z} (\ln |g|) \partial_{z} \tilde{\xi} \right) \cdot Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \tilde{\xi}_{2} \, dx ds,
\mathcal{J}_{5} = \frac{1}{2} \mu \varepsilon \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \left(\partial_{i} (\ln |g|) \tilde{g}^{ij} \partial_{j} \tilde{\xi} \right) \cdot Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \tilde{\xi}_{2} \, dx ds.$$

To estimate \mathcal{J}_2 , let us split it into two terms $\mathcal{J}_2 = \mathcal{J}_{21} + \mathcal{J}_{22}$:

$$\mathcal{J}_{21} = \bar{\rho}\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_-} Z^{\beta} \partial_t \left(\operatorname{div} \left((D\tilde{\Phi}_s)^{-1} \partial_s \tilde{\Phi}_s \right) \tilde{\zeta} \right) Z^{\beta} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_2 \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}s,$$

$$\mathcal{J}_{22} = \bar{\rho}\varepsilon \int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_-} Z^{\beta} \partial_t \partial_l \left(\left((D\tilde{\Phi}_s)^{-1} \partial_s \tilde{\Phi}_s \right)_l \tilde{\zeta} \right) Z^{\beta} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_2 \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}s.$$

We emphasize that since there is no gain of the regularity of $\tilde{\Phi}$ from that of h (roughly speaking, one needs k+1 derivatives of h to control k derivatives of $\tilde{\Phi}$), careful attention needs to be paid to the regularity of the surface in the following computations. To estimate \mathcal{J}_{21} , in order not to lose regularity on the surface, we consider two cases. If Z^{β} contains at least one spatial conormal derivative, we integrate by parts in space, and then use Young's inequality to get:

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{J}_{21} &\leq \delta \varepsilon \|\nabla Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}^{2} + \left(\|(\tilde{\zeta}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta})\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}}^{2} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}^{2} h|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-3}}^{2}\right) \\ &\cdot \Lambda \left(\|\tilde{\zeta}\|_{1,\infty,t} + |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h)|_{m-2,\infty,t} + |\partial_{t} h|_{m-3,\infty,t} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}^{2} h|_{m-5,\infty,t}\right). \end{split}$$

Moreover, we have by Proposition 11.5 and estimate (11.27) that for l = 3, 4

$$\|(\tilde{\zeta}_{2}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{2})\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-l}} \leq \|(\tilde{\zeta}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}), (\tilde{\zeta}_{1}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{1})\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-l}}$$

$$\lesssim \|(\nabla u, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-l}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h)|_{m-l+1,\infty,t}\right) + T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right)$$

$$\lesssim \begin{cases} T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) & \text{if } l = 4, \\ \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) & \text{if } l = 3, \end{cases}$$

$$(11.39)$$



and by (11.28) that:

$$\|(\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}, \partial_{y}, Z_{3}) \tilde{\zeta} \|_{L^{\infty}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}$$

$$\lesssim \|(\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}, \partial_{y}, Z_{3}) \zeta \|_{0,\infty,t} \Lambda \left(|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h|_{2,\infty,t} + |h|_{3,\infty,t} \right) \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t} \right).$$

$$(11.40)$$

Therefore, by combining (6.2), we obtain that in this case,

$$\mathcal{J}_{21} \le \delta \varepsilon \|\nabla Z^{\beta} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right). \tag{11.41}$$

If $Z^{\beta} = (\varepsilon \partial_t)^k$, $(k \le m - 4)$, thanks to (6.2), (11.27), (11.39), (11.40), we can control \mathcal{J}_{21} as:

$$\mathcal{J}_{21} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \|(\tilde{\zeta}, \varepsilon \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta})\|_{0,\infty,t} + \mathcal{G}_{\infty,t}(h)\right)
\cdot (\|(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}^{2} h, \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \partial_{t}^{3} h)\|_{L_{t}^{2} \tilde{H}^{m-3}} + \|(\tilde{\zeta}_{2}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{2})\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}})$$

$$\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right),$$

$$(11.42)$$

where

$$\mathcal{G}_{\infty,t}(h) := |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t h)|_{m-2,\infty,t} + |\partial_t h|_{m-3,\infty,t} + |(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t^2 h, \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \partial_t^3 h)|_{m-5,\infty,t}.$$

Note that by (6.1)-(6.2), and the Sobolev embedding $H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^2) \hookrightarrow L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$,

$$\mathcal{G}_{\infty,t}(h) \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Collecting (11.41) and (11.42), we finally get that

$$\mathcal{J}_{21} \le \delta \|\nabla Z^{\beta} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right). \tag{11.43}$$

For \mathcal{J}_{22} , we write $Z^{\beta}\partial_l = [Z^{\beta}, \partial_l] + \partial_l Z^{\beta}$, we integrate by parts for the second term and follow similar arguments as in the estimate of \mathcal{J}_{21} to get that:

$$\mathcal{J}_{22} \leq \delta \|\nabla Z^{\beta} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Combined with (11.43), this yields:

$$\mathcal{J}_{2} \leq 2\delta \|\nabla Z^{\beta} \tilde{\xi}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right). \tag{11.44}$$



9 Page 106 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

For \mathcal{J}_3 , we integrate by parts again and use the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality to get:

$$\mathcal{J}_{3} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (\tilde{g}^{ij} \partial_{j} \tilde{\zeta}_{1})\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}} \\
\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h)|_{m-2, \infty, t}\right) \|(\tilde{\zeta}_{1}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{1})\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}}.$$

By estimates (11.27), (11.39), we find that:

$$\mathcal{J}_3 \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right). \tag{11.45}$$

We begin now to estimate \mathcal{J}_4 . By writing

$$\partial_z(\ln|g|)\partial_z\tilde{\zeta} = -\partial_z^2(\ln|g|)\tilde{\zeta} + \partial_z(\partial_z(\ln|g|)\tilde{\zeta}),$$

we can follow the similar computations as in the estimates of \mathcal{J}_2 to obtain (it is indeed easier in the sense that $\partial_z^2(\ln|g|)$, $\partial_z(\ln|g|)$ involve only two derivatives of h thanks to Remark 11.6)

$$\mathcal{J}_{4} \leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla Z^{\beta} \tilde{\zeta}_{2} \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}^{2} + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h)|_{m-2, \infty, t}\right) \|(\tilde{\zeta}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \tilde{\zeta})\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}}^{2} \\
\leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla Z^{\beta} \tilde{\zeta}_{2} \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right). \tag{11.46}$$

We proceed to estimate \mathcal{J}_5 . If $Z^{\beta} = (\varepsilon \partial_t)^k$, we control it by inequalities (6.2), (11.27), (11.39):

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{J}_5 &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_2\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \tilde{\zeta}\|_{1,\infty,t} + |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t h)|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \\ & \left(\|(\tilde{\zeta}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta})\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-3}} + |\varepsilon \partial_t^2 h|_{L_t^2 \tilde{H}^{m-2}}\right) \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{split}$$

If Z^{β} contains at least one spatial conormal derivative, we integrate by parts in space and control it in a similar way as \mathcal{J}_3 :

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{J}_5 &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t (\partial_i (\ln |g|) \tilde{g}^{ij} \partial_j \tilde{\zeta}))\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-5}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_2\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-3}} \\ &\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |(h, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t h)|_{m-2, \infty, t} \right) \|(\tilde{\zeta}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta})\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-4}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t \tilde{\zeta}_2\|_{L_t^2 H_{co}^{m-3}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T} \right). \end{split}$$



To summarize, we get that:

$$\mathcal{J}_5 \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right). \tag{11.47}$$

We are now left to control the term \mathcal{J}_1 . After checking every term of G_{χ}^{ω} and G_{χ}^{ς} defined in (11.18) and (11.19), we find that the problematic terms that may lead to a loss of derivatives are the following:

$$G_{\chi,1}^{\omega} = (u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \omega) \times \chi \mathbf{N},$$

$$G_{\chi,2}^{\omega} = \nabla^{\varphi} \omega \times \nabla^{\varphi} (\chi \mathbf{n}), \quad G_{\chi,1}^{\varsigma} = \chi \Pi([\partial_{1}, \Delta^{\varphi}] v \cdot \mathbf{N}, [\partial_{2}, \Delta^{\varphi}] v \cdot \mathbf{N}, 0)^{t}.$$

All the other terms can be controlled directly through the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, the estimate (11.39) and Proposition 11.9:

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \left(\widetilde{G}_{\chi}^{\zeta} - \widetilde{G}_{\chi,1}^{\omega} - \widetilde{G}_{\chi,2}^{\omega} - \widetilde{G}_{\chi,1}^{\zeta} \right) \cdot \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \widetilde{\zeta}_{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}s$$

$$\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \widetilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \left(\widetilde{G}_{\chi}^{\zeta} - \widetilde{G}_{\chi,1}^{\omega} - \widetilde{G}_{\chi,2}^{\omega} - \widetilde{G}_{\chi,1}^{\zeta} \right) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}}$$

$$\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \widetilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (G_{\chi}^{\zeta} - G_{\chi,1}^{\omega} - G_{\chi,2}^{\omega} - G_{\chi,1}^{\zeta}) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}(\mathcal{S})}$$

$$\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$

Note that by Proposition 11.9,

$$\|G_\chi^\zeta - G_{\chi,1}^\omega - G_{\chi,2}^\omega - G_{\chi,1}^arsigma\|_{L^2_t H^{m-3}_{co}(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim \Lambdaigg(rac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}igg).$$

It remains to control the remaining three terms. We shall explain the estimates of the term involving $G_{\chi,1}^{\omega}$. Let us first rewrite:

$$u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \omega = u_1 \partial_{y_1} \omega + u_2 \partial_{y_2} \omega + (u \cdot \mathbf{N}) \cdot \partial_z \omega = R_1 - R_2.$$

where

$$R_{1} = \partial_{y_{1}}(u_{1}\omega) + \partial_{y_{2}}(u_{2}\omega) + \partial_{z}\left(\left(\frac{u \cdot \mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z}\varphi}\right)\omega\right),$$

$$R_{2} = \partial_{y_{1}}u_{1} \cdot \omega + \partial_{y_{2}}u_{2} \cdot \omega + \partial_{z}\left(\frac{u \cdot \mathbf{N}}{\partial_{z}\varphi}\right) \cdot \omega$$

Since

$$\partial_z \left(\frac{u \cdot \mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right) = \partial_z^{\varphi} u \cdot \mathbf{N} + u \cdot \partial_z \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right) = \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u - \partial_{y_1} u_1 - \partial_{y_2} u_2 + u \cdot \partial_z \left(\frac{\mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi} \right),$$



9 Page 108 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

there is no term like $\partial_z u \cdot \partial_z u$ appearing in R_2 , we thus can show by using similar arguments as in the proof of Proposition 11.9 that:

$$\|arepsilon^{rac{1}{2}}\partial_t R_2\|_{L^2_t H^{m-4}_{co}} \lesssim \Lambdaigg(rac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}igg),$$

which further yields:

$$\int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_t \widetilde{R_2} \cdot \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_t \widetilde{\zeta_2} \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}s \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right). \tag{11.48}$$

Next, by the change of variable, we have:

$$\widetilde{R_1} = (D(\Phi_t \circ \widetilde{\Phi_t}^{-1})^{-1})_{jl} \partial_l [\widetilde{I_j(u)\omega}], \quad \text{where } I(u) = \left(u_1, u_2, \frac{u \cdot \mathbf{N}}{\partial_z \varphi}\right).$$

Therefore, using a similar strategy as the one employed in the estimate of \mathcal{J}_2 , we find that:

$$\int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_-} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t Z^{\beta} \widetilde{R_1} \cdot \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_t \widetilde{\zeta}_2 \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}s \leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla Z^{\beta} \partial_t \widetilde{\zeta}_2\|_{L^2_t L^2(\mathbb{R}^3_-)}^2 + T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right),$$

which, together with (11.48), leads to:

$$\int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^3_-} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_t \widetilde{G_{\chi,1}^{\omega}} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_t \widetilde{\zeta}_2 \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}s \leq \delta \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla Z^{\beta} \partial_t \widetilde{\zeta}_2\|_{L^2_t L^2(\mathbb{R}^3_-)}^2 + T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

Following similar arguments, one can also show that:

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3}} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} Z^{\beta} (\widetilde{G_{\chi,2}^{\omega}} + \widetilde{G_{\chi,1}^{\varsigma}}) \cdot \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} Z^{\beta} \partial_{t} \widetilde{\zeta}_{2} \, dx ds$$

$$\leq \delta \|\nabla Z^{\beta} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \widetilde{\zeta}_{2} \|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

To summarize, we have obtained that:

$$\mathcal{J}_{1} \leq 2\delta \|\nabla Z^{\beta} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{-}^{3})}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m, T}\right). \tag{11.49}$$

Gathering (11.44)-(11.47),(11.49) and using (11.39), we obtain:

$$\left| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-}} Z^{\beta} F_{\chi}^{\tilde{\zeta}} \cdot Z^{\beta} \tilde{\zeta}_{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}s \right| \leq 10 \delta \|\nabla Z^{\beta} \tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-})}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right). \tag{11.50}$$



Inserting (11.37), (11.38) and (11.50) into (11.36), we get by choosing δ small enough that for any $0 \le k \le m - 4$,

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} \lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

$$(11.51)$$

Note that in the above, we use the convention that $\|\cdot\|_{L^2_t H^l_{co}} = 0$ if l < 0. Moreover, we can show by repeating the procedure to prove (11.51) that:

$$\|\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} + \|\nabla\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k}}^{2} \lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + \|\nabla\tilde{\zeta}_{2}\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{k-1}}^{2} + T^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).(11.52)$$

The estimate (11.33) then stems from (11.52) and an induction on $k \in [0, m-4]$, the estimate (11.34) can also be derived from (11.33) and induction arguments.

In the following, we show an estimate needed to control \mathcal{J}_1 in the above lemma.

Proposition 11.9 Assume that (2.2) holds, then for any $0 < t \le T$,

$$\|(\operatorname{Id},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t)(G^{\zeta}_{\chi}-G^{\omega}_{\chi,1}-G^{\omega}_{\chi,2}-G^{\varsigma}_{\chi,1})\|_{L^2_tH^{m-4}_{co}(\mathcal{S})}\lesssim \Lambda\bigg(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\bigg).$$

Proof One can show this estimate by bounding each term appearing in $G_{\chi}^{\zeta} - G_{\chi,1}^{\omega}$ $G_{\chi,2}^{\omega} - G_{\chi,1}^{\varsigma}$. We will give the details for one term, namely $\omega \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u$, which is the most difficult one, the other terms can be controlled easily. Let us write

$$\omega \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u = \omega_1 \partial_{y_1} u + \omega_2 \partial_{y_2} u + (\omega \cdot \mathbf{N}) \partial_z^{\varphi} u.$$

Furthermore, we have:

$$\omega \cdot \mathbf{N} = \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(u \times \mathbf{N}) + u \cdot (\nabla^{\varphi} \times \mathbf{N})$$

= $-(u \times \mathbf{N}) \cdot \partial_{z}^{\varphi} \mathbf{N} - \partial_{y_{1}}(u \times \mathbf{N})_{1} - \partial_{y_{2}}(u \times \mathbf{N})_{2} + u \cdot (\nabla^{\varphi} \times \mathbf{N}).$

We thus see that $\omega \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u = \partial_z u \cdot F_1(\partial_y u, \nabla^{\varphi} \mathbf{N}, u, \mathbf{N}, \frac{1}{\partial_z \varphi}) + F_2(\partial_y u, \partial_y u)$ where F_1 , F_2 are some polynomials with degree 4. Let us control $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t (\partial_z u \partial_y u)$ for example, the other ones can be bounded in a similar way (note that we do not lose regularity on the surface the terms involving N). By counting the derivatives hitting on each term, one finds that:

$$\begin{split} \| (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \partial_{z} u \cdot \partial_{y} u, \partial_{z} u \cdot \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \partial_{y} u) \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}} \\ & \lesssim \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \partial_{z} u \|_{0,\infty,t} \| u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \partial_{z} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-4}} \| u \|_{m-4,\infty,t} \\ & + \| \nabla u \|_{1,\infty,t} \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u \|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m-3}} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u \|_{m-5,\infty,t} \| \nabla u \|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-4}} \end{split}$$



9 Page 110 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

11.3 Estimate of the second order normal derivatives of the velocity

To finish the a-priori estimates for the energy norms, we are left to estimate $\nabla^2 u$ in a non-uniform way which is the object of the following lemma.

Lemma 11.10 Assume that (2.2) holds for some T > 0, then for any $0 < t \le T$, the following estimate holds,

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla^{2}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}\cap L_{t}^{2}\mathcal{H}_{co}^{m-1}}^{2} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},|h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}^{2} + Y_{m}^{2}(0)\right)Y_{m}^{2}(0) + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}},\mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(11.53)

Proof We will prove the following two inequalities:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{2} u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} \lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) + \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}} \\
+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t} u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}} + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-2}}, \tag{11.54}$$

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{2} u\|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \lesssim (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) \\
+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_{t}^{2} H_{co}^{m}} + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma\|_{L_{t}^{2} \mathcal{H}^{m-1}} \tag{11.55}$$

where $\mathcal{N}_{m,T}$ is defined in (1.31). These two estimates, together with (7.1), (7.19), (9.1), (10.1), (11.1), yield (11.53). To prove (11.54) and (11.55), it suffices to control $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_z^2 u$. Let us rewrite the equations (1.16)₂ as

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Delta^{\varphi} u = \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} g_2(\partial_t + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) u + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma - \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^{\varphi} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u. \tag{11.56}$$

In view of (11.56), (8.29), we have by the product estimate (3.8) and the definition of $\mathcal{E}_{m,t}$ that:

$$\begin{split} \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{z}^{2}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\nabla\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} \\ &+ \Lambda\Big(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\Big)\Big(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|(\sigma, u, \nabla\sigma, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-1}} \\ &+ \Lambda\Big(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\Big)|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}h|_{L_{t}^{\infty}\tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}\Big) \\ &\lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}u\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} + \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\nabla\sigma\|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H_{co}^{m-2}} \end{split}$$



$$+ \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{m-2,\infty,t}\right) \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u\|_{L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^{m-1}}$$

$$+ (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

We thus finish the proof of (11.54). The inequality (11.55) can be shown in a similar way, we thus omit the proof.

12 Control of the $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ norm

In this section, we prove Proposition 2.3, the a-priori estimate for $A_{m,T}$:

$$\mathcal{A}_{m,T}(\sigma, u) = |h|_{m-2,\infty,t} + ||\nabla u||_{1,\infty,T} + ||\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}u)||_{m-5,\infty,T} + ||\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\sigma, u)||_{m-5,\infty,T} + ||(\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon\partial_{t})(\sigma, u)||_{m-4,\infty,T} + ||\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla u||_{m-3,\infty,T} + ||\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}(\sigma, u)||_{m-2,\infty,T}.$$
(12.1)

Remark 12.1 By the identity (12.4) and the equation $(1.16)_2$ for u, we have that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_z^2 u\|_{m-5,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right). \tag{12.2}$$

Remark 12.2 As $\left[\frac{m}{2}\right] \le m-4$ if $m \ge 7$, we thus have:

$$\begin{split} & \| \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} (\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u) \|_{[\frac{m}{2}] - 1, \infty, T} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} (\sigma, u) \|_{[\frac{m}{2}] - 1, \infty, T} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{z}^{2} u \|_{[\frac{m}{2}] - 1, \infty, t} \\ & + \| (\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon \partial_{t}) (\sigma, u) \|_{[\frac{m}{2}], \infty, T} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u \|_{[\frac{m}{2}] + 1, \infty, T} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} u \|_{[\frac{m}{2}] + 2, \infty, T} \lesssim \mathcal{A}_{m, T}. \end{split}$$

The other terms appearing in $A_{m,T}$ can be obtained by the Sobolev embedding (3.16).

Proof of Proposition 2.3 By the Sobolev embedding $H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^2) \hookrightarrow L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$, we have directly that:

$$|h|_{m-2,\infty,T} \lesssim |h|_{L_T^{\infty} \tilde{H}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}. \tag{12.3}$$

Furthermore, thanks to the Sobolev embedding (3.16), the last four terms in (12.1)can be controlled by the ones appearing in $\mathcal{E}_{m,T}$. Indeed,

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_{t}(\sigma, u) \|_{m-5, \infty, T} \lesssim \sup_{0 \leq s \leq T} \left(\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u(s) \|_{H_{co}^{m-3}} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \nabla u(s) \|_{H_{co}^{m-4}} \right) \lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m, T}, \quad (12.4)$$

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla u(s) \|_{m-3, \infty, T} \lesssim \sup_{0 \leq s \leq T} \left(\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u(s) \|_{H_{co}^{m-1}} + \| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^{2} u(s) \|_{H_{co}^{m-2}} \right) \lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m, T},$$

$$\| (\sigma, u) \|_{m-4, \infty, T} \lesssim \sup_{0 \leq s \leq T} \left(\| (\sigma, u)(s) \|_{H_{co}^{m-1}} + \| \nabla (\sigma, u)(s) \|_{H_{co}^{m-4}} \right) \lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m, T}.$$

$$(12.5)$$



9 Page 112 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

$$\|\|\varepsilon\partial_{t}(\sigma,u)\|_{m-4,\infty,T} \lesssim \sup_{0\leq s\leq T} \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\sigma,u)(s)\|_{H^{m-2}_{co}} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\varepsilon\partial_{t}\nabla(\sigma,u)(s)\|_{H^{m-3}_{co}}\right) \lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}.$$

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\|\|(\sigma,u)\|_{m-2,\infty,T} \lesssim \sup_{0\leq s\leq T} \left(\|(\sigma,u)(s)\|_{H^{m}_{co}} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\nabla(\sigma,u)(s)\|_{H^{m-1}_{co}}\right) \lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}. \quad (12.6)$$

For the third term in (12.1), we can use the equation for σ to get that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{m-5,\infty,T} \lesssim \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \sigma\|_{m-5,\infty,T} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (\|(u, \varepsilon \partial_{t} \sigma, \nabla \sigma\|_{m-5,\infty,T} + |h|_{m-4,\infty,T})^{2}$$

$$\lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda (\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,T}).$$
(12.7)

Moreover, in view of (12.3), (12.5) and identity $\Pi \nabla^{\varphi} = \Pi(\partial_1, \partial_2, 0)^t$,

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma\|_{m-5,\infty,T} \lesssim \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{y}\sigma\|_{m-5,\infty,T} (1+|h|_{m-4,\infty,T})^{2}$$

$$+ \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma \cdot \mathbf{n}\|_{m-5,\infty,T} |h|_{m-4,\infty,T}$$

$$\lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T} + \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}^{3} + \|\nabla^{\varphi}\sigma \cdot \mathbf{n}\|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1,\infty,T}^{2}.$$

Indeed, we have used the Sobolev embedding (3.16) to get that:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_y \sigma \|_{m-5,\infty,T} \lesssim \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \|_{L^{\infty}_{t} H^{m-3}_{co}} \lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}.$$

Therefore, it remains to control $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \cdot \mathbf{n} \|_{[\frac{m}{2}]-1,\infty,T}$, which is the aim of the following lemma.

Lemma 12.3 *Suppose that (2.2) holds, then:*

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \|\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \cdot \boldsymbol{n}\|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]-1,\infty,T} \lesssim Y_{m}^{2}(0) + \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}^{2} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,T}\right). \tag{12.8}$$

Proof By (8.21), we find that $\nabla^{\varphi} \sigma$ solves

$$\varepsilon^{2} g_{1}(\partial_{t} + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma + \frac{1}{2u + \lambda} \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma = \mathcal{Q}_{1}$$
 (12.9)

where $Q_1 = Q_{11} + Q_{12} + Q_{13}$, with

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{Q}_{11} &= -\varepsilon^2 g_1' \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma(\varepsilon \partial_t + \varepsilon \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) \sigma - \varepsilon^2 g_1 \nabla^{\varphi} u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma, \\ \mathcal{Q}_{12} &= -\frac{\mu \varepsilon}{2\mu + \lambda} \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \omega, \quad \mathcal{Q}_{13} &= -\frac{1}{2\mu + \lambda} g_2 (\varepsilon \partial_t + \varepsilon \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) u. \end{aligned}$$

Denote $R = \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma \cdot \mathbf{n}$, then by (8.21), R solves:

$$\varepsilon^2 g_1(\partial_t + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) R + \frac{1}{2u + \lambda} R = \varepsilon^2 g_1 \nabla^{\varphi} \sigma(\partial_t + \underline{u} \cdot) \mathbf{n} + \mathcal{Q}_1 \cdot \mathbf{n} =: \mathcal{Q}_2 + \mathcal{Q}_1 \cdot \mathbf{n}$$



For any multi-index with $|\beta| \le m-5$, denote $R^{\beta} = Z^{\beta}R$, then R^{β} satisfies:

$$\varepsilon^2 g_1(\partial_t + \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) R^{\beta} + \frac{1}{2\mu + \lambda} R^{\beta} = Z^{\beta} (\mathcal{Q}_2 + \mathcal{Q}_1 \cdot \mathbf{n}) + \mathcal{C}_{R,1}^{\beta} + \mathcal{C}_{R,2}^{\beta} = : \mathcal{Q}^{\beta},$$

where

$$C_{R,1}^{\beta} = -\varepsilon^2 [Z^{\beta}, g_1/\varepsilon] \varepsilon \partial_t R, \quad C_{R,2}^{\beta} = -\varepsilon^2 [Z^{\beta}, g_1 \underline{u} \cdot \nabla] R.$$

Define $X_t(x) = X(t, x)$ the unique flow associated to u:

$$\partial_t X(t, x) = u(t, X(t, x)), \quad X(0, x) = x.$$

Note that since $\underline{u} \cdot \mathbf{n}|_{z=0} = 0$, and $u \in \text{Lip}([0, T] \times \Omega)$, we have for each $t \in [0, T]$, $X_t: \mathcal{S} \to \mathcal{S}$ is a diffeomorphism. Denote $f^X = f(t, X(t, x))$, then $R^{\beta, X}$ solves the ODE:

$$\varepsilon^2(g_1\partial_t R^{\beta})(t, X_t(x)) + \frac{1}{2\mu + \lambda} R^{\beta}(t, X_t(x)) = Q^{\beta}(t, X_t(x))$$

from which, we deduce that:

$$R^{\beta}(t, X_{t}(x)) = e^{-\int_{0}^{t} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2} g_{1}(s, X_{s}(x))} ds} R^{\beta}(0) + \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\int_{\tau}^{t} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2} g_{1}(x, X_{s}(x))} ds} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} Q^{\beta}(\tau, X_{\tau}(x)) d\tau.$$

By assumption (2.2), $c_0 \le g_1(t, X_t(x)) \le \frac{1}{c_0}$ for any $(t, x) \in [0, T] \times S$. Therefore,

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| R^{\beta} \|_{0,\infty,T} \lesssim \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \sup_{(t,x)\in[0,T]\times\mathcal{S}} |R^{\beta}(t,X_{t}(x))|$$

$$\lesssim \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| R^{\beta}(0) \|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S})} + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \int_{0}^{T} e^{-c_{0}(t-s)/\varepsilon^{2}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}} \mathrm{d}s \| Q^{\beta} \|_{0,\infty,T}$$

$$\lesssim Y_{m}(0) + \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| Q^{\beta} \|_{0,\infty,T}. \tag{12.10}$$

It thus suffices to control the term $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| Q^{\beta} \|_{0,\infty,T}$. First of all, by the property (2.1), we get that:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| \mathcal{C}_{R,1}^{\beta} \|_{0,\infty,T} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} (\| (\sigma, \nabla \sigma) \|_{m-5,\infty,T} + |h|_{m-4,\infty,T})^2 \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \mathcal{A}_{m,T}^2.$$

$$(12.11)$$

Next, by using that $\underline{u} \cdot \nabla = u_y \partial_y + \frac{U_z}{\phi} Z_3 R$, we can control the second commutator

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \| \mathcal{C}_{R,2}^{\beta} \|_{0,\infty,T} \lesssim \varepsilon \left(\| (\sigma, u, \nabla \sigma, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u) \|_{m-5,\infty,T} + |h|_{m+3,\infty,T} \right)^{2} \lesssim \varepsilon \mathcal{A}_{m,T}^{2}.$$

$$(12.12)$$



9 Page 114 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Similarly, we can find some polynomial Λ , such that

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| Z^{\beta} (\mathcal{Q}_{2} + \mathcal{Q}_{11} \cdot \mathbf{n}) \|_{0,\infty,T} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \| (\sigma, u, \nabla \sigma, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u) \|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]-1,\infty,T} + |h|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]+1,\infty,T} \right)$$

$$\lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,T} \right).$$

$$(12.13)$$

Moreover, in light of (12.3) and (12.5), we have

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| Z^{\beta}(Q_{13} \cdot \mathbf{n}) \|_{0,\infty,T} \lesssim \| (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u \cdot \mathbf{n}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \underline{u} \cdot \nabla u) \|_{m-5,\infty,T} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,T} \right)$$

$$\lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}^{2} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,T} \right).$$

$$(12.14)$$

Finally, since

$$\operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \omega \cdot \mathbf{n} = \operatorname{div}^{\varphi}(\omega \times \mathbf{n}) + \omega \cdot \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \mathbf{n}$$
$$= -(\omega \times \mathbf{n}) \cdot \partial_{z}^{\varphi} \mathbf{N} + \partial_{1}(\omega \times \mathbf{n})_{1} + \partial_{2}(\omega \times \mathbf{n})_{2} + \omega \cdot \operatorname{curl}^{\varphi} \mathbf{n}$$

involves only tangential derivatives of $\nabla^{\varphi}u$, one has again by (12.3) and (12.5) that:

$$\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \| Z^{\beta}(\mathcal{Q}_{12} \cdot \mathbf{n}) \|_{0,\infty,T} \lesssim \left(\| \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla u \|_{m-4,\infty,T} + |h|_{m-3,\infty,T} \right)^{2} \lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}^{2}.$$

$$(12.15)$$

Collecting (12.11)-(12.15), we find that:

$$\|Q\|_{\left[\frac{m}{2}\right]-1,\infty,T}\lesssim \tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T}^2+\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0},\mathcal{A}_{m,T}\right).$$

Inserting this inequality into (12.10), we eventually get (12.8).

In the following Lemma, we obtain the $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ estimates of ∇u , namely $\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t \nabla u\|_{0,\infty,t}$, $\|\nabla u\|_{1,\infty,t}$.

Lemma 12.4 Assume that (2.2) holds, then we have that for any $0 < t \le T$,

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}\nabla u\|_{0,\infty,t} + \|\nabla u\|_{1,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, Y_{m}(0)\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}\right)\tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(12.16)



Proof In view of the identities (4.5) and

$$\Pi(\partial_z^{\varphi} u) = \frac{1}{|\mathbf{N}|} \Pi(\omega \times \mathbf{N} + (\nabla^{\varphi} u)^t \cdot \mathbf{n} - \mathbf{n}_1 \partial_1 u - \mathbf{n}_2 \partial_2 u)$$

$$= \frac{1}{|\mathbf{N}|} (\omega \times \mathbf{N}) + \Pi \nabla^{\varphi} (u \cdot \mathbf{n}) - \Pi ((\nabla^{\varphi} \mathbf{n})^t u - \mathbf{n}_1 \partial_1 u - \mathbf{n}_2 \partial_2 u),$$

one gets that:

$$\|\nabla u\|_{1,\infty,t} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_{t}\nabla u\|_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right)$$

$$+ \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}\right) \left(\|u\|_{2,\infty,t} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u\|_{1,\infty,t} + \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{1,\infty,t} + \|\omega\|_{1,\infty,t} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \omega\|_{0,\infty,t}\right).$$

The inequality (12.16) then follows from (12.4), (12.5), (12.7) and the next lemma for the estimates of ω .

Lemma 12.5 *Under the same assumption as in Lemma* (12.4),

$$\|\omega\|_{1,\infty,t} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t\omega\|_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m(0)\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}\right)\tilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,T} + (T+\varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}}\Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$
(12.17)

Proof Away from the boundary, the conormal spaces are equivalent to the usual Sobolev space, the $L_{t,x}^{\infty}$ estimate for ω can be obtained directly from the usual Sobolev embedding. It thus suffices to establish the corresponding estimates near the boundaries. In what follows, we will detail their estimates near the upper boundary (which corresponds to the free surface), the one near the bottom being easier and has essentially been performed in [55]. As in the proof of Lemma 11.4, we will employ the normal geodesic coordinates (11.15) to take the benefit of the explicit formula for the heat equation on the half line. Taking the same cut off function $\chi = \chi_0(\frac{z}{C(\kappa)})$ introduced in Lemma 11.4 (which satisfies $\Phi_t(\operatorname{Supp}\chi) \in \tilde{\Phi}_t(\mathcal{S}_k)$), we use the equation (11.17) to obtain that:

$$(\bar{\rho}\partial_t - \mu\Delta^{\varphi})(\chi\omega) = \chi G^{\omega} - \mu\Delta^{\varphi}\chi\omega - \mu\partial_z\chi(\mathbf{N}\cdot\nabla^{\varphi})\omega =: G^{\chi,\omega}$$

where

$$G^{\omega} = -u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \omega + \omega \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} u - \omega \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u - \frac{\nabla g_2}{\varepsilon} \times ((\varepsilon \partial_t + \varepsilon \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) u) + \frac{\bar{\rho} - g_2}{\varepsilon} ((\varepsilon \partial_t + \varepsilon \underline{u} \cdot \nabla) \omega).$$



9 Page 116 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

For a function $f(t, \cdot)$ supported on $\mathbb{R}^2 \times [-C(\kappa), 0]$, we use the notation

$$\tilde{f}(t,x) = f(t, \Phi_t^{-1} \circ \tilde{\Phi}_t(x)).$$

By the change of variable, we find that $\widetilde{\chi}\omega$ satisfies the system:

$$(\bar{\rho}\partial_{t} - \mu\partial_{z}^{2})\widetilde{\chi\omega} = \widetilde{F^{\chi,\omega}} =: \widetilde{G^{\chi,\omega}} + \bar{\rho}(D\tilde{\Phi}_{t})^{-1}\partial_{t}\tilde{\Phi}_{t} \cdot \nabla\widetilde{\chi\omega} + \mu \left[\frac{1}{2}\partial_{z}(\ln|g|)\partial_{z} + \partial_{i}(\ln|g|)g^{ij}\partial_{j} + \partial_{i}(\tilde{g}^{ij}\partial_{j}\cdot)\right](\widetilde{\chi\omega}) \quad (12.18)$$

supplemented with the initial and the boundary conditions:

$$\widetilde{\chi \omega}|_{t=0} = \chi \omega|_{t=0} (\Phi_0^{-1} \circ \widetilde{\Phi}_0), \qquad \widetilde{\chi \omega}|_{z=0} = \omega|_{z=0} =: \omega^{b,1}.$$
(12.19)

Let

$$E(t,z,z') = \frac{1}{(4\pi \tilde{\mu}t)^{\frac{1}{2}}} \left(e^{-\frac{|z-z'|^2}{4\tilde{\mu}t}} - e^{-\frac{|z+z'|^2}{4\tilde{\mu}t}} \right), \qquad \tilde{\mu} = \bar{\rho}/\mu,$$

the solution to the system (12.18)-(12.19) can be expressed as:

$$\widetilde{\chi\omega}(t, y, z) = -\widetilde{\mu} \int_0^t (\partial_{z'} E)(t - s, z, 0) \omega^{b, 1}(s, y) \, \mathrm{d}s + \int_{-\infty}^0 E(t, z, z') \widetilde{\chi\omega}|_{t=0}(y, z') \, \mathrm{d}z' + \int_0^t \int_{-\infty}^0 E(t - s, z, z') \widetilde{F^{\chi, \omega}}(s, y, z') \, \mathrm{d}z' \, \mathrm{d}s = (1) + (2) + (3).$$
(12.20)

Control of the boundary term (1). As in the estimate of (11.31) and (11.32), we can bound the boundary term as:

$$\|(\mathrm{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t, \partial_y, Z_3)(1)\|_{0,\infty,t} \leq C(\mu) \|(\mathrm{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t, \partial_y) \omega^{b,1}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t,\lambda}}$$

By the identities (4.4), (4.3), one sees that

$$\omega^{b,1} \approx F(u^{b,1}, \partial_{\nu} u^{b,1}, (\text{div}^{\varphi} u)^{b,1}, \mathbf{n}^{b,1}, \nabla \mathbf{n}^{b,1}),$$

which, together with the previous inequality, yields that:

$$\|\|(\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}, \partial_{y}, Z_{3})(1)\|\|_{0,\infty,t}$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}\right) \left(\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} u\|_{1,\infty,t} + \|\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{1,\infty,t} + \|u\|_{2,\infty,t}\right)$$

$$+ \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}\right) \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,t} + \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

$$(12.21)$$



Control of the initial evolution (2). Since ∂_t , ∂_y commute with the operator $\bar{\rho}\partial_t - \mu \partial_z^2$, the following identity holds:

$$(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t, \partial_y)(2) = \int_{-\infty}^0 E(t, z, z')(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t, \partial_y)(\widetilde{\chi}\omega)|_{t=0}(y, z') dz',$$

from which we derive that:

$$\begin{split} & \| (\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}, \partial_{y})(2) \|_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim \left\| \int_{-\infty}^{0} |E(t, z, z')| \mathrm{d}z' \right\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L_{z}^{\infty}} \left\| (\operatorname{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t}, \partial_{y}) \widetilde{\chi} \widetilde{\omega})|_{t=0} \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S}_{\kappa})} \\ & \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h_{0}|_{2,\infty} + |\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} h|_{t=0}|_{1,\infty} \right) \left(\| (\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \omega)|_{t=0} \|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S})} \right. \\ & + \| (\operatorname{Id}, \partial_{y}, Z_{3}) \omega_{0} \|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S})} \right) \\ & \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, Y_{m}(0) \right). \end{split}$$

$$(12.22)$$

To control $Z_3(2)$, we denote $E_{\pm}(t,z,z') = \frac{1}{(4\pi \tilde{\mu}t)^{\frac{1}{2}}} e^{-\frac{|z\pm z'|^2}{4\tilde{\mu}t}}$. By writing z=z-z'+z'or z = z + z' - z', one can split $Z_3(2)$ into two terms:

$$Z_3(2) = \int_{-\infty}^{0} \phi(z) \partial_z (E_- - E_+)(t, z, z') (\widetilde{\chi \omega})|_{t=0} dz' = (Z_3(2))_1 + (Z_3(2))_2$$

with

$$(Z_{3}(2))_{1} = \phi_{1}(z) \int_{-\infty}^{0} ((z - z')\partial_{z}E_{-} - (z + z')\partial_{z}E_{+})(t, z, z')(\widetilde{\chi}\omega)|_{t=0} dz',$$

$$(Z_{3}(2))_{2} = \phi_{1}(z) \int_{-\infty}^{0} E(t, z, z')\partial_{z'}(z'(\widetilde{\chi}\omega)|_{t=0}) dz',$$

where we use the notation $\phi(z) = \frac{z(1-z)}{(2-z)^2} = z\phi_1(z)$. By straightforward calculation, we obtain

$$\left|\phi_1(z)\int_{-\infty}^0 \left((z-z')\partial_z E_- - (z+z')\partial_z E_+\right)(t,z,z') \mathrm{d}z'\right| \le C$$

where C is a constant independent of z and t. The first term $(Z_3(2))_1$ can thus be bounded as:

$$|||(Z_3(2))_1||_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim ||(\widetilde{\chi\omega})|_{t=0}||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S}_{\kappa})} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m(0)\right).$$



9 Page 118 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Next, by writing

$$\partial_{z'}(z'(\widetilde{\chi\omega})|_{t=0}) = (\widetilde{\chi\omega})|_{t=0} + \frac{1}{\phi_1(z')} Z_3(\widetilde{\chi\omega})|_{t=0},$$

and by observing that $\phi_1(z)$ has a uniform positive lower bound on $[-\kappa, 0]$, we control the second term as:

$$|||(Z_3(2))_2||_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim ||(\operatorname{Id}, Z_3)(\widetilde{\chi\omega})|_{t=0}||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S}_{\kappa})} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m(0)\right).$$

To summarize, we have obtained that

$$|||Z_3(2)||_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m(0)\right),$$

which, together with (12.22), yields that:

$$\| (\mathrm{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t, \partial_y, Z_3)(3) \|_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m(0) \right).$$
 (12.23)

Control of the nonlinear term (3). We need to distinguish the terms appearing in $F^{\chi,\omega}$ that involves one normal derivative of the vorticity and the others. Therefore, let us denote

$$\widetilde{F^{\chi,\omega}} = \bar{\rho}\chi \widetilde{u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}\omega} + \bar{\rho}\partial_{t}\widetilde{\Phi}_{t} \cdot \nabla(\widetilde{\chi}\omega)$$

$$-\mu \partial_{z}\chi \widetilde{\mathbf{N} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}\omega} + \frac{1}{2}\mu \partial_{z}(\ln|g|)\partial_{z}\widetilde{\chi}\omega + R, \qquad (12.24)$$

where the remainder term R satisfies the estimate

$$\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}R\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{2}} + \|R\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{3}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{A}_{m,t}\right) (\|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}(\sigma, u, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{4}} + \|(\sigma, u, \nabla u)\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{5}})$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

By using the Sobolev embedding $H^2(\mathbb{R}^2) \hookrightarrow L_y^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ we can deal with the term

$$\int_0^t \int_{-\infty}^0 E(t-s,z,z') R(s,y,z') \,\mathrm{d}z' \mathrm{d}s$$



as follows:

$$\begin{split} &\int_0^t \int_{-\infty}^0 E(t-s,z,z') (\operatorname{Id},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t,\partial_y) R(s,y,z') \, \mathrm{d}z' \mathrm{d}s \\ &\lesssim \left(\int_0^t \int_{-\infty}^0 |E(t-s,z,z')|^2 \mathrm{d}z' \mathrm{d}s \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\operatorname{Id},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t,\partial_y) R\|_{L^2_t L^2_{z'} L^\infty_y} \\ &\lesssim \left(\int_0^t (t-s)^{-\frac{1}{2}} \mathrm{d}s \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \| (\operatorname{Id},\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t,\partial_y) R\|_{L^2_t H^2_{co}} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right). \end{split}$$

Moreover, as in the control of $Z_3(2)$, we have that:

$$Z_{3} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{-\infty}^{0} E(t-s,z,z') R(s,y,z') \, dz' ds \lesssim \|(\mathrm{Id},Z_{3})R\|_{L_{t}^{2}H_{co}^{2}}$$

$$\cdot \left[\left(\int_{0}^{t} \int_{-\infty}^{0} |E|^{2} dz' ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} + \left(\int_{0}^{t} \int_{-\infty}^{0} \left(|(z-z')\partial_{z}E_{-}|^{2} + |(z+z')\partial_{z}E_{+}|^{2} \right) dz' ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right]$$

$$\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$
(12.25)

We are left to treat the first four terms appearing in (12.24), for which we need to integrate by parts in order not to lose normal derivative. Let us explain the estimate for the term

$$\bar{\rho} \int_0^t \int_{-\infty}^0 E(t-s,z,z') \chi \widetilde{u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}} \omega \, \mathrm{d}z' \mathrm{d}s$$

By straightforward calculation, we find that

$$\widetilde{\chi u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \omega} = \widetilde{\chi u}_{k} (D\tilde{\Phi})_{jk} \partial_{j} (\widetilde{\chi_{1} \omega}) + \widetilde{\chi u}_{k} (D\tilde{\Phi})_{3k} \partial_{z} (\widetilde{\chi_{1} \omega})
= \widetilde{\chi u}_{k} (D\tilde{\Phi})_{jk} \partial_{j} (\widetilde{\chi_{1} \omega}) - \partial_{z} (\widetilde{\chi u}_{k} (D\tilde{\Phi})_{3k}) \widetilde{\chi_{1} \omega} + \partial_{z} (\widetilde{\chi u}_{k} (D\tilde{\Phi})_{3k} \widetilde{\chi_{1} \omega})
(12.26)$$

where χ_1 is a cut-off function supported on $[-C(\kappa), 0]$ that satisfies $\chi_1 \chi = \chi$. The Einstein summation convention is used for j = 1, 2, k = 1, 2, 3. As the first two terms in the right hand side of the above identity does not involve normal derivatives of $(\chi_1 \omega)$, we have by following the same procedure as in the estimate of R that:

$$\bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{-\infty}^{0} E(t-s,z,z') \Big(\widetilde{\chi} u_{k} (D\tilde{\Phi})_{jk} \partial_{j} (\widetilde{\chi_{1}\omega}) \\ -\partial_{z} (\widetilde{\chi} u_{k} (D\tilde{\Phi})_{3k}) \widetilde{\chi_{1}\omega} \Big) dz' ds \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T} \right).$$



9 Page 120 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

For the one whose integrand involves the last term of (12.26), we integrate by parts in z' to get that:

$$\begin{split} \bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{-\infty}^{0} E(t-s,z,z') \partial_{z'} (\widetilde{\chi} u_{k}(D\tilde{\Phi})_{3k} \widetilde{\chi_{1}\omega}) dz' ds \\ &\lesssim \int_{0}^{t} \|\partial_{z'} E(t-s,z,\cdot)\|_{L_{z'}^{2}} ds \, \|\widetilde{\chi} u_{k}(D\tilde{\Phi})_{3k} \widetilde{\chi_{1}\omega}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} L_{z'}^{2} L_{y}^{\infty}} \\ &\lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \|\widetilde{\chi} u_{k}(D\tilde{\Phi})_{3k} \widetilde{\chi_{1}\omega}\|_{L_{t}^{\infty} H_{co}^{2}} \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{split}$$

In addition to the above two inequalities, we have also analogs of (12.25), that is to say:

$$\bar{\rho}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_{t}, \partial_{y}, Z_{3}) \int_{0}^{t} \int_{-\infty}^{0} E(t-s, z, z') \chi \widetilde{u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi}} \omega \, dz' ds$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) \int_{0}^{t} \|E(t-s, z, \cdot), \partial_{z'}(E(t-s, z, \cdot), (12.27)) (z-\cdot) \partial_{z} E_{-}, (z+\cdot) \partial_{z} E_{+})\|_{L_{z'}^{2}} ds$$

$$\lesssim \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right) \int_{0}^{t} (t-s)^{-\frac{3}{4}} ds \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda \left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right).$$

We have thus finished the estimate of the term $\int_0^t \int_{-\infty}^0 E(t-s,z,z') \chi u \cdot \nabla^{\varphi} \omega \, dz' ds$. The other three terms in (12.24) can be dealt with in the same way. Consequently, we find that for any $t \in (0,T], z < 0$,

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{-\infty}^{0} E(t-s,z,z') \widetilde{F^{\chi,\omega}} dz' ds \lesssim T^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \tag{12.28}$$

Collecting (12.21), (12.23) and (12.28), we find that:

$$\begin{aligned} \|(\mathrm{Id}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_t, \partial_y, Z_3)(\widetilde{\chi \omega})\|_{0,\infty,t} &\lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m(0)\right) + \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}\right) \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{m,t} \\ &+ (T + \varepsilon)^{\frac{1}{4}} \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_0}, \mathcal{N}_{m,T}\right). \end{aligned}$$

By the property (11.22), this leads to (12.17).

13 Proof of Theorem 1.1

This section is devoted to the proof of Theorem 1.1 which is based on the known local existence results (non-uniform with respect to ε) and the uniform estimates established in the previous sections. Concerning the compressible Navier-Stokes system with



free boundaries, the local existence in the Sobolev-Slobodeskii space $H^{4,2}$ (see the definition (13.1)) is established in [65] [77] (see also [69] for the local existence in Hölder spaces). All these results deal with the case where the reference domain is a smooth bounded domain, nevertheless, by following the same arguments as in these papers, one can easily obtain a similar result when the reference domain is changed into a strip or half space. The following theorem corresponds to Theorem B of [65] or Theorem 6.2 in [77] in this framework.

Theorem 13.1 Assume that the compatibility condition (1.28) holds up to order 2 and

$$(\sigma_0^{\varepsilon}, u_0^{\varepsilon}) \in (H^3(\mathcal{S}))^4, \quad h_0^{\varepsilon} \in H^{\frac{7}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^2), \quad 1 + h_0^{\varepsilon} \ge 3c_0 > 0,$$

 δ is chosen sufficiently small such that

$$\partial_z \varphi_0^{\varepsilon}(x) = 1 + \partial_z \eta_0^{\varepsilon}(1+z) + \eta_0^{\varepsilon} \ge 2c_0 > 0, \forall x \in \mathcal{S},$$

where η_0^{ε} is the extension of h_0^{ε} defined in (1.12). Then for any $\varepsilon \in (0, 1]$, we can find $T^{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that:

$$(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}) \in C([0, T^{\varepsilon}], H^3(\mathcal{S})), \quad h^{\varepsilon} \in C([0, T^{\varepsilon}], H^{\frac{7}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^2)).$$

Moreover,

$$u^{\varepsilon} \in H^{4,2}([0, T^{\varepsilon}] \times \mathcal{S}) = \{u \mid \partial_t^j u \in L^2([0, T^{\varepsilon}], H^{4-2j}(\mathcal{S})), j = 0, 1, 2\}$$
 (13.1)

and (2.2) holds.

We shall combine this theorem with the uniform regularity estimates established in the previous sections. Set

$$T_*^{\varepsilon} = \sup \{T | (\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}) \in C([0, T], H^3(S)), u^{\varepsilon} \in W^{4,2}([0, T^{\varepsilon}] \times S) \text{ and } (2.2) \text{ holds} \}.$$

Since the initial datum is assumed to belong to Y_m^{ε} , a space with higher regularity, by standard propagation of regularity arguments (for example based on applying finite difference instead of derivatives) and the computations presented in Section 6-Section 12, we can find the following uniform estimates of Theorem 2.1:

$$\mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} \le P_5 \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m^{\varepsilon}(0) \right) + (T + \varepsilon)^{\vartheta} P_6 \left(\frac{1}{c_0}, Y_m^{\varepsilon}(0) + \mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon} \right). \tag{13.2}$$

where $0 < \vartheta < 1$ and P_5 , P_6 are two increasing continuous functions that are independent of ε . By the fundamental theorem of calculus and Lemma 3.8, one finds for $0 \le t \le T$

$$\partial_z \varphi(t, x) = \partial_z \varphi(0, x) + \int_0^t (\partial_t \eta + (1+z)\partial_t \partial_z \eta)(s, x) \, \mathrm{d}s$$



9 Page 122 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

$$\geq \partial_{\tau} \varphi(0, x) - C_1 T |\partial_t h(t)|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)}, \tag{13.3}$$

$$\|(\nabla \varphi, \nabla^2 \varphi)(t)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S})} \le \|(\nabla \varphi, \nabla^2 \varphi)(0)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{S})} + C_2 T |h(t)|_{W^{2,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)}.$$
(13.4)

where C_1 , C_2 are two constants independent of ε . Moreover, $\varepsilon \sigma^{\varepsilon}$ can be expanded by using the characteristic method:

$$\varepsilon \sigma^{\varepsilon}(t, x) = \varepsilon \sigma_0^{\varepsilon}(X^{-1}(t, x)) - \int_0^t (\operatorname{div} u^{\varepsilon}/g_1)(X(s, X^{-1}(t, x))) ds \qquad (13.5)$$

where X(t, x) is the unique flow associated to u. Let us define

$$T_*^{\varepsilon} = \sup\{T \ge 0 \big| (\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}) \in C([0, T], H^3), u^{\varepsilon} \in W^{4,2}([0, T] \times \mathcal{S})\},$$

$$T_0^{\varepsilon} = \sup\{0 \le T \le \min\{T_*^{\varepsilon}, 1\} \big| \mathcal{N}_{m,T}(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}) \le 2P_5(1/c_0, M)$$

$$(1.34) \text{ holds for all } (t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathcal{S}\}.$$

where *M* is chosen such that $M \ge \sup_{\varepsilon \in (0,1]} Y_m(\sigma_0^{\varepsilon}, u_0^{\varepsilon})$.

We now choose successively two constants $0 < \varepsilon_0 \le 1$ and $T_0 > 0$ (uniform in $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0]$) which are small enough, such that:

$$(T_0 + \varepsilon_0)^{\vartheta} P_6(1/c_0, M + 2P_5(1/c_0, M)) < \frac{1}{2} P_5(1/c_0, M),$$

$$C_1 T_0 P_5(1/c_0, M)^2 \le c_0, \quad C_2 T_0 P_5(1/c_0, M) \le 1/(2c_0), \quad 2P_5(1/c_0, M) T_0/c_0 \le \bar{c}\bar{P}.$$

In order to prove Theorem 1.1, it suffices to show that $T_0^{\varepsilon} \ge T_0$ for every $0 < \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_0$. Suppose otherwise $T_0^{\varepsilon} < T_0$ for some $0 < \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_0$, then in view of inequalities (13.2)-(13.4) and the formula (13.5), we have by the definition of ε_0 and T_0 that:

$$\mathcal{N}_{m,T}(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}) \le \frac{3}{2} P_5(1/c_0, M) \quad \forall T \le \tilde{T} = \min\{T_0, T_*^{\varepsilon}\},$$
 (13.6)

$$\partial_z \varphi^{\varepsilon}(t, x) \ge c_0, \quad |(\nabla \varphi^{\varepsilon}, \nabla^2 \varphi^{\varepsilon})(t, x)| \le 1/c_0,
-2\bar{c}\bar{P} \le \varepsilon \sigma^{\varepsilon}(t, x) \le 2\bar{P}/\bar{c} \quad \forall (t, x) \in [0, \tilde{T}] \times \Omega.$$
(13.7)

We intend to prove that $\tilde{T} = T_0 \leq T_*^{\varepsilon}$. This fact, combined with the definition of T_0^{ε} and the estimates (13.6), (13.7), yields $T_0^{\varepsilon} \geq T_0$, which is a contradiction with the assumption $T_0^{\varepsilon} < T_0$. To continue, we shall need the claim stated and proved below. Indeed, once the following claim holds, we have by (13.6) that $\|(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})(T_0)\|_{H^3(\Omega)} < +\infty$. Using the local existence result stated in Theorem 13.1, we obtain that $T_*^{\varepsilon} > T_0 = \tilde{T}$.

Claim. For all $\varepsilon \in (0, 1]$, if $\mathcal{N}_{m,T}(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}) < +\infty$, then $(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon}) \in C([0, T], H^3)$, $u^{\varepsilon} \in H^{4,2}([0, T] \times \mathcal{S})$.

Proof of claim By the definition of $\mathcal{N}_{m,T}$, we derive that:

$$\varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}u^{\varepsilon} \in L^2([0,T], H^4), \quad \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}\partial_t u^{\varepsilon} \in L^2([0,T], H^2),$$



$$\varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}\partial_t^2 u \in L^2([0,T],L^2)$$
 $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\sigma^{\varepsilon} \in L^{\infty}([0,T],H^3),$

which yields by interpolation that $\varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}u^{\varepsilon} \in C([0,T],H^3) \cap H^{4,2}([0,T] \times \mathcal{S})$. Moreover, carrying out direct energy estimates for σ^{ε} in $H^{3}(\Omega)$, one gets that:

$$|\partial_t R^{\varepsilon}(t)| \le K^{\varepsilon} f^{\varepsilon}(t) \tag{13.8}$$

where $K^{\varepsilon} = \Lambda(1/c_0, \|(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, \nabla \sigma^{\varepsilon}, \nabla u^{\varepsilon}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \nabla^2 u^{\varepsilon})\|_{\infty, t})$ is uniformly bounded and

$$\begin{split} R^{\varepsilon}(t) &= \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\sigma^{\varepsilon}(t)\|_{H^{3}}^{2}, \quad f^{\varepsilon}(t) = \|\varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}u^{\varepsilon}(t)\|_{H^{4}}^{2} + \|\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}u^{\varepsilon}(t)\|_{H^{3}}^{2} \\ &+ \|(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\nabla\sigma^{\varepsilon})(t)\|_{H^{2}}^{2} \in L^{1}([0, T]). \end{split}$$

Inequality (13.8) and the boundedness of $||R^{\varepsilon}(\cdot)||_{L^{\infty}([0,T])}$ leads to the fact that $R^{\varepsilon}(\cdot) \in$ C([0,T]), which further yields that $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\sigma^{\varepsilon} \in C([0,T],H^3)$. This ends the proof of the claim. Note that at this stage we do not require the norm $\|(\sigma^{\varepsilon}, u^{\varepsilon})\|_{C([0,T],H^3)}$ to be bounded uniformly in ε .

14 Convergence

This section aims to show Theorem 1.5. In the following, we denote $Q_{T_0} = [0, T_0] \times$ \mathcal{S} , $\Gamma_{T_0} = [0, T_0] \times \mathbb{R}^2$.

First of all, for the surface, since $\partial_t h^{\varepsilon}$ is uniformly bounded in $L^{\infty}([0, T_0],$ $H^{m-3/2}(\mathbb{R}^2)$), h^{ε} is uniformly bounded in $L^{\infty}([0, T_0], H^{m-1/2}(\mathbb{R}^2))$, one has that h^{ε} converges (say to h^0) in $C([0, T_0], H^s_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^2))$ for any $0 \le s < m - 1/2$. Further, from the definition of φ^{ε} (1.11) and Lemma (3.8), we conclude also that $\varphi^{\varepsilon} \to \varphi_0$ in $C([0, T_0], H^s_{loc}(S)), 0 \le s < m$ where φ^0 is defined in a similar way as (1.11) by replacing h^{ε} with h^0 .

Next, since $(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t\sigma^{\varepsilon}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\sigma^{\varepsilon})$ is uniformly bounded in $L^{\infty}([0, T_0], H^1(\mathcal{S})) \times$ $L^{\infty}([0,T_0],H^3(\mathcal{S}))$, we have that $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\sigma^{\varepsilon}$ is uniformly bounded in $C^{\gamma}(Q_{T_0}),0$ $\gamma < \frac{1}{2}$. In view of the definition of σ^{ε} : $\sigma^{\varepsilon} = (P(\rho) - P(\bar{\rho}))/\varepsilon$, we have that $P(\rho^{\varepsilon}) \to P(\bar{\rho})$ in $C^{\gamma}(Q_{T_0})$, which, combined with the uniform boundedness of $\|\nabla P(\rho^{\varepsilon})\|_{\infty,t}$, yields the convergence of ρ^{ε} to $\bar{\rho}$ in $C^{\gamma}(Q_{T_0})$.

Let us see the convergence of the velocity. We write $u^{\varepsilon} = \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \Psi^{\varepsilon} + v^{\varepsilon}$, where $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}\Psi^{\varepsilon}$ and v^{ε} denote the compressible and incompressible part of the velocity (see definitions (5.2), (5.3)). On the one hand, since $\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon}$, $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_{t} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon}$ are both uniformly bounded in $L^{\infty}([0, T_0], H^1(\mathcal{S}))$, we get that $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon} \to 0$ in $C^{\gamma}([0, T_0], H^1(\mathcal{S})), 0 < \gamma < \frac{1}{2}$. By elliptic estimates (5.10), $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \Psi^{\varepsilon} \to 0$ in $C^{\gamma}([0,T_0],H^2(\mathcal{S}))$. On the other hand, due to the uniform boundedness of $\partial_t v^{\varepsilon}$ in $L^2([0,T_0],H^{-1}(\mathcal{S}))$, and of v^{ε} in $L^{\infty}([0,T_0],H^1(\mathcal{S}))$, we obtain by Aubin-Lions lemma that up to extraction of subsequences, v^{ε} converges (say to u^{0}) in $C([0, T_0], L^2_{loc}(S))$. Since we will prove that u^0 is the *unique* solution (in conormal spaces with additional regularity property), to the incompressible free-surface



9 Page 124 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Navier-Stokes equations this convergence holds indeed for the whole family. We thus proved that u^{ε} converges to u^{0} in $C^{\gamma}([0, T_{0}], H^{1}(S)) + C([0, T_{0}], L^{2}_{loc}(S))$.

To conclude, we have achieved that

$$\sigma^{\varepsilon} \to 0 \quad \rho^{\varepsilon} \to \bar{\rho} \quad \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \Psi^{\varepsilon} \to 0 \text{ in } C^{\gamma}(Q_{T_0}) \quad v^{\varepsilon} \to u^{0} \quad \text{in } C([0, T_0], L^{2}_{loc}), \tag{14.1}$$

$$\varphi^{\varepsilon} \to \varphi^{0} \text{ in } C([0, T_0], H^{s}_{loc}(\mathcal{S})) \qquad h^{\varepsilon} \to h^{0} \quad \text{in } C([0, T_0], H^{s}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^{2})), \quad 0 \le s \le m - \frac{1}{2}. \tag{14.2}$$

We now show that there exists $\pi_0 \in L^2([0, T_0], \mathcal{H}^{0,m-1})$ such that (u^0, π^0, h^0) is the (unique) solution to the incompressible free surface system (1.36). Let us rewrite the equations for the incompressible part of the velocity (see (9.6)) as follows:

$$\bar{\rho}(\partial_t^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} v^{\varepsilon} + v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} v^{\varepsilon}) - \mu \Delta^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} v^{\varepsilon} + \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \tilde{\pi}^{\varepsilon} = F^{\varepsilon}. \tag{14.3}$$

where

$$\begin{split} \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \tilde{\pi}^{\varepsilon} &= \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} (\pi^{\varepsilon} - q^{\varepsilon}) - [\partial_{t}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}, \mathbb{P}_{t}] u^{\varepsilon}, \\ F^{\varepsilon} &= \varepsilon \frac{g_{2} - 1}{\varepsilon} (\partial_{t} + \underline{u^{\varepsilon}} \cdot \nabla) u^{\varepsilon} - \bar{\rho} (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot (\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}})^{2} \Psi^{\varepsilon} + \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \Psi^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon}). \end{split}$$

with $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \pi^{\varepsilon}$, $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} q^{\varepsilon}$ defined in (9.7). Note that by the definition (5.2), (5.3) for \mathbb{Q}_t , \mathbb{P}_t , the commutator $-[\partial_t^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}, \mathbb{P}_t]u^{\varepsilon}$ can be expressed as a gradient:

$$-\left[\partial_t^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}, \mathbb{P}_t\right] u^{\varepsilon} = \left[\partial_t^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}, \mathbb{Q}_t\right] u^{\varepsilon} = \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \left(\partial_t^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \Psi^{\varepsilon} - \tilde{\Psi}^{\varepsilon}\right) \tag{14.4}$$

where we denote $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}\tilde{\Psi}^{\varepsilon}=\mathbb{Q}_{t}(\partial_{t}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}u^{\varepsilon})$. By estimates established in (9.10), (9.14) and (9.15), we readily see that $\nabla\tilde{\pi}^{\varepsilon}$ is uniformly bounded in $L^{2}([0,T_{0}],\mathcal{H}^{0,m-2})$. Therefore, there exists $\pi^{0}\in L^{2}([0,T_{0}],\mathcal{H}^{0,m-1})$ such that $\nabla\tilde{\pi}^{\varepsilon}$ tends (up to subsequences) to $\nabla\pi^{0}$ in $L_{w}^{2}(Q_{T_{0}})$ and $\tilde{\pi}^{\varepsilon}$ converges to π_{0} in $L_{w}^{2}([0,T_{0}],L_{loc}^{2}(\mathcal{S}))$. Next, by boundary conditions (9.6)₂-(9.6)₃ as well as the fact (14.4), we have that:

$$(2\mu S^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}u^{\varepsilon} - \tilde{\pi}^{\varepsilon} \mathrm{Id})\mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} = 2\mu(\mathrm{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}u\mathrm{Id} - (\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}})^{2}\Psi^{\varepsilon})\mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} + \left(\frac{\partial_{t}h^{\varepsilon}}{\partial_{z}\varphi^{\varepsilon}}\partial_{z}\Psi^{\varepsilon}\right)\mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} \quad \text{on } z = 0,$$

$$(14.5)$$

$$v_3^{\varepsilon} = 0, \ \mu \partial_z^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} v_j^{\varepsilon} = a u_j^{\varepsilon} \quad (j = 1, 2) \quad \text{on } z = -1.$$
 (14.6)



Let us now choose a smooth vector $\psi = (\psi_1, \psi_2, \psi_3)^t \in \left[C_c^{\infty}(\overline{Q_{T_0}})\right]^3$ with condition $\psi_3|_{z=-1} = 0$. Multiplying the equations (14.3) by ψ and integrating by parts in space and time, we find by using the boundary conditions (14.5), (14.6) that:

$$\bar{\rho} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi)(t, \cdot) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}^{\varepsilon} + 2\mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} S^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{\varepsilon} ds + \bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} v^{\varepsilon}) \cdot \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{\varepsilon} ds$$

$$= \bar{\rho} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi)(0, \cdot) \, d\mathcal{V}_{0}^{\varepsilon} + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} F^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{\varepsilon} ds$$

$$+ \bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \partial_{t}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{\varepsilon} ds + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \tilde{\pi}^{\varepsilon} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{\varepsilon} ds$$

$$+ a \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=-1} (u_{1}^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi_{1} + u_{2}^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi_{2}) \, dy ds + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0} (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon})(v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi) \, dy ds$$

$$+ \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0} (2\mu \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon} + \frac{\partial_{t} h^{\varepsilon}}{\partial_{z} \varphi^{\varepsilon}} \partial_{z} \Psi^{\varepsilon})(\psi \cdot \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon}) - (\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}})^{2} \Psi^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi \, dy ds$$

where $d\mathcal{V}_t^{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{\partial_z \varphi^{\varepsilon}}(t,\cdot) \, dydz$. Since $v^{\varepsilon} \to v^0$ in $C([0,T_0],L_{loc}^2(\mathcal{S})), \, \partial_z \varphi^{\varepsilon}$ converges to $\partial_z \varphi^0$ in $C([0, T_0], C_{loc}(S))$, we see that:

$$\bar{\rho} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi)(t, \cdot) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}^{\varepsilon} \to \bar{\rho} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (u^{0} \cdot \psi)(t, \cdot) \, d\mathcal{V}_{t}^{0},$$

$$\bar{\rho} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi)(0, \cdot) \, d\mathcal{V}_{0}^{\varepsilon} \to \bar{\rho} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (u^{0} \cdot \psi)(0, \cdot) \, d\mathcal{V}_{0}^{0}.$$
(14.8)

Let us now show the convergence of the last two terms in the left hand side of the above identity. Since

$$v^{\varepsilon} \to u^{0} \text{ in } L^{2}([0, T_{0}], L^{2}_{loc}(\mathcal{S})), \ \nabla v^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup \nabla u^{0} \text{ in } L^{2}(Q_{T_{0}}),$$
 $v^{\varepsilon} \text{ uniformly bounded in } L^{2}([0, T_{0}], H^{1}(\mathcal{S}))$

$$\varphi^{\varepsilon} \to \varphi^{0} \text{ in } C([0, T_{0}], C^{1}_{loc}(\mathcal{S})), \qquad (\partial_{z} \varphi^{\varepsilon}, \partial_{z} \varphi_{0})(t, x) \geq c_{0} > 0, \forall (t, x) \in Q_{T_{0}}$$

$$(14.10)$$

one gets that: $\mathcal{S}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}v^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup \mathcal{S}^{\varphi_0}v^0$, $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}\psi \rightarrow \nabla^{\varphi^0}\psi$ in $L^2(Q_{T_0})$, which leads to the fact:

$$2\mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} S^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{\varepsilon} ds + \bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} v^{\varepsilon}) \cdot \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{\varepsilon} ds$$

$$\rightarrow 2\mu \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} S^{\varphi^{0}} u^{0} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{0}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{0} ds + \bar{\rho} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\mathcal{S}} (u^{0} \cdot \nabla^{\varphi^{0}} u^{0}) \cdot \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_{s}^{0} ds.$$

$$(14.11)$$

It suffices to deal with the convergence of the last four terms in the right hand side of (14.7). As $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}}\psi^{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}})$ in $L_t^2H^1$ and $(u^{\varepsilon}, \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}\partial_t u^{\varepsilon})$ uniformly bounded in $L^2([0,T_0],H^1(\mathcal{S}))$, one readily see that $F^{\varepsilon}\to 0$ in $L^2(Q_{T_0})$, which gives that:

$$\int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} F^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_s^{\varepsilon} ds \to 0. \tag{14.12}$$



9 Page 126 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Next, since $\partial_t \varphi^{\varepsilon} \to \partial_t \varphi^0$ in $L^2_w([0, T_0], L^2(\mathcal{S}))$, we have by combining (14.10) that $\partial_t^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \psi \to \partial_t^{\varphi^0} \psi$ in $L^2(Q_{T_0})$ This, together with (14.9) gives that:

$$\bar{\rho} \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \partial_t^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_s^{\varepsilon} ds \to \bar{\rho} \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} u^0 \cdot \partial_t^{\varphi^0} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_s^0 ds. \tag{14.13}$$

As for (14.11), we have also that:

$$\int_0^t \int_S \tilde{\pi}^{\varepsilon} \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_s^{\varepsilon} \, ds \to \int_0^t \int_S \pi^0 \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^0} \psi \, d\mathcal{V}_s^0 \, ds. \tag{14.14}$$

To proceed, we prove that $(u^{\varepsilon})^{b,j}$, $(v^{\varepsilon})^{b,j}$ both convergent to $(u^0)^{b,j}$ in $L^2_{loc}([0,T_0]\times\mathbb{R}^2)$ where j=1,2. Indeed, by the trace inequality and the fact (14.9), one has for any $K\subset\mathbb{R}^2$ compact,

$$|(v^{\varepsilon})^{b,j} - (u^{0})^{b,j}|_{L^{2}([0,T_{0}]\times K)} \lesssim ||v^{\varepsilon} - u^{0}|_{L^{2}([0,T_{0}],L^{2}(\tilde{K}\times[-1,0])}^{\frac{1}{2}}||v^{\varepsilon} - u^{0}|_{L^{2}([0,T_{0}],H^{1}(\mathcal{S})}^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0.$$

where $\tilde{K} \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ is a compact set such that $K \subseteq \tilde{K}$. The same argument applies also for u^{ε} . Therefore, one deduces that:

$$a \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=-1} (u_{1}^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi_{1} + u_{2}^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi_{2}) \, \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}s + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0} (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon}) (v^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi) \, \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}s$$

$$\rightarrow a \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=-1} (u_{1}^{0} \cdot \psi_{1} + u_{2}^{0} \cdot \psi_{2}) \, \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}s + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0} (u^{0} \cdot \mathbf{N}^{0}) (u^{0} \cdot \psi) \, \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}s$$

$$(14.15)$$

Finally, by the trace inequality $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon}$, $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \Psi^{\varepsilon}$, $(\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}})^{2} \Psi^{\varepsilon} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}})$ in $L^{2}([0, T_{0}], L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2}))$, which yields that:

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{z=0} (2\mu \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon} + \frac{\partial_{t} h^{\varepsilon}}{\partial_{z} \varphi^{\varepsilon}} \partial_{z} \Psi^{\varepsilon}) (\psi \cdot \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon}) - (\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}})^{2} \Psi^{\varepsilon} \mathbf{N}^{\varepsilon} \cdot \psi \operatorname{dyds} \to 0.$$
(14.16)

Plugging (14.8) and (14.11)-(14.16) into (14.7), we find that (u^0, π^0, h^0) satisfies (1.40). Finally, it is direct to see that u^0 has the additional regularity (1.35). In particular, u^0 is Lipschitz continuous, which is sufficient to verify the uniqueness. For the reader's convenience, we will sketch the proof in the following subsection.

14.1 Uniqueness of limit system

Suppose that there are two solutions $(h^1, u^1, \nabla \pi^1)$ and $(h^2, u^2, \nabla \pi^2)$ to the system (1.36)-(1.39) on the time interval $[0, T_0]$ with the same initial data (φ^1, φ^2) are defined through (1.11) and (1.12) associated to h^1, h^2). Let $h = h^1 - h^2, u = u^1 - u^2, \pi = u^2$



 $\pi^1 - \pi^2$. We prove that h = 0, u = 0. By direct calculation, we find that (h, u) solves the following system:

$$\partial_t h + (u^1)^{b,1} \cdot \nabla_y h + u^{b,1} \cdot \nabla_y h^2 + u_3^{b,1} = 0$$
 (14.17)

$$(\partial_t + \underline{u}^1 \cdot \nabla)u + \nabla^{\varphi^1} \pi - \mu \Delta^{\varphi^1} u = F$$
 (14.18)

where

$$F = -(\underline{u}^{1} - \underline{u}^{2}) \cdot \nabla u^{2} + (\nabla^{\varphi^{2}} - \nabla^{\varphi^{1}})\pi^{2} + \mu(\Delta^{\varphi^{1}} - \Delta^{\varphi^{2}})u^{2},$$

$$\underline{u}^{i} = \left(u_{1}^{i}, u_{2}^{i}, \frac{u^{i} \cdot \mathbf{N}^{i} - \partial_{t}\varphi^{i}}{\partial_{z}\varphi^{i}}\right), i = 1, 2,$$

$$(14.19)$$

and with boundary conditions:

$$(S^{\varphi^{1}}u - \pi \operatorname{Id}_{3})\mathbf{n}^{1} = [(S^{\varphi^{2}} - S^{\varphi^{1}})u^{2}]\mathbf{n}^{1} + (-S^{\varphi^{2}}u^{2} + \pi^{2}\operatorname{Id}_{3})(\mathbf{n}^{1} - \mathbf{n}^{2}) \quad \text{on } \{z = 0\},\$$

$$(14.20)$$

$$\mu \partial_{z} u_{j} = au_{j} (j = 1, 2) \quad u_{3} = 0 \quad \text{on } \{z = -1\}.$$

$$(14.21)$$

Define

$$E(t) = |h(t)|_{H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^2)}^2 + ||(u, \partial_y u)(t)||_{L^2(\mathcal{S})}^2.$$

It suffices to prove that

$$E(t) + \int_0^t \|\nabla(u, \partial_y u)(s)\|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})}^2 ds \le \Lambda(R) \int_0^t E(s) ds, \ \forall t \in [0, T_0]. \ (14.22)$$

where

$$R = \sum_{i=1}^{2} (\|(u^{i}, \nabla u^{i}, \partial_{y} \nabla u^{i})\|_{0,\infty,t} + \|(\pi^{i}, \nabla \pi^{i})\|_{0,\infty,t} + |h^{i}|_{L_{t}^{\infty}H^{4}}).$$

Direct energy estimates on h lead to:

$$|h(t)|_{H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}^{2} \lesssim \Lambda(R) \left(|h|_{L_{t}^{2}H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^{2})}^{2} + |h|_{L_{t}^{2}H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} |u^{b,1}|_{L_{t}^{2}H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} \right)$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla(u, \partial_{y}u)(s)\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2} ds + \Lambda(R) \int_{0}^{t} E(s) ds.$$
(14.23)



9 Page 128 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

Thanks to Lemma 3.12 and boundary condition (14.21), we can obtain the energy equality:

$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{S}} |u(t)|^2 d\mathcal{V}_t^1 + 2\mu \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} |S^{\varphi^1} u|^2 d\mathcal{V}_s^1 ds + a \int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |u|^2 dy ds
= \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} \pi \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^1} u d\mathcal{V}_s^1 ds + \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} F \cdot u d\mathcal{V}_s^1 ds + 2\mu \int_0^t (S^{\varphi^1} u - \pi \operatorname{Id}_3) \mathbf{n}^1 \cdot u \, dy ds,$$

where $dV_t^1 = \partial_z \varphi^1(t, \cdot) dx$. In light of the definition (14.19) for F, boundary condition (14.20) as well as the identity:

$$\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^1} u = (\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^2} - \operatorname{div}^{\varphi^1}) u^2,$$

we can obtain, after lengthy but direct computations, that:

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} |u(t)|^2 d\mathcal{V}^1 + \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} |\nabla u|^2 d\mathcal{V}^1 ds \le \Lambda(R) \Big(\int_0^t E(s) ds + \|\pi\|_{L^2_t L^2(\mathcal{S})} |h|_{L^2_t H^{\frac{1}{2}}} \Big).$$

Following similar arguments, one can also show that:

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} |\partial_y u(t)|^2 d\mathcal{V}^1 + \int_0^t \int_{\mathcal{S}} |\nabla \partial_y u|^2 d\mathcal{V}^1 ds \le \Lambda(R) \Big(\int_0^t E(s) ds + \|\pi\|_{L_t^2 H^1(\mathcal{S})} |h|_{L_t^2 H^{\frac{3}{2}}} \Big).$$

By the elliptic estimates performed in Section 5, we can find that:

$$\|\pi\|_{L^2_t H^1(\mathcal{S})} \lesssim \Lambda(R) (|h|_{L^2_t H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^2)} + \|(u, \partial_y u)\|_{L^2_t H^1(\mathcal{S})}).$$

Combining the previous three inequalities and using Young's inequality, we have:

$$\|(u,\partial_y u)(t)\|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})}^2 + \int_0^t \|\nabla(u,\partial_y u)(s)\|_{L^2(\mathcal{S})}^2 \mathrm{d}s \le \Lambda(R) \int_0^t E(s) \,\mathrm{d}s.$$

Together with (14.23), this yields (14.22).

15 Remarks for other reference domains

In this section, we shall explain how to extend the uniform estimates results established in sections 5-12 to the case when the reference domain is a channel with infinite depth or a bounded domain. We will only explain the former case since the latter can be dealt with by using the similar covering as in [56] and by working in local coordinates based on the former case.

Assume now that Ω_t^{ε} is given by:

$$\Omega_t^{\varepsilon} = \{ x = (y, z) | y \in \mathbb{R}^2, z < h^{\varepsilon}(t, y) \}.$$



The first step is still to use the so-called harmonic extension transformation to reduce the problem to a fixed domain. Consider the map

$$\Phi_t^{\varepsilon} : \mathbb{R}_-^3 \to \Omega_t^{\varepsilon}
(y, z) \to \Phi^{\varepsilon}(t, y, z) = (y, \varphi^{\varepsilon}(t, y, z))^t$$
(15.1)

where

$$\varphi^{\varepsilon}(t, y, z) = Az + \eta^{\varepsilon}(t, x) \tag{15.2}$$

Here η is given by (1.12) and A is a constant which is chosen sufficiently large such that $\partial_z \varphi^{\varepsilon} > 0$. We introduce the conormal vector fields

$$Z_0 = \varepsilon \partial_t$$
, $Z_1 = \partial_{y_1}$, $Z_2 = \partial_{y_2}$, $Z_3 = \phi(z)\partial_z$.

where the weight function $\phi(z) = z/(1-z)$. We can define conormal spaces analogous to those in Section 1.2 by using these vector fields. Furthermore, we can use the quantity $\mathcal{N}_{m,T}^{\varepsilon}$ defined in (1.31) (with the conormal norms being changed accordingly in the current definition). The projections \mathbb{Q}_t , \mathbb{P}_t that send a vector field in $(L^2(\mathbb{R}^3_- d\mathcal{V}_t))^3$, $(d\mathcal{V}_t = \partial_z \varphi \, dy dz)$ to its compressible part and incompressible part are defined as: $\mathbb{P}_t = \mathrm{Id} - \mathbb{Q}_t$ and

$$\mathbb{Q}_{t}: L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-} d\mathcal{V}_{t})^{3} \to L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3}_{-} d\mathcal{V}_{t})^{3}$$

$$f \to \mathbb{Q}_{t} f = \nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \rho$$
(15.3)

where ϱ satisfies the elliptic equation with trivial Dirichlet boundary condition:

$$\begin{cases} -\Delta^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \varrho = -\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} f & \text{in } \mathbb{R}^{3}_{-} \\ \varrho|_{z=0} = 0 \end{cases}$$
 (15.4)

Denote further $v^{\varepsilon} = \mathbb{P}_t u^{\varepsilon}$, $\nabla^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \Psi^{\varepsilon} = \mathbb{Q}_t u^{\varepsilon}$.

Following the similar (and even easier since there is no lower boundary) computations done in Section 5-12, we can prove uniform estimates analogous to those of Theorem 2.1, we thus do not detail them. We comment that one crucial point that we have used in the computations is that $\|\nabla \Psi^{\varepsilon}\|_{0,\infty,t}$ can be controlled by the $L_t^{\infty} H_{co}^1$ norm of $\operatorname{div}^{\varphi^{\varepsilon}} u^{\varepsilon}$ (rather than u^{ε}) which has a size of $\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}$. This is achieved by Sobolev embedding and elliptic estimate similar to (5.10). In the current situation, due to the lack of suitable Poincaré inequality, only $\|\nabla^2\Psi\|_{L^\infty_t H^1_{co}}$ (but not $\|\nabla\Psi^\varepsilon\|_{L^\infty_t H^2_{co}}$) can be controlled by $\|\operatorname{div}^\varphi u^\varepsilon\|_{L^\infty_t H^1_{co}}$. Nevertheless, in the current situation, one has the following Sobolev embedding:

$$||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3_-)} \lesssim ||\nabla f||_{H^1_{tan}(\mathbb{R}^3_-)}$$



9 Page 130 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

which leads to:

$$\|\nabla \Psi^{\varepsilon}\|_{0,\infty,t} \lesssim \|\nabla^{2} \Psi^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} H^{1}_{co}} \lesssim \Lambda\left(\frac{1}{c_{0}}, |h|_{3,\infty,t}\right) \|\operatorname{div}^{\varphi} u\|_{L^{\infty}_{t} H^{1}_{co}}.$$

Acknowledgements The work of N. Masmoudi is supported by NSF grant DMS-1716466 and by Tamkeen under the NYU Abu Dhabi Research Institute grant of the center SITE. F. Rousset was partially supported by the ANR projects ANR-18-CE40-0027 and ANR-18-CE40-0020-01. C. Sun benefits the postdoc fellowship funded by Labex CIMI. This work was conducted during the PhD study of the third author in LMO, he would like to thank the institute for providing great research environment.

Declarations

Conflict of interest On behalf of all authors, the corresponding author states that there is no conflict of interest.

16 Appendix

We give a short proof of (3.4). The proof of $|fg|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} \lesssim |f|_{H^s}|g|_{W^{1,\infty}}$, $(0 \le s \le 1)$ can be found in Theorem 15.2 of [54]. The case for -1 < s < 0 is derived by duality. We thus focus on the proof of inequality: $|fg|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} \lesssim |f|_{H^s}|g|_{H^{1+}}$, $(-1 < s \le 1)$. We shall use Bony's decomposition:

$$fg = T_g f + \tilde{T}_f g = \sum_{j>0} S_{j-1} g \Delta_j f + \sum_{k>-1} S_{k+2} f \Delta_k g.$$

One can refer to [p.61, [6]] for the definition of nonhomogeneous dyadic block Δ_k and nonhomogeneous low-frequency cut-off operator S_k . For any $s \in \mathbb{R}$, one can control $T_g f$ as:

$$|T_g f|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} \lesssim |g|_{L^\infty} |f|_{H^s} \lesssim |g|_{H^{1^+}} |f|_{H^s}.$$

As for $\tilde{T}_f g$, if s < 0, we control it with the aid of Bernstein inequality:

$$\begin{split} \big(2^{js}|\Delta_{j}\tilde{T}_{f}g|_{L^{2}}\big)_{l^{2}} &\lesssim \bigg(2^{j(s+1)}|\Delta_{j}\big(\sum_{k}S_{k+2}f\Delta_{k}g\big)|_{L^{1}}\bigg)_{l^{2}_{j}} \\ &\lesssim \big(2^{js}\sum_{k\leq j+5}|\Delta_{k}g|_{L^{2}}\big)_{l^{2}_{j}}\sup_{k}(2^{ks}|S_{k+2}f|_{L^{2}}) \lesssim |g|_{H^{1}}|f|_{H^{s}}, \end{split}$$

and if s > 0,

$$|\tilde{T}_f g| \lesssim \sup_{k} (2^{k(s-1-\kappa)} |S_{k+2} f|_{L^{\infty}}) |g|_{H^{1+\kappa}} \lesssim |f|_{H^s} |g|_{H^{1+\kappa}},$$

where $\kappa > 0$ is a number that can be arbitrarily close to 0. The proof is now complete.



References

- 1. Alazard, Thomas: Incompressible limit of the nonisentropic Euler equations with the solid wall boundary conditions. Adv. Differential Equations 10(1), 19–44 (2005)
- 2. Alazard, Thomas: Low Mach number limit of the full Navier-Stokes equations. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. **180**(1), 1–73 (2006)
- 3. Alazard, Thomas: A minicourse on the low Mach number limit. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. S **1**(3), 365–404 (2008)
- 4. Alazard, Thomas, Burq, Nicolas, Zuily, Claude: On the Cauchy problem for gravity water waves. Invent. Math. **198**(1), 71–163 (2014)
- 5. Alazard, Thomas, Burq, Nicolas, Zuily, Claude: Cauchy theory for the gravity water waves system with non-localized initial data. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 33(2), 337–395 (2016)
- 6. Alazard, Thomas, Delort, Jean-Marc.: Global solutions and asymptotic behavior for two dimensional gravity water waves. Ann. Sci. Éc. Norm. Supér. (4) 48(5), 1149–1238 (2015)
- 7. Alinhac, Serge: Existence d'ondes de raréfaction pour des systèmes quasi-linéaires hyperboliques multidimensionnels. Comm. Partial Differential Equations 14(2), 173–230 (1989)
- 8. Bahouri, Hajer, Chemin, Jean-Yves., Danchin, Raphaël: Fourier analysis and nonlinear partial differential equations. Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences], vol. 343. Springer, Heidelberg (2011)
- 9. Thomas Beale, J.: The initial value problem for the Navier-Stokes equations with a free surface. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. **34**(3), 359–392 (1981)
- 10. Beirão da Veiga, H.: Singular limits in compressible fluid dynamics. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. **128**(4), 313–327 (1994)
- 11. Benzoni-Gavage, Sylvie, Danchin, Raphaël, Descombes, Stéphane.: On the well-posedness for the Euler-Korteweg model in several space dimensions. Indiana Univ. Math. J. 56(4), 1499–1579 (2007)
- 12. Bourguignon, J.P., Brezis, Haïm.: Remarks on the Euler equation. J. Functional Analysis 15, 341–363
- 13. Bresch, Dider, Desjardins, Benoit, Grenier, Emmanuel, Lin, Chi-Kun.: Low Mach number limit of viscous polytropic flows: formal asymptotics in the periodic case. Stud. Appl. Math. 109(2), 125–149
- 14. Coutand, Daniel, Hole, Jason, Shkoller, Steve: Well-posedness of the free-boundary compressible 3-D Euler equations with surface tension and the zero surface tension limit. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 45(6), 3690–3767 (2013)
- 15. Coutand, Daniel, Shkoller, Steve: Well-posedness of the free-surface incompressible Euler equations with or without surface tension. J. Amer. Math. Soc. 20(3), 829–930 (2007)
- 16. Danchin, Raphaël: Zero Mach number limit in critical spaces for compressible Navier-Stokes equations. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) **35**(1), 27–75 (2002)
- 17. Danchin, Raphaël: Low Mach number limit for viscous compressible flows. M2AN Math. Model. Numer. Anal. **39**(3), 459–475 (2005)
- 18. Danchin, Raphaël, He, Lingbing: The incompressible limit in L^p type critical spaces. Math. Ann. **366**(3–4), 1365–1402 (2016)
- 19. Deng, Yu., Ionescu, Alexandru D., Pausader, Benoît, Pusateri, Fabio: Global solutions of the gravitycapillary water-wave system in three dimensions. Acta Math. 219(2), 213–402 (2017)
- 20. Desjardins, Benoit, Grenier, Emmanuel: Low Mach number limit of viscous compressible flows in the whole space. R. Soc. Lond. Proc. Ser. A Math. Phys. Eng. Sci. 455(1986), 2271–2279 (1999)
- 21. Desjardins, Benoît, Grenier, Emmanuel, Lions, Pierre-Louis., Masmoudi, Nader: Incompressible limit for solutions of the isentropic Navier-Stokes equations with Dirichlet boundary conditions. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9) **78**(5), 461–471 (1999)
- 22. Disconzi, Marcelo M., Ebin, David G.: Motion of slightly compressible fluids in a bounded domain, II. Commun. Contemp. Math. 19(4), 1650054, 57 (2017)
- 23. Disconzi, Marcelo M., Luo, Chenyun: On the incompressible limit for the compressible free-boundary Euler equations with surface tension in the case of a liquid. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 237(2), 829-897 (2020)
- 24. Ebin, David G.: The motion of slightly compressible fluids viewed as a motion with strong constraining force. Ann. of Math. (2) **105**(1), 141–200 (1977)
- 25. Ebin, David G.: Motion of slightly compressible fluids in a bounded domain. I. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. **35**(4), 451–485 (1982)



9 Page 132 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

26. Elgindi, Tarek, Lee, Donghyun: Uniform regularity for free-boundary Navier-Stokes equations with surface tension. J. Hyperbolic Differ. Equ. **15**(1), 37–118 (2018)

- 27. Feireisl, Eduard: Incompressible limits and propagation of acoustic waves in large domains with boundaries. Comm. Math. Phys. **294**(1), 73–95 (2010)
- 28. Feireisl, Eduard: Singular limits for models of compressible, viscous, heat conducting, and/or rotating fluids. In: Handbook of mathematical analysis in mechanics of viscous fluids, pp. 2771–2825. Springer, Cham (2018)
- 29. Feireisl, Eduard, Málek, Josef, Novotný, Antonín: Navier's slip and incompressible limits in domains with variable bottoms. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. S 1(3), 427–460 (2008)
- 30. Gallagher, Isabelle: Résultats récents sur la limite incompressible. Number 299, pages Exp. No. 926, vii, 29–57. Séminaire Bourbaki. Vol. 2003/2004 (2005)
- 31. Germain, Pierre, Masmoudi, Nader, Shatah, Jalal: Global solutions for the gravity water waves equation in dimension 3. Ann. of Math. (2) **175**(2), 691–754 (2012)
- 32. Guès, Olivier: Problème mixte hyperbolique quasi-linéaire caractéristique. Comm. Partial Differential Equations **15**(5), 595–645 (1990)
- 33. Guès, Olivier, Métivier, Guy, Williams, Mark, Zumbrun, Kevin: Existence and stability of noncharacteristic boundary layers for the compressible Navier-Stokes and viscous MHD equations. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. **197**(1), 1–87 (2010)
- 34. Guo, Liang, Li, Fucai, Xie, Feng: Asymptotic limits of the isentropic compressible viscous magnetohydrodynamic equations with Navier-slip boundary conditions. J. Differential Equations **267**(12), 6910–6957 (2019)
- 35. Guo, Yan, Tice, Ian: Decay of viscous surface waves without surface tension in horizontally infinite domains. Anal. PDE **6**(6), 1429–1533 (2013)
- 36. Iftimie, Dragoş, Sueur, Franck: Viscous boundary layers for the Navier-Stokes equations with the Navier slip conditions. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. **199**(1), 145–175 (2011)
- 37. Ionescu, Alexandru D., Pusateri, Fabio: Global solutions for the gravity water waves system in 2d. Invent. Math. **199**(3), 653–804 (2015)
- 38. Isozaki, Hiroshi: Singular limits for the compressible Euler equation in an exterior domain. J. Reine Angew. Math. **381**, 1–36 (1987)
- 39. Jang, Juhi, Kukavica, Igor, Li, Linfeng: Mach limits in analytic spaces. J. Differential Equations **299**, 284–332 (2021)
- 40. Jiang, Ning, Masmoudi, Nader: On the construction of boundary layers in the incompressible limit with boundary. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9) **103**(1), 269–290 (2015)
- 41. Jiang, Ning, Masmoudi, Nader: Low Mach number limits and acoustic waves. In: Handbook of mathematical analysis in mechanics of viscous fluids, pp. 2721–2770. Springer, Cham (2018)
- 42. Jiang, Song, Yaobin, Ou.: Incompressible limit of the non-isentropic Navier-Stokes equations with well-prepared initial data in three-dimensional bounded domains. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9) **96**(1), 1–28 (2011)
- 43. Klainerman, Sergiu, Majda, Andrew: Singular limits of quasilinear hyperbolic systems with large parameters and the incompressible limit of compressible fluids. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. **34**(4), 481–524 (1981)
- 44. Klainerman, Sergiu, Majda, Andrew: Compressible and incompressible fluids. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. **35**(5), 629–651 (1982)
- 45. Lannes, David: Well-posedness of the water-waves equations. J. Amer. Math. Soc. **18**(3), 605–654 (2005)
- 46. Lannes, David: The water waves problem, volume 188 of Mathematical Surveys and Monographs. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, (2013). Mathematical analysis and asymptotics
- 47. Lindblad, Hans: Well posedness for the motion of a compressible liquid with free surface boundary. Comm. Math. Phys. **260**(2), 319–392 (2005)
- 48. Lindblad, Hans, Luo, Chenyun: A priori estimates for the compressible Euler equations for a liquid with free surface boundary and the incompressible limit. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. **71**(7), 1273–1333 (2018)
- 49. Lions, Pierre-Louis., Masmoudi, Nader: Incompressible limit for a viscous compressible fluid. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9) 77(6), 585–627 (1998)
- 50. Lions, Pierre-Louis., Masmoudi, Nader: Une approche locale de la limite incompressible. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. **329**(5), 387–392 (1999)



- 51. Luo, Chenyun: On the motion of a compressible gravity water wave with vorticity. Ann. PDE, 4(2):Paper No. 20, 71 (2018)
- 52. Majda, Andrew: Compressible fluid flow and systems of conservation laws in several space variables. Applied Mathematical Sciences, vol. 53. Springer-Verlag, New York (1984)
- 53. Masmoudi, Nader, Rousset, Frédéric.: Uniform regularity for the Navier-Stokes equation with Navier boundary condition. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. **203**(2), 529–575 (2012)
- 54. Masmoudi, Nader, Rousset, Frederic: Uniform regularity and vanishing viscosity limit for the free surface Navier-Stokes equations. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 223(1), 301–417 (2017)
- 55. Masmoudi, Nader, Rousset, Frédéric., Sun, Changzhen: Uniform regularity for the compressible Navier-Stokes system with low Mach number in domains with boundaries. J. Math. Pures Appl. **9**(161), 166–215 (2022)
- 56. Mei, Yu., Wang, Yong, Xin, Zhouping: Uniform regularity for the free surface compressible Navier-Stokes equations with or without surface tension. Math. Models Methods Appl. Sci. 28(2), 259–336
- 57. Métivier, Guy, Schochet, Steve: Averaging theorems for conservative systems and the weakly compressible Euler equations. J. Differential Equations 187(1), 106–183 (2003)
- 58. Métivier, Guy, Schochet, Steven: The incompressible limit of the non-isentropic Euler equations. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. **158**(1), 61–90 (2001)
- 59. Yaobin, Ou.: Low mach and low froude number limit for vacuum free boundary problem of alltime classical solutions of one-dimensional compressible navier-stokes equations. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis **53**(3), 3265–3305 (2021)
- 60. Yaobin, Ou., Ren, Dandan: Incompressible limit of global strong solutions to 3-D barotropic Navier-Stokes equations with well-prepared initial data and Navier's slip boundary conditions. J. Math. Anal. Appl. **420**(2), 1316–1336 (2014)
- 61. Paddick, Matthew: The strong inviscid limit of the isentropic compressible Navier-Stokes equations with Navier boundary conditions. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 36(5), 2673–2709 (2016)
- 62. Ren, Dandan, Yaobin, Ou.: Incompressible limit of all-time solutions to 3-D full Navier-Stokes equations for perfect gas with well-prepared initial condition. Z. Angew. Math. Phys. 67(4), 103, 27 (2016)
- Schochet, Steve: The compressible Euler equations in a bounded domain: existence of solutions and the incompressible limit. Comm. Math. Phys. **104**(1), 49–75 (1986)
- 64. Schochet, Steven: The mathematical theory of the incompressible limit in fluid dynamics. In: Handbook of mathematical fluid dynamics. Vol. IV, pp. 123-157. Elsevier/North-Holland, Amsterdam (2007)
- 65. Secchi, Paolo, Valli, Alberto: A free boundary problem for compressible viscous fluids. J. Reine Angew. Math. **341**, 1–31 (1983)
- 66. Solonnikov, V. A.: Solvability of the problem of the motion of a viscous incompressible fluid that is bounded by a free surface. Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat., 41(6):1388-1424, 1448 (1977)
- 67. Sun, Changzhen: Uniform regularity in the low mach number and inviscid limits for the full navierstokes system in domains with boundaries (2022)
- 68. Tanaka, Naoto, Tani, Atusi: Surface waves for a compressible viscous fluid. J. Math. Fluid Mech. 5(4), 303-363 (2003)
- 69. Tani, Atusi: On the free boundary value problem for compressible viscous fluid motion. J. Math. Kyoto Univ. **21**(4), 839–859 (1981)
- 70. Tani, Atusi: Small-time existence for the three-dimensional Navier-Stokes equations for an incompressible fluid with a free surface. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 133(4), 299–331 (1996)
- 71. Trakhinin, Yuri: Local existence for the free boundary problem for nonrelativistic and relativistic compressible Euler equations with a vacuum boundary condition. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 62(11), 1551–1594 (2009)
- 72. Ukai, Seiji: The incompressible limit and the initial layer of the compressible Euler equation. J. Math. Kyoto Univ. **26**(2), 323–331 (1986)
- 73. Wang, Yanjin, Xin, Zhouping: Vanishing viscosity and surface tension limits of incompressible viscous surface waves. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 53(1), 574–648 (2021)
- 74. Sijue, Wu.: Well-posedness in Sobolev spaces of the full water wave problem in 2-D. Invent. Math. **130**(1), 39–72 (1997)
- 75. Sijue, Wu.: Well-posedness in Sobolev spaces of the full water wave problem in 3-D. J. Amer. Math. Soc. **12**(2), 445–495 (1999)
- 76. Sijue, Wu.: Global wellposedness of the 3-D full water wave problem. Invent. Math. 184(1), 125–220 (2011)



9 Page 134 of 134 N. Masmoudi et al.

77. Zajaczkowski, W.M.: Existence of local solutions for free boundary problems for viscous compressible barotropic fluids. Ann. Polon. Math. **60**(3), 255–287 (1995)

78. Zhang, Ping, Zhang, Zhifei: On the free boundary problem of three-dimensional incompressible Euler equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. **61**(7), 877–940 (2008)

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Springer Nature or its licensor (e.g. a society or other partner) holds exclusive rights to this article under a publishing agreement with the author(s) or other rightsholder(s); author self-archiving of the accepted manuscript version of this article is solely governed by the terms of such publishing agreement and applicable law

